AGREEMENT

Between the

Board of Trustees of the Foothill-De Anza Community College District

and

California School Employees Association and its Chapter 96 (Skilled Trades and Crafts)

as defined by the Public Employment Relations Board

January 1, 2022 – December 31, 2024



PREAMBLE

AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF

THE FOOTHILL - DE ANZA COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

AND

CSEA, CHAPTER 96

This Agreement is made and entered into this 6th day of May 2019 between the Board of Trustees of the Foothill-De Anza Community College District and CSEA, Chapter 96 of the classified staff.

This Agreement becomes effective upon ratification by both parties. To the extent the provisions of the current Agreement are not modified by the amendments contained in this Agreement, they shall remain in full force and effect.

FOOTHILL - DE ANZA COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

By: Lee Lambert (Nov 7, 2023 16:33 PST)

Lee D. Lambert, Chancellor

By: Raymond T. Quan (Nov 7, 2023 14:31 PST) Ray Quan, Vice-Chancellor, Human Resources and Equal Employment

CSEA, CHAPTER 96

By: <u>Stanley Saraos</u> J. Stanley Saraos, Jr., President

By: Mike Lin-Utzig (Nov 7, 2023 14:58 PST)

Michal Lin-Utzig, Labor Relations Representative

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| PREAMBLE | i |
|---|----|
| ARTICLES | |
| Article 1 - General Provisions | 1 |
| Article 2 - Effect of Agreement | 2 |
| Article 3 - Union Rights | 3 |
| Article 4 - Employment Practics | |
| Article 5 - Pay and Allowances | 15 |
| Article 6 - Holidays | |
| Article 7 - Vacation Leave | |
| Article 8 - Leaves | |
| Article 9 - Layoff and Reemployment | |
| Article 10 - Grievance Procedures | |
| | |
| Article 11 - Hours and Overtime | |
| Article 12 - Employee Expenses and Materials | |
| Article 13 - Classification and Reclassification | |
| Article 14 - Disciplinary Action | |
| Article 15 - Change in Employment Status Because of Disability | |
| Article 16 - Health and Welfare Benefits | 70 |
| Article 17 - Management Rights | 79 |
| Article 18 - Contracting Out Work | 80 |
| Article 19 - No Discrimination | 81 |
| Article 20 - Organizational Security | |
| Article 21 - Duration | |
| APPENDICES | |
| Appendix A - Salary Schedule for Classified Staff | |
| Appendix B - Definitions | |
| Appendix C - Transfer Request Form | |
| Appendix D - Shift Change Request Form | |
| Appendix E - Apprenticeship Application Form | |
| Appendix F - Professional Growth Award Application | |
| Appendix G - Professional Growth Premium Points Application | |
| Appendix H - CSEA Educational Assistance Reimbursement | |
| Appendix I - Travel and Conference Fund | |
| Appendix J - Working out of Classification Form | |
| Appendix K - Leave Request Appendix L - Donation of Sick Leave Pledge Form | |
| Trendrich De Denarion et Ster Deure Fleuge Feille | |

TABLE OF CONTENTS

APPENDICES (cont.)

| Appendix M - Family Medical Leave Act/California Family Rights Act | 121 |
|--|-----|
| Appendix N - Notice of Grievance | 126 |
| Appendix O - Voluntary Request to be Removed from the General Overtime Roster | 130 |
| Appendix P - Application for Classification/Reclassification | 132 |
| Appendix Q - Disciplinary Action Appeal Form | 136 |
| Appendix R - Domestic Partners' Benefits Eligibility Criteria | 138 |
| Appendix S - Affidavit for Enrollment of Domestic Partners | 142 |
| Appendix T - Training Fund | 146 |
| Appendix U - Memorandum of Understanding on Provisions of Health Insurance Plans | |

Article 1 General Provisions

- 1.1 Unless expressly provided otherwise, the definitions set forth in Appendix B shall govern the interpretation and construction of this *Agreement*.
- 1.2 Any individual employment contract between the District and any employee in the bargaining unit shall be subject to and consistent with the terms of this *Agreement*. In the event of a conflict, the terms of this *Agreement* shall govern.
- 1.3 Within a reasonable time after execution of this *Agreement*, the District shall provide CSEA Chapter 96 with a sufficient number of copies of this *Agreement* for distribution to each employee in the bargaining unit. CSEA Chapter 96 shall, at its expense, distribute a copy of the *Agreement* to each employee.

Article 2 Effect of Agreement

- 2.1 This *Agreement* shall supersede any rules, regulations, policies or practices of the District, that are contrary to or inconsistent with its terms. In the absence of specific provisions in this *Agreement*, the adoption or modification of rules, regulations, policies, and practices is discretionary with the District.
- 2.2 If any provision of this *Agreement* is held invalid, such invalidity shall not affect any other provision of this *Agreement* so long as it can be given effect without the invalid provision. To this end the provisions of this *Agreement* are severable.
- 2.3 This *Agreement* expresses the entire understanding between the parties with respect to all matters within the scope of representation as defined by Government Code Section 3543.2 and supersedes all previous agreements between the parties, whether written or oral. During the term of this *Agreement* the parties expressly waive the right to meet and negotiate with respect to any matter, whether addressed in this agreement or not, even though such matter may not have been within the contemplation of either or both parties at the time this *Agreement* was negotiated and executed. Notwithstanding such waiver, if any provision of this *Agreement* is rendered invalid, the parties agree to meet and negotiate upon request of either party for the purpose of arriving at a mutually satisfactory replacement for the invalidated provision. Further, the parties reserve the right to revise or amend this *Agreement*, or any provision thereof, by mutual consent expressed in a written document signed by both parties.
- 2.4 The District shall provide reasonable released time not to exceed one-half day for CSEA Chapter 96 negotiating team members, in conjunction with the District, to conduct an orientation session on this *Agreement* for members and the appropriate administrators and supervisors.

Article 3 Union Rights

3.1 **Purpose**

The District recognizes the need of the employee organization (CSEA Chapter 96) to designate Site Representatives from among employees in the unit. It is agreed that the employee organization in appointing such representatives does so for the purpose of promoting an effective working relationship between the District and employees.

3.2 Selection of Shop Stewards and Site Representatives

The employee organization reserves the right to designate the method of selection of Shop Stewards and Site Representatives. The employee organization shall notify the District in writing of the names of the Shop Stewards and Site Representatives and the group they represent. If a change is made, the District shall be advised in writing of such change.

There shall be five (5) shop stewards assigned as follows:

| De Anza College | - one (1) day steward/one (1) night steward |
|------------------|---|
| Foothill College | - one (1) day steward/one (1) night steward |
| Central Services | - one (1) steward |

In addition, there shall be three (3) site representatives, one (1) each at Foothill College, De Anza College and Central Services.

Shop stewards shall represent employees in all work-related matters including, but not limited to, filing grievances. Site representatives shall serve as information resource persons.

3.3 **Duties and Responsibilities of Shop Stewards**

The duties and responsibilities of Shop Stewards shall be as follows:

- 3.3.1 After notifying his or her immediate supervisor, a Shop Steward shall be permitted to leave his or her normal work area during reasonable times to assist in informal resolution of potential grievances and an investigation, preparation, writing and presentation of grievances. The Shop Steward is permitted to discuss any problem with all employees immediately concerned, and, if appropriate, to attempt to achieve resolution in accordance with the grievance procedure, if possible on an informal basis.
- 3.3.2 If, because of work load requirements, an adequate level of service cannot be maintained in the absence of a Shop Steward at the time of the notification, the

Shop Steward shall be permitted to leave his or her normal work area as soon as circumstances reasonably permit.

3.3.3 Shop Stewards shall receive reasonable released time to conduct safety inspections and to attempt to resolve unsafe conditions and practices.

3.4 **<u>Released Time</u>**

CSEA shall have the right, with the concurrence of the appropriate administrator, to released time of up to twenty five (25) hours per month to be used by the chapter president or his or her designee, granted during regular working hours for the purpose of conducting business that pertains to CSEA Chapter 96. The twenty five (25) hours of released time is to include all CSEA, Chapter 96 business with the exception of formal contract negotiations. The members of the chapter who are to receive this released time shall be designated by the chapter president. Released time shall not be used at times that would necessitate hiring a substitute or that would require an employee to work in paid status at the overtime rate or that would require more than one (1) employee from a single functional area to be away from their assignments at the same time or if, due to an emergency, an adequate level of service could not be maintained in the absence of the released employee.

In addition, CSEA shall have the right to released time for members of the Executive Committee of Chapter 96 for up to two (2) meetings per month not to exceed two (2) hours in length and released time for up to eighty (80) hours annually to attend Union conferences/conventions.

3.4.1 Negotiation meetings between the District and CSEA Chapter 96 will take place at mutually convenient times and places. The District shall grant released time without loss of compensation to no more than six (6) official negotiators of CSEA Chapter 96 for meeting and negotiating with official District negotiators provided that released time does not result in additional cost to the District for overtime pay. Additional employees may attend negotiations as official negotiators but not on paid released time.

3.5 District Safety Committee

CSEA agrees to participate in the District Safety Committee convened by the District's Risk Manager to maintain a safe and healthful work environment within the District.

3.6 Office Space

The District shall provide CSEA with the use of office space, storage space, telephone line, and computer hook up facilities without charge.

Article 4 Employment Practices

4.1 **Probationary Employment**

Employees who are employed for the first time or are re-employed by the District serve for a period of nine (9) months as probationary employees. At the end of the second and fifth months of employment, they will receive written evaluations of their work and their progress toward permanency. Except as provided below for permanent employees who have been promoted or reassigned, the District may terminate the employment of a probationary employee at any time or, with the concurrence of CSEA, extend his or her probationary period for a specified time not to exceed twelve (12) months from the date of initial employment. The notice of termination or notice of an extension of the probationary period shall be presented to the employee in writing or mailed to his or her last known address. If an employee receives a notice of termination, CSEA may recommend to the Director of Human Resources that the employee's probationary period be extended under this action.

A permanent employee who changes jobs, because of either promotion or reassignment will be probationary in the new classification for a period of six (6) months unless the employee is removed from this job before this time. At the end of the fifth month, the employee will be evaluated to determine whether performance has met the standards of the job. If the employee's administrator or supervisor decides that he or she should not continue in the new job, the District will promptly notify the employee in person and in writing. Since the employee retains permanent status in the District and is probationary only in the new classification, he or she will be assigned to an appropriate position in which he or she holds permanent status.

4.2 **Recommendation for Permanency**

During the employee's eighth month of employment with the District, he or she will be reviewed for advancement to permanency. At this time, the District must determine whether his or her services warrant continuation for an indefinite period or whether the probationary period should be extended. The appropriate administrator or supervisor will review the employee's entire file in reaching this determination.

- 4.2.1 If the appropriate administrator or supervisor recommends permanency, recommendation will be in writing through the regular evaluation form.
- 4.2.2 If the appropriate administrator or supervisor does not recommend that the employee be granted permanency, termination or extension of the probationary period must be recommended.
- 4.2.3 A permanent employee may be dismissed only for cause (Article 14.5).

4.3 In-Service Training

Each administrator or supervisor develops procedures whereby an employee receives training in the job assignment and is encouraged to learn the complete function of the department. In-service training classes are organized when needed. Employees are encouraged to enroll in outside courses in order to increase job knowledge and efficiency and to attend appropriate conferences.

If an employee and the appropriate administrator can make mutually agreeable arrangements for making up lost time, an employee may enroll in a class, typically on one of the campuses, during normal working hours. If the appropriate administrator recommends that an employee enroll in a specific class in order to improve efficiency in the present position, the District will reimburse the employee after the class has been completed for any fees and/or books required for the class.

The District will pay for tools and materials required for the class. Any and all tools purchased by the District in accordance with this Article will become the property of the District after the class has been completed. If the appropriate administrator or supervisor requires an employee to enroll in a class, the employee will receive released time or compensatory time off for attendance.

Members of the unit shall receive pay for time spent in approved in-service training during working hours. Requests for approved in-service training shall be made to the appropriate administrator or supervisor and will be approved on the basis of relationship to the current position, related promotional opportunities, or both.

4.4 <u>Transfer</u>

- 4.4.1 An employee may request transfer to other positions.
- 4.4.2 Transfers may also be initiated by the administration to adjust for overages in staff, to meet the need for special skills, or to alleviate special problems. An employee to be transferred will have the reasons for transfer explained as far in advance as possible. When an employee is transferred from one position in the District to one which is under a different administrator, the two administrators will arrange a mutually acceptable date of transfer. The transfer will take place as soon as feasible, but in no case may it be delayed longer than ten (10) working days after the Office of Human Resources has been notified officially by the-appropriate administrator that the employee is to be transferred.
- 4.4.3 In making voluntary transfers the District shall not discriminate against an employee on the basis of physical disability unrelated to job performance. For purposes of this section, a classified employee's physical disability is "unrelated to job performance" if the employee can, with reasonable accommodation by the District, perform the essential functions of the position.

4.4.4 Transfer requests will not be unreasonably denied.

4.5 Shift Change Request

Only permanent employees may file a request for a shift change. The request will be considered when a vacancy occurs.

- 4.5.1 A Shift Change Request (Appendix D) must be completed and submitted to Human Resources.
- 4.5.2 When a vacancy occurs in a particular shift, Human Resources will provide the specific requests to the appropriate administrator.
- 4.5.3 An internal selection process will be conducted in accordance with District employment practices.
- 4.5.4 When two (2) or more employees have comparable skills and experiences, seniority will be a consideration in the selection process.

4.6 Substitute Employees

Substitute employees hired in vacant positions pursuant to Education Code section 88003 shall not be considered unit members and may be employed up to 90 days if the District is then engaged in a procedure to hire an employee to fill the vacancy. If the filling of the vacancy can reasonably be expected to take more than 90 days, the period in which a substitute may be employed under this section may be extended, by mutual agreement between CSEA and the District, on a case-by-case basis.

4.7 The Hiring of Relatives

The District does not prohibit the employment of relatives or domestic partners in the same department or division provided that neither relative/partner participates in or in any way influences recommendations or decisions specifically affecting the appointment, retention, evaluation, tenure, work assignment, promotion, demotion or salary of the other relative/partner; or in any action, event, or circumstance where a real or perceived conflict of interest may exist for the parties.

In those instances where developments cause one relative/partner to have recommending or decision-making responsibilities over another relative/partner, the District may transfer one of the parties. If a transfer is not possible, these functions, as they apply to the related persons shall be performed by the next higher level of supervision/administration in the department or division until a transfer can be accomplished.

For the purposes of this section, a "relative" means the husband, wife, mother, father, sister, brother, son, daughter, grandparent, grandchild, parent-in-law, foster parent, step-

parent, step child, foster child, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, domestic partner or other relative living in the immediate household of the employee.

4.8 **Promotion**

Promotion is the selection of an employee, through the application process, for a vacant position in a higher classification. An employee who reaches the last step on the salary schedule will not necessarily be promoted to a higher classification in order that he or she may receive increased pay. For some classifications (see Article 4.8.3) promotion is based on evaluation and time in the classification.

4.8.1 Selection for Promotion

- a. In order to be promoted an employee must apply for the position.
- b. District employees shall receive "first consideration" for promotional positions. All internal applicants who meet the minimum criteria for a position will be granted an interview; this is "first consideration." The parties also agree to explore practical methods of encouraging internal recruitment that foster promotional opportunities and staff advancement and that are consistent with the District's commitment to high quality, equal opportunity and diversity.
- c. In order that internal applicants are aware of promotional opportunities, notice of all position vacancies shall be posted on the District Human Resources web site (hr.fhda.edu), the District office and mailrooms at Foothill College, De Anza College and the Middlefield Campus and shall be available to individual employees at the Office of Employment Services.
- d. Each job vacancy notice shall include: The job title, a brief description of the position and duties, the minimum qualifications required for the position, the salary range, and the deadline for filing an application to fill the vacancy. Any employee in the bargaining unit may apply for the vacancy by submitting the appropriate application materials to the employment office within the filing period.
- e. Each notice of vacancy shall remain posted for at least seven (7) calendar days.

4.8.2 Placement and Movement Upon Promotion

a. An employee who is selected for a position at a higher classification shall be placed on a step in the new salary range that pays the equivalent of a step increase over the salary earned in the former range or 5%, whichever is greater; such placement shall not be higher than the top step.

- b. The move to the new position shall generally be within ten (10) working days. In any event, the effective date of the promotion shall not be delayed more than ten (10) working days. In unusual circumstances where the movement of the worker would cause particular hardship for the department losing the worker, the administrators may delay the movement by mutual agreement beyond the ten (10) day guideline.
- c. Promotional Probationary Period: A permanent employee, who changes job classification due to a promotion, shall serve a promotional probationary period for six (6) months, unless the employee is released from the new job before this time. At the end of the second month in the new position, the employee shall receive a written performance evaluation. The employee retains permanent status in the District and is only probationary period. If the employee is released from the new position during the six-month probationary period. If the employee to a position in the class in which he/she holds permanency and his/her seniority at the higher classification shall be credited to his/her seniority in the lower class.

Management and supervisory employees of the District shall not discourage any member of the Unit from applying for a promotional position. Any District interview or screening committee for a position in CSEA shall contain at least one employee from the Unit appointed by the employee organization.

4.8.3 Construction and Maintenance Worker, Custodian, Grounds I, Food Service, and Utility Maintenance Worker Classifications

Upon evaluation and recommendation by the supervisor and final approval by the appropriate administrator, the employee may move to Level II after completing two years of service at Level I. If the appropriate administrator or supervisor has not completed the employee's evaluation by the date on which the employee is scheduled to receive the promotion to level II, the promotion shall be granted automatically.

4.8.4 Apprentice Level Skills Crafts Classifications

Employees in apprentice level skills craft classifications are required to complete (18) months of service and one hundred (150) hours of successful trade related vocational instruction at each of the three levels of the apprenticeship program.

Employees who attain established levels of proficiency and qualifications are eligible to move to the next level in the apprenticeship program, up to and including journeyman. Promotion from one level to the next requires a special evaluation by the Office of Human Resources. Completion of the special evaluation shall not be unreasonably denied or delayed.

4.9 Voluntary/Involuntary Separation

4.9.1. Notice of Resignation

An employee who wishes to leave the service of the District in good standing must file with the Board of Trustees through the appropriate administrator or supervisor a written resignation giving the District reasonable notice (a minimum of two (2) weeks, whenever possible) of the last date of service. The Chancellor or designee is authorized by the Board to officially accept the resignation of any employee. The resignation of the employee shall be final and effective at the time of receipt by the Chancellor or designee.

An employee may submit a request to the appropriate administrator to rescind his/her resignation within five (5) working days after the resignation was received. The decision to accept or reject the rescission is at the discretion of the appropriate administrator and the Chancellor or designee.

4.9.2 Abandonment of Position

If an employee is absent for three (3) working days without leave or without having notified her/his administrator or supervisor, the absence will be an automatic resignation. An employee may request reinstatement from such a resignation. If the District has given the employee written notice of the automatic resignation, any request for reinstatement must be filed with the Director of Human Resources within fifteen (15) days of this notice. Reinstatement may be granted only if the employee makes a satisfactory explanation of the cause of her/his absence and for failure to notify her/his administrator or supervisor. Reinstatement will be determined by the appropriate administrator in consultation with the Director of Human Resources or his/her designee.

4.9.3 Paid Benefits and Leave Credit upon Termination

An employee who terminates employment in the District shall receive paid benefits and leave credit through the end of the month in which the termination is effective.

4.9.4 Reemployment

If a former classified employee is re-employed within one (1) calendar year of the last date of the former period of employment with the District and he/she left the District for any reason other than dismissal for cause or abandonment of position, he/she shall regain hours in paid status for seniority purposes, accumulated sick leave, unused personal leave, and former vacation status. If reemployment is in the

same classification, the_employee shall be placed at the former step on the salary schedule. A former employee is re-employed in probationary status in accordance with Section 4.1.

4.10 Apprenticeship Program

The program goals are to address the needs and concerns of the District and employees who are in or are considering applying for apprentice level skilled craft positions; to encourage staff development; and promote upward mobility.

4.10.1 Eligibility

Permanent employees, who have completed their probationary period and meet the minimum skill requirements, are eligible to participate in the Apprenticeship program.

4.10.2 Apprenticeship Application Form

Interested employees must complete an Apprenticeship Application Form (http://hr.fhda.edu/_forms.html) indicating the trade or trades of interest and their educational and/or work experience in related fields. A single application must be completed for each trade skill and submitted to Human Resources.

Temporary Assignment

- 4.10.2 (a) When an opportunity occurs in one of the skilled craft positions, the appropriate administrator, the CSEA Chapter President or designee, and a representative from the specific trade will review the apprenticeship application forms and interview the employees. An employee with the required skill level shall be selected to fill the position temporarily on a working-out-of-class basis (see Working Out of Classification, Article 5, Section 5.9).
- 4.10.2 (b) A temporary assignment to the Apprenticeship program does not guarantee permanent assignment nor does it bestow any employment rights to a position.
- 4.10.2 (c) Such assignments shall not be subject to the 90-day limit on substitute employees working in vacant positions.
- 4.10.2 (d) Such assignments shall not exceed eighteen (18) months. If successfully hired into a permanent Apprentice I position:

Time worked in the temporary assignment may be applied to the eighteen (18) month service requirement, and/or

Trade related coursework completed during the temporary assignment may be applied to the one hundred fifty (150) hours of required instruction.

4.10.2 (e) Employees may be removed from these temporary working-out-ofclass assignments and returned to their regular assignments upon the recommendation of the appropriate administrator. Such reassignments may not be grieved under Article 10 of this *Agreement*.

4.10.3 Apprenticeship Positions – Apprentice I, II, III

All vacancies for permanent apprenticeship positions shall be filled through an open recruitment process in accordance with established District employment procedures.

4.10.4 Apprenticeship Process

Each skilled craft job description shall include the employment standards and qualifications required to fill the position. When an employee is hired into an apprenticeship position he/she shall be responsible for complying with and advancing through the apprenticeship levels according to the standards described in the position description.

- 4.10.4.1 Employees in apprentice level skilled craft positions are required to complete eighteen (18) months of service and one hundred fifty (150) successful hours of trade related vocational instruction at each level of the apprenticeship program. The District will assist in identifying appropriate training options to support the advancement of employees to the next apprentice level. Prior approval from the appropriate administrator is required for trade related instruction that has not been identified by the District. An employee who fails to complete the required hours for training/coursework will be subject to discipline procedures pursuant to Article 14, Section 14.5.2.
- 4.10.4.2 Employees who attain established levels of proficiency and qualifications are eligible to move to the next level in the apprenticeship program. Promotion from one level to the next requires a special evaluation issued by the Office of Human Resources.
 - 4.10.4.2 (a) The employee is responsible for notifying the appropriate administrator or supervisor when the employee believes he/she has attained the required level of skill. The administrator or supervisor will request a special evaluation from Human Resources.

- 4.10.4.2 (b) If the evaluation reveals the proficiency or qualifications required for the next level have not been achieved, the employee will remain at his/her current level until the employee notifies the administrator that he/she has reached the skill level required. At that time, another special evaluation shall be completed following the process above.
- 4.10.4.2 (c) An employee who completes all of the service and education requirements but who fails to meet the required proficiency levels, shall be reassigned to another position in consultation with a CSEA representative. If the assignment is to a lower level position, it shall be considered an involuntary demotion and shall not be subject to grievance.

4.11 Change of Address

In order that the District may maintain an accurate listing of the complete names, telephone numbers, and mailing addresses of all employees, each employee shall be responsible for reporting any changes via MyPortal (myportal.fhda.edu) within ten (10) days of any such change.

4.12 Personnel Records

All personnel files shall be kept in confidence and shall be available for inspection only to officials of the District in the proper administration of the District's affairs or the supervision of the employee. Information from the employment records of a classified employee shall not be released outside of the District without the consent of the classified employee unless the release is compelled by law or by a judicial order or lawfully issued subpoena. A steward or other representative of the Union shall be authorized to review a personnel file only with written consent of the employee.

The Office of Human Resources maintains a complete file of records on each classified employee of the District. Except for routine records, no items will be placed in a personnel file without the knowledge of the employee. An employee may examine the contents of this file, with the exception of confidential letters of reference and comments of interviewers. No document may be removed from the file, but the employee or the Union may receive a photocopy of any item on request. Each person's folder will normally contain the following items:

- 4.12.1 The original application form;
- 4.12.2 Records of all job classifications, assignments and pay changes;
- 4.12.3 The original copies of all evaluations;

- 4.12.4 Copies of garnishments and other legal papers processed by the District;
- 4.12.5 Changes of name or address;
- 4.12.6 Professional Growth Application
- 4.12.7 Other pertinent data concerning the employee.

The employee must read and sign all evaluations and contract changes before these are added to the permanent file. In signing, the employee does not necessarily agree with or accept the terms of the document, but merely acknowledges that he/she is aware of the terms of the contents. Refusal to sign may lead to disciplinary action.

In cases where the District has received information concerning an employee which is damaging to her/his character or reputation, the Director of Human Resources will seal this information in an envelope to be opened only by her/him, the President of either campus, the Chancellor, the Board of Trustees, or the employee or his/her representative as designated in writing. Whenever such information is placed in a file the employee will be notified.

An official personnel file of each employee shall be maintained in the District Office of Human Resources. Any working files kept by any administrator or supervisor may contain material that is appropriate to day-to-day supervision. However, no adverse action of any kind shall be taken against the employee based on materials which are not in the official personnel file. Information in the appropriate administrator's working file may contain backup information to official material in process before being placed in the official file, or unofficial day-to-day information. The employee shall be given an opportunity during working hours and without loss of pay to initial and date any derogatory written material and to prepare a written response to such material before it is placed in her/his personnel file. The written response shall be attached to the material. All materials in the personnel file must be dated and the source indicated. If other than routine material, it must be signed by the originator.

Any employee shall have the right at any reasonable time and without loss of pay to examine and/or obtain copies of any material from his/her personnel file with the exception of material that includes ratings, reports, or records which were obtained prior to his/her employment.

All derogatory materials except official evaluations and court orders if the employee so requests, shall be removed from the employee's personnel file and destroyed after remaining in the file for a period of two (2) years unless there is a legal prohibition against such destruction. If there is such prohibition, such material shall be sealed and kept with the personnel file.

Article 5 Pay and Allowances

5.1 Pay Period

All permanent and probationary employees are paid for the calendar month on the last working day of each month. The monthly time report for each employee covers the period from the 15th through the 14th of the following month.

Members of CSEA shall receive monthly an official copy of the Classified Contract Employee's Monthly Time Report to enable them to keep track of leaves, compensatory time, vacations, and overtime,

5.2 Salary Schedule Placement

New employees are automatically placed on the first step of the salary range of the job classification they are assigned. Under unusual circumstances the Director of Human Resources may place an employee with successful experience in a similar position on the second step of the salary range. The placement may be made only after consultation between the appropriate administrator and the Director of Human Resources. The appropriate administrator may request that an employee be placed above step 2. The request must be reviewed with the Director of Human Resources and approved by the Chancellor. If the Chancellor approves the request the Director of Human Resources shall notify the employee organization of the action.

5.3 Advancement on the Salary Schedule

An employee will advance to the next step of the salary schedule on the first of the calendar month following the completion of the first six (6) months of service; provided that he or she has received a "good solid performance" rating on the evaluation completed the appropriate administrator or supervisor. If the-administrator has not completed the employee's evaluation by the date on which the employee is scheduled to receive the step increase, the step increase shall be granted automatically.

An employee's first month of service will be the month during which he or she begins working provided he or she renders service before the eleventh of the month. In all other cases, the employee's first month of service will be the calendar month following the date on which he or she begins working.

5.3.1 An employee will advance to subsequent steps on the salary schedule as he or she completes an additional year with a "good solid performance" rating. A year for twelve-month employees is twelve (12) months; for eleven- month employees, eleven (11) months; for ten-month employees, ten (10) months. If the appropriate administrator or supervisor has not completed the employee's evaluation by the

date on which the employee is scheduled to receive the step increase, the step increase shall be granted automatically.

- 5.3.2 An employee's anniversary date for salary increments shall be the anniversary of his or her first month of service after completing six (6) months in a class. Whenever an employee is promoted or demoted, the anniversary date shall remain the same. Any month during the employee's work year during which he or she is not in paid status will not count toward the anniversary date and will advance it by one (1) month.
- 5.3.3 An employee who demonstrates exceptional ability and diligence as an employee in the District may be given a double advancement on recommendation of the appropriate administrator and with the approval of the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management or the President, and the Director of Human Resources.

At any time an employee may question step advancement or may request such an advancement of the appropriate administrator. If the employee is not satisfied with the response, the employee may ask the Director of Human Resources to review the request with the appropriate administrator. The decision of the Director of Human Resources shall be final.

5.3.4 Whenever an employee is promoted to a new position, the employee shall be placed on a step in the new salary range that pays at least the equivalent of a step increase over the salary earned in the former range, such placement not to be higher than Step G.

5.4 Shift Differential Pay

5.4.1 Swing and Grave Shifts

A full-time employee whose normal workday extends after 9:00 p.m. will be entitled to the swing shift differential of 4.5% per month.

A full-time employee whose normal workday extends after 12:00 a.m. will be entitled to the graveyard differential of 6.0% per month.

A full-time employee who works swing or graveyard shifts for more than half of the working days of the month will receive differential pay.

The half hour allotted for lunch period during the swing shift or graveyard shift is considered as part of the eight-hour working day. Employees afforded a paid lunch period will be required to remain on the work site during the duty free lunch period.

Part-time employees in the bargaining unit who have a normal work day of six (6) hours or more shall be eligible for the swing shift differential or the graveyard differential on a pro-rata basis.

5.4.1 Weekend Shifts

The normal workweek for unit members shall be Monday through Friday. Premium pay of \$75 per month shall be paid any worker whose regular workweek assignment falls outside of the normal workweek; and who performs his or her duties outside of the normal workweek without regular supervision; and who performs his or her duties outside of the normal workweek without regular staff support.

5.5 Hazardous Premium Pay

Under specified conditions, an employee shall earn hazardous premium pay. Hazardous premium pay is three (3) times an employee's usual pay rate, paid on an hourly basis for time actually worked under hazardous conditions.

- 5.5.1 <u>Annual District Power Shutdowns</u>: Qualified electricians familiar with grounding procedures shall be paid hazardous premium pay while in high voltage enclosures (12-15 KV, 480 or 277 volts) when grounding equipment and when re-energizing the system and placing high-voltage transformers on line.
- 5.5.2 **Working at Excessive Heights**: An employee who is required to work at heights that exceed 45 feet and for whom there is not a safety enclosure shall be paid hazardous premium pay.
- 5.5.3 <u>Other Hazardous Work</u>: If an employee or the appropriate administrator requests hazardous premium pay for a specific task, the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management shall determine whether such pay is appropriate.

5.5.4 Hazardous Premium Pay

Under specified conditions, an employee shall earn modified hazardous premium pay at two (2) times the employee's usual pay rate, paid on an hourly basis for time actually worked under hazardous conditions.

- 5.5.4.1. <u>Use of Toxic Cleaning Solvents</u>: An employee who is required to use toxic cleaning solvents in a confined area shall be paid modified hazardous premium pay.
- 5.5.4.2 <u>Other Hazardous Work</u>: If an employee or the appropriate administrator requests modified hazardous premium pay prior to

performance of a specific task, the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management shall determine whether such pay is appropriate.

5.6 Service Recognition Award

When an employee has served for three (3) years on the seventh step of the salary schedule in the same range, he or she may be awarded the Service Recognition Award upon recommendation of the appropriate administrator through established evaluation procedures. It is desirable to have an outstanding staff in which every member qualifies, but only those who demonstrate continued growth and continuance of the performance level that originally merited the granting of permanency, will be recommended. After three (3) years, the employee becomes eligible for another award. Service Recognition Awards shall be \$110 per month for full-time employees, prorated for part-time employees.

Employees are informed of their progress toward the Service Recognition Award through annual evaluations. Each employee shall receive an evaluation one (1) month before the date of eligibility for the award. If a Service Recognition Award is denied, the appropriate administrator shall complete a second evaluation within ninety (90) days and will either indicate that the employee has corrected any deficiencies or recommend that consideration of the award be postponed to the following year to allow the employee the opportunity to demonstrate the performance necessary to qualify for the award.

Whenever an employee changes classification or moves to a new position, any Service Recognition Award already earned shall be carried over to the new classification or position. Any steps toward eligibility for an Award shall be carried over to the new position if the salary placement for the new position is at Step G. Effective August 1, 1985, if the employee is at least eighteen (18) months beyond Step G in the old position, and the salary placement in the new position is below Step G, the employee shall receive a prorated Award based upon the number of months beyond Step G divided by thirty six (36).

5.7 Professional Growth Award

This Award shall be \$500 per year for employees who meet the requirements of the award. Employees who have achieved permanency are eligible for the Professional Growth Award. However, the Award does not depend upon longevity in a position but on increased skill, ability, and personal development as evidenced by one or more of the following efforts to improve the capabilities of the employee during the period of employment with the District:

• successful completion of in-service or other courses and workshops;

- participation in approved educational organizations and special activities (seminars, conventions, conferences, institutes, lectures, etc.) and community organizations;
- participation in a leadership role in professional associations or participation in committee work.

An employee who wishes to apply for the Professional Growth Award will file an application with the Professional Growth Review Committee. The Review Committee will assign points for each course or activity. If the Review-Committee approves the application, the points will be awarded upon verification of the completion of the course or activity. An Award is granted for every two hundred (200) hours accumulated, provided two (2) years have passed since any previous award. The change in salary will be effective on the first of the month following the final acceptance of verification by the Review Committee.

Professional Growth Review Committee

The Professional Growth Review Committee is composed of six (6) members: The Director of Human Resources or his or her designee, the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management or his or her designee, and up to four (4) appointees of CSEA Chapter 96.

The District grants members of the Review Committee time during working hours to carry out their official duties. The responsibilities of the Committee are:

- 1. to review and approve or deny applications submitted for consideration;
- 2. to determine the appropriate category under which activities will be accepted;
- 3. to maintain a complete record of all applications and decisions; and
- 4. to return its recommendation to Human Resources for Board action.

Employee Eligibility and Qualifications for Professional Growth Award

- 1. An employee must have completed at least one (1) year of employment with the District and have achieved permanent status.
- 2. An eligible employee must complete a minimum of two hundred (200) hours of credited activity, one hundred (100) hours of which must have been completed since the last award.
- 3. A minimum of two (2) years in paid status must have occurred since the last award.

Effective Date of Award

Awards are effective on the first of the month following final acceptance by the Review Committee. If the Committee does not meet during a month, the award shall be

retroactive to the first of the month following application filing, provided that:

- 1. a complete application with appropriate verification was filed with Human Resources;
- 2. the application was received by the Review Committee by the 15th of the month; and
- 3. the Review Committee accepts the application and approves the award.

Application forms are online (http://hr.fhda.edu/_forms.html), in the Office of Human Resources in and in Appendix F.

The Service Recognition Award and the Professional Growth Award will be awarded independently of each other, since the former is based on outstanding service in performing the normal duties of the position while the latter is based on growth beyond the normal requirements of the position through specific efforts during the period of employment.

5.8 Education, Travel and Conference Fund

The District shall maintain a fund for assisting employees with educational expenses including conferences and workshops related to the employee's current field or to support activities that will prepare the employee for new fields or endeavors.

A fund of \$10,000 shall be appropriated each fiscal year to defer in whole or in art the cost of tuition, application fees, books, course related materials, conferences and workshop registration. Expenses related to conference where the locations require one-way travel of more than 100 miles shall also be covered by this fund.

Any balance shall be carried over into the subsequent fiscal year up to a maximum of \$15,000. Funds shall be allocated on a first-come, first-served basis. (See Appendix H and Appendix I).

An employee is eligible to apply for funds after having served one or more years in the District to be reimbursed for a course, an employee must submit proof of course completion (e.g. official transcripts) and attain a course grade of C or better. To be reimbursed for conferences or workshops, proof of participation shall be required. Funds may be used during a Staff Development Leave.

- 5.8.1. An employee may receive up to a maximum of \$2,000 per fiscal year.
- 5.8.2. Funds shall be distributed on a first come first serve basis until the fund is depleted.

- 5.8.3. The employee shall demonstrate that he/she has successfully completed the class or fully participated in conference/workshop.
- 5.8.4. Advance payment for trade school/workshop requires the approval of the appropriate administrator and written agreement by the employee to refund the payment if he/she does not complete the training.

The District shall maintain a list of all disbursements under this fund and make it available for review upon request by the employee organization.

5.9 Working Out of Classification

Working out of class is paid to an employee when a manager/supervisor assigns duties at a higher-level classification for a limited period of time.

A working out of class assignment shall be made available to all CSEA workers. Assignments may be made available on a temporary basis when there is a temporary vacancy due to injury or an approved leave of absence, and for regular vacancies that are pending recruitment.

The District shall provide notice of the assignment by email blast. Employees shall have a minimum of five (5) business days to indicate their interest by submitting the required documents, such as a resume and cover letter. The required documents shall be sent to Employment Services in the District Office for consideration.

The hiring manager shall consider each qualified employee who has properly submitted the required documents indicating his/her interest in the working out of class assignment. An employee shall be deemed qualified if he/she meets the minimum education and experience requirements as well as other qualifications expressly identified as essential to the position. Such consideration shall normally be made by conducting an interview with the qualified employee(s).

The appropriate hiring administrator will consult with the Executive Director of Facilities and Operations on the employee(s) selected for the working out of class opportunity. The assignment will be made in coordination with Human Resources.

For temporary assignments that are at the apprentice level, please refer to Article 4.10.2.

- 5.9.1 An employee who is required to work in a position in a higher salary range than the regularly assigned position for more than five (5) working days in any 15calendar-day period shall be paid on the appropriate salary range for the position temporarily filled. The employee shall be paid at an increase equivalent to at least one (1) salary step above the salary earned in the regularly assigned position.
- 5.9.2 To qualify for out of class pay an employee shall

- a. temporarily assume all duties and responsibilities of a higher classification when a position is temporarily vacant; or
- b. temporarily be assigned a sufficient number of higher level duties to clearly justify the conclusion that the worker is performing within a higher classification.
- 5.9.3 All working out of class assignments shall have a fixed beginning and ending date.

5.10 Superior Performance Award

Each year the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management or designee and the Director, College Services may make an annual superior performance award to employee(s) who have demonstrated sustained superior performance that makes a significant contribution to the operation of the District. The award will be a one-time bonus of \$500.00.

The Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management and the Director, College Services may rely on the recommendation of appropriate administrators and supervisors in considering employees for the award, but the final decision on the number of awards to be made annually and the employees who will receive the award shall be made by the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management and the Director, College Services.

Article 6 Holidays

6.1 Holidays

There are 18 paid holidays each year including all legal school holidays. These include the holidays listed below as designated for each school year. Employees shall be entitled to any other holiday declared by the President or the Governor that provides for community colleges to be closed or any holiday approved by the Board of Trustees.

> Independence Day Friday before Labor Day Labor Day Veteran's Day Thanksgiving (2 days) Christmas Eve Christmas Day Day after Christmas December Holiday(2 days)* New Year's Eve New Year's Day Martin Luther King, Jr. Day Lincoln's Day Washington's Day Memorial Day Juneteenth**

* Effective July 1, 2017, it is the District's desire to be closed for business from Christmas Eve through New Year's Day.

**Effective June 19, 2022 onward. Should legislation or legal action require payment for Juneteenth 2021, the District will retroactively pay CSEA members who worked on June 18, 2021 applicable holiday pay.

- 6.2 When the holiday falls on a Sunday, it shall ordinarily be observed on the following Monday unless otherwise provided for in the Education Code and/or agreed upon in negotiations. When a holiday falls on a Saturday, it shall ordinarily be observed on the preceding Friday unless otherwise provided for in the Education Code and/or agreed upon in negotiations. When a holiday falls within an employee's vacation, the holiday will not count as a day of vacation. Employees may use personal necessity leave time for observance of their religious holidays providing such absences are approved in advance by the appropriate administrator.
- 6.3 To be eligible for holiday pay, an employee must be in paid status either the working day before or the working day following the holiday. In addition, each employee who is not

regularly scheduled to work on the day on which the holiday falls shall be entitled to observe the holiday on the next regularly scheduled workday.

- 6.4 If an employee is required to work on a holiday, the employee shall be compensated as follows:
 - 6.4.1 The employee will receive pay at the regular hourly rate, and
 - 6.4.2 The employee will receive pay at the overtime rate for the number of hours worked on the holiday.

Approval to work on a holiday must be granted in advance, and the entry on the time report must be initialed by the appropriate administrator.

6.5 Section 6.1 of this article may be reopened at any time on the written request of either chief negotiator.

Article 7 Vacation Leave

The District and CSEA agree that every employee should periodically gain new perspective on the job in which he or she is engaged through relaxation and participation in activities other than those involved in regular employment. Therefore, vacation leave shall be granted as follows:

7.1 Full-Time Employees

Except as provided below, full-time employees shall earn 6.66 hours of vacation for each calendar month (ten (10) days per 12-month year) completed in the service of the District. If an employee joins the District staff after the tenth day of the month, vacation will be computed from the first of the following month.

Employees who have been continuously employed by the District for a period of two (2) years shall, at the beginning of the third year, accrue vacation leave at the rate of 9.99 hours of vacation per month (fifteen (15) days per 12-month year). Employees who have completed six (6) years of employment with the District shall, at the beginning of the seventh year, accrue vacation leave at the rate of 13.33 hours of vacation per month (twenty (20) days per 12-month year). Employees who have completed twelve (12) years of employment with the District shall, at the beginning of the thirteenth (13) year, accrue vacation leave at the rate of 16.00 hours of vacation per month (twenty four (24) days per 12-month year).

No employee may use vacation time until he or she has completed six (6) months of employment in the District.

Probationary employees who leave the service of the District prior to completing six (6) months of employment will receive no vacation leave or pay. Terminated employees who have completed more than six (6) months of employment will be paid for that portion of their earned vacation that they have not used. If this vacation pay would have extended over a holiday period, had it been taken as leave, the terminating employee will not receive additional pay for the holiday.

7.2 Full-Time Ten and Eleven - Month Employees

Ten and Eleven-month employees shall earn vacation leave in the manner specified in Section 7.1.

7.3 Employees on Fractional Contracts

Employees who regularly work fewer than forty (40) hours per week will accrue vacation in proportion to the rate of full-time employees based upon the number of hours, not the number of days, worked per week.

7.4 Accumulated Vacation Leave

Vacation leave may be used in increments of full days and half days only and the District and CSEA agree that vacation leave should be taken in increments of not less than one (1) week if it is to serve the purpose for which it is intended. In the event that an employee has no appropriate leave available such as personal necessity leave or compensatory time, an employee may use vacation in one-hour increments.

Employees may accumulate a maximum of two (2) years of accrued vacation (see Article 7, Section 1 for accruals). When the accumulated vacation balance reaches these limits, an employee ceases to earn vacation until such time as the vacation balance is reduced below the maximum earnable.

An employee will be informed by notice on his or her paycheck when he or she is within two (2) pay periods of reaching his or her maximum vacation accrual for two (2) years. If the employee is within two (2) pay periods of reaching his or her maximum accrual of vacation, he or she will meet with the appropriate administrator or supervisor to schedule vacation so that the employee does not lose any vacation to which he or she is otherwise entitled.

7.5 Scheduling Vacation Leave

Whenever possible, employees will have a choice of time for vacation. If an employee's absence will seriously hamper the work of the department, the District may request that the employee take vacation at a time other than the time requested.

Except for emergencies or other special circumstances, all vacation must be requested and approved in advance. Employees must submit a Request for Vacation. Whenever possible the form will be submitted ten (10) working days prior to the requested vacation. The request will be approved/denied within three (3) working days. If vacation is denied the reason for the denial shall be stated on the Request for Vacation form. The suggested ten (10) day notice shall not be the sole reason for a request denial.

If multiple requests are received on the same workday, seniority will be the determining factor in approving requests for the same vacation time.

If vacation is approved it shall not be changed or rescheduled by the District except in an emergency. When vacation is canceled for emergency reasons the employee will have the option to reschedule or be paid for the vacation time. Such rescheduling must occur within three (3) months of the canceled vacation and the unused vacation will have no effect on the vacation accrual limit during that time period. If the vacation cannot be rescheduled within three (3) months, the employee will be paid for the vacation. If an employee's vacation is canceled by the District, the District will reimburse the employee for any and all non-refundable expenses incurred by the employee such as non-refundable plane fares or reservations.

After a vacation leave is approved an employee may request a change only if the change does not impact the work or affect the already scheduled vacation time of other employees.

If an employee becomes seriously ill or is injured during a scheduled vacation period, the employee may submit a signed statement from a physician that the employee was incapacitated and would be unable to work. In such circumstances, an employee may request that the time be deducted from earned sick leave. The physician statement shall include a complete description of the illness or injury and length of disability, receipts of payments made for medical care and any other supporting documentation deemed appropriate by the District. If the request is approved, the balance of the vacation shall be rescheduled.

7.6 Sections 7.1 and 7.5 of this article may be reopened at any time on the written request of either chief negotiator.

Article 8 Leaves

8.1 Sick Leave

Sick leave provides continuation of pay to the District employee who cannot perform his or her duties because of physical or mental illness or injury.

In instances where an employee is eligible for Worker's Compensation, sick leave pay (following the exhaustion of all industrial accident leave) will be reduced by the amount received from Worker's Compensation.

Full-time employees of the District accumulate sick leave at the rate of eight (8) hours per month. Employees who regularly work fewer than forty (40) hours per week accrue sick leave at a rate in proportion to that of full-time employees. There is no limit to the amount of sick leave that employees may accumulate from year to year. Accumulated sick leave will appear on the check stub each month. Sick leave may be used in increments of one-quarter hour or longer. During extended sick leave, an employee ceases to accumulate sick leave but continues to accumulate prorated vacation leave.

Sick leave may be used for appointments with doctors or dentists or after all personal necessity leave has been exhausted, up to seven (7) days can be used for care of an ill member of the employee's immediate family (as defined in section 8.14). Under certain circumstances approved by the Director of Human Resources, sick leave can also be used for other reasons of personal necessity. An employee may not be gainfully employed while absent on illness or accident leave. Sick leave may not be used to extend a weekend or vacation when the employee is not actually ill. Sick leave is not a "rest leave" unless so prescribed by a physician.

It is important for many reasons that the District be aware of any physical condition which might affect an employee's reliable attendance or ability to continue employment. Whenever an employee is absent on sick leave for three (3) or more working days or when a pattern of sick leave suggests a chronic illness, a medical report outlining the nature of the problem and the probable date of full recovery may be required. If information from the employee's personal physician is insufficient, an examination by a physician of the District's choosing may be required at District expense.

Any employee who transfers after at least one (1) year of service from one school district to another when no more than one (1) year intervenes between termination in one district and employment in the other, should request that unused sick leave be transferred. Accumulated sick leave may be converted to service credit at retirement in accordance with regulations established by the Public Employees Retirement System.

During any fiscal year an employee may convert up to sixty (60) hours of accumulated sick leave credit in excess of two hundred forty (240) hours to vacation leave credit at the

rate of six (6) hours of sick leave credit for four (4) hours of vacation leave credit. The request to convert sick leave credit to vacation leave credit under this section must be made in writing to the Director of Human Resources and will be approved only if the conversion does not result in the employee exceeding his or her vacation maximum (see Article 7, Section 7.4. Furthermore, any vacation leave credit granted under this section must be scheduled at the time it is requested and must be used as vacation leave within thirty (30) days of the request for conversion unless the employee's worksite is closed on Fridays during July and August and the request for conversion is submitted for the irrevocable purpose of covering Fridays during those months.

8.2 Extended Sick Leave

Each classified employee shall be entitled to extended sick leave for illness or injury at the end of all accumulated sick leave or at the end of ten (10) consecutive working days, whichever is later, and continuing for up to one hundred thirty (130) working days from the first day of absence because of illness or injury. Extended sick leave shall be granted in increments of not less than one (1) full day for each working day of absence due to illness or injury. A classified employee on extended sick leave shall be entitled to extended sick leave pay as follows:

- 8.2.1 For a full month's absence, an amount that equals 66 2/3 % of the employee's "basic monthly earnings" on the date he or she was first absent, to a maximum payment of \$6,000 per month. "Basic monthly earnings" means 1/12th of the employee's annual contract salary.
- 8.2.2 For less than a full month's absence, an amount that equals an appropriate fraction of the extended sick leave pay calculated under Section 8.2.1. The fraction shall be determined by dividing the number of days of absence during the partial month by 20.

After the exhaustion of all extended sick leave, a classified employee may resign, retire, or apply for an unpaid leave of absence under Section 8.12. If the employee applies for an unpaid leave of absence, a leave of up to five (5) months shall be granted. If the employee fails to resign, retire, or to apply for a leave or an extension of a leave is denied, the employee shall be placed on a 39-month reemployment list. In any event, if the employee remains disabled beyond the period of extended sick leave, he or she shall receive long-term disability insurance benefits under Section 16.6 in the manner prescribed in the District's long-term disability insurance policy.

Sick leave and extended sick leave run concurrently with leave provided by the Family and Medical Leave policy of the District.

8.3 Sick Leave Donation

8.3.1 An employee may donate days of sick leave to individual District employees who, due to a serious health condition, have exhausted all accumulated sick

leave. Donating employees must retain a sixty (60) day balance of sick leave after their donation. No employee may receive more than forty (40) days of donated leave per year.

- 8.3.1.1 A "serious health condition" is defined as an illness, injury, impairment or physical or mental condition which involves inpatient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential health care facility, or continuing treatment or continuing supervision by a health care provider as defined in 29 USC 825.114(a) and as certified by an employee's physician or other qualified practitioner.
- 8.3.1.2 The Vice Chancellor of Human Resources will verify the certification for eligibility. If the certification from the employee's physician is insufficient, a certification by a physician of the District's choosing may be required, at District expense. The District may require additional medical opinions.
- 8.3.2 Donated leave must be in one (1) day increments (no less than eight (8) hours). Recipients of donated sick leave shall be solely responsible for any state and federal taxes on the donated time. Such taxes shall be withheld at the normal rate for the recipient employee. In the event that the state or federal governments rule that tax liability is due other than as taxed, the recipient shall be solely liable for such liabilities.
 - 8.3.2.1 The donated sick leave may be used only when the employee has exhausted accumulated sick leave and either is not eligible for long-term disability or is eligible but has not begun to receive the long-term coverage.
 - 8.3.2.2 The Vice Chancellor of Human Resources shall be notified of solicitation of donations. Solicitations of donations may be made by the individual or his/her representative(s).
 - 8.3.2.3 Donation of sick leave shall be authorized by a signed pledge form and filed with the District Office of Human Resources. In the event several employees donate sick leave, the sick leave shall be used in the order in which the signed pledge forms are filed with Human Resources.
 - 8.3.2.4 If the employee does not use all donated sick leave, the sick leave shall be returned to the donating employee(s).

8.4 Personal Necessity Leave

Each permanent or probationary employee shall be granted up to five (5) days of paid leave per year for reasons of genuine personal necessity. For the purposes of this section

"personal necessity" means obligations or unavoidable duties of an individual employee that must be performed during regularly scheduled working hours. Circumstances under which personal necessity leave is appropriate:

- 8.4.1 Emergencies related to the employee's home or to his or her immediate family members;
- 8.4.2 Medical or dental appointments for the employee's immediate family members when the nature of the appointment requires the employee's presence;
- 8.4.3 Appointments for the purpose of conducting personal legal affairs or financial transactions, or receipt of a summons, subpoena, or other court orders requiring absence from work;
- 8.4.4 Special family obligations such as attending an immediate family member's graduation or marriage ceremony; and
- 8.4.5 Observance of a major religious holiday of the employee's faith.

For an employee assigned to the graveyard shift (See Article 5, Section 5.4), up to twelve (12) hours of personal necessity leave may be used to delay the start of his or her shift to compensate for the circumstances_specified in Subsections 8.4.2 and 8.4.3 even though these appointments are not scheduled during the employee's regularly scheduled working hours. By mutual agreement the employee and supervising manager may make alternate arrangements regarding the scheduling of the leave, and, with the approval of the Director of Human Resources, grant the use of additional hours for this purpose.

Eligibility for personal leave begins on the first of the calendar month following six (6) months of employment. The number of hours of personal leave remaining will appear on the check stub each month.

Personal Necessity Leave may not be used for recreation, planning a vacation, or social events nor may it be used in lieu of vacation or sick leave (except after an illness of ten (10) working days or more and no full-pay sick leave is available. Unless there are unavoidable and compelling reasons, Personal Necessity Leave may not be taken in conjunction with any holiday, sick leave, vacation or other leave of absence.

Personal Necessity Leave is not cumulative. It must be scheduled in advance with the appropriate administrator or supervisor whenever possible. When advance scheduling is not possible because the leave is required to meet an emergency, the supervising manager must be promptly notified that the employee is requesting personal leave time. All personal leave must have the approval, in writing, of the supervisor, the appropriate administrator or the Director of Human Resources. Approval must accompany the monthly time report.

Ordinarily the appropriate administrator or supervisor will require an explanation of the reason for personal leave to be written on the application form. However, since occasionally the reason may be of a strictly private nature, up to three (3) days of personal leave shall be granted if satisfactory oral explanation of the reason for personal leave is submitted to the appropriate administrator or the Director of Human Resources (or his or her designee) in advance.

In emergency situations additional hours of personal necessity leave may be granted by the Director of Human Resources.

When an employee is required to appear in court as a subpoenaed witness, other than as a litigant, or to respond to an official order from duly authorized government agencies additional hours of personal necessity leave shall be granted, if necessary,

Personal necessity leave runs concurrently with leave provided by the Family Medical Leave policy of the District.

8.5 Bereavement Leave

Employees shall be granted a leave with full pay in the event of the death of any member of an employee's immediate family as defined in Section 8.14.

Bereavement leave shall be for a period of up to three (3) days, except that it may be for up to five (5) days if out-of-state travel is required or if more than two hundred fifty (250) miles of one-way travel is required or if the death is of a spouse, domestic partner or child. This leave may be extended by the Director of Human Resources when unusual circumstances such as travel or the settlement of an estate demand it.

8.6 Industrial Accident Leave

Each permanent or probationary employee who meets the requirements specified by law shall be entitled to industrial accident leave of up to sixty (60) days under Education Code Section 88192 and the rules described in that section.

8.7 Jury Duty

In order to encourage employees to accept jury duty as a responsibility of citizenship, the District will pay employees at their regular rate of pay while they are performing jury service. When jury duty consumes only a portion of the day, employees are expected either to report to work immediately after jury duty or to have pay canceled for the day. An employee must reimburse the District for the fee received from jury duty; the paycheck shall be reduced by that amount.

Absence from assigned duties to perform jury service will be reported in the same manner as other absences, but the employee shall attach a copy of the summons to jury duty to his or her monthly time report. Ordinarily an absence for jury duty lasts a single day, making the employment of a substitute unnecessary. If a paid substitute is needed for absence of prolonged duration for jury duty, the same procedures will be followed as those instituted for an employee who is absent for illness.

8.7.1 Grave Shift

- a) When an employee whose regular shift is grave receives a jury summons, he/she is to alert the appropriate administrator by providing a copy of the summons.
- b) Using the dates(s) provided on the summons, the administrator shall adjust the employee's work schedule from grave to day shift.
- c) The work schedule shall be adjusted by weekly increments. Therefore, the entire workweek shall be adjusted to day shift even if jury duty is for a single day.
- d) The temporary adjustment shall have no impact on any pay differential.
- e) If an employee is selected as a juror, the work schedule shall continue to be adjusted on a weekly basis for the entire length of his/her duty as a juror. The employee is required to report each week to the administrator if an additional adjustment is necessary. The report is to be made by the Friday prior to any additional weekly adjustment.

8.8 Parental Leave

An employee may be granted a maximum of one (1) year of unpaid leave of absence to care for a newborn or recently adopted child. The request for parental leave must be made in writing. The Office of Human Resources will forward the request to the Chancellor for action by the Board of Trustees. Leave to care for a newborn or recently adopted child runs concurrently with FMLA.

An employee on parental leave must notify the Office of Human Resources within seven (7) months after the start of the leave whether she/he intends to return to the employment of the District. Failure to comply with this regulation will void the responsibility of the District to find employment for the employee.

The employee will be reinstated within a period of one (1) year from the start of the leave, and the District shall attempt but make no guarantee to place the employee on the same campus or in the same assignment as that which was held when the leave began.

Time spent on unpaid parental leave shall not be counted in the calculation of salary increments and other seniority factors.

8.9 Family Medical Leave

In accordance with state and federal law and District policy, under certain conditions employees may be eligible for an unpaid leave of absence for up to twelve (12) weeks for reasons related to family circumstances (Appendix M). Qualifying circumstances would include but not be limited to: birth or adoption of a child; care of a child, spouse or parent with a serious health condition;

- 8.9.1 Employees should consult with the District Office of Human Resources regarding eligibility, application procedures, and other procedures related to Family Medical Leave.
- 8.9.2 Employees who qualify for paid benefits under Article 16, Section 16.1, shall continue to receive paid medical benefits while on Family Medical Leave.

8.10 District-Initiated Disability Leave

When a condition has caused an employee to be unable to carry out assigned duties or has interfered with the educational program or other work of the District or threatens the safety or welfare of the employee, the students, or the other employees of the District, the District, in consultation with the CSEA, may place the employee on disability leave of absence. The Director of Human Resources shall set the beginning date of such leave, taking into account the available medical information, the employee's job performance, and the interests and requirements of the employee, the students, and the other employees of the District. An employee on disability leave may return to work with the permission of the Director of Human Resources, who may require such medical information as is deemed reasonably necessary to make a decision, including an examination by a physician selected by the District at District expense. An employee on a disability leave of absence initiated by the District is considered to be on sick leave and is entitled to the pay and other benefits of any other employee on sick leave (see 8.1).

8.11 Military Leave

An employee shall be entitled to military leave as provided by Military and Veterans Code Sections 395 to 395.9 and Education Code Section 87832.

8.12 Unpaid Leave of Absence

Leave of absence without pay for a specific purpose and for a designated length of time not to exceed one (1) year, or an extension upon request, may be granted under the following conditions.

8.12.1 A suitable short-term employee is available to fill the position of the employee on leave;

- 8.12.2 The absence of the employee will not reduce the efficiency of the program of the District, and
- 8.12.3 The employee can give reasonable assurance that he or she will return to the position at the conclusion of the leave.

If during an unpaid leave of absence the employee continues to meet the definition of "qualified classified employee" under Article 16 (Health and Welfare Benefits), Section 16.1 or 16.2, he or she shall continue to receive paid benefits. If an employee on unpaid leave of absence does not meet this definition, he or she may continue to receive paid benefits by reimbursing the District in advance for the full premium or its equivalent... To receive vacation credit, personal necessity leave credit, or sick leave credit during an unpaid leave of absence, an employee must be in paid status for at least twelve (12) working days during the month.

8.13 Break in Service

A break in service results from a separation from employment with the District because of resignation, retirement, layoff, or termination during probation or dismissal. Unless expressly provided elsewhere in this *Agreement*, a break in service results in loss of permanent status, seniority, accumulated sick leave, personal necessity leave credit, vacation status, placement on the salary schedule, and eligibility for retiree and other benefits. No paid leave of absence shall constitute a break in service.

No unpaid leave of absence shall constitute a break in service (see 8.12) but time spent on an unpaid leave shall not count toward attainment of permanent status, accrual of seniority, accrual of sick leave, vacation leave or personal necessity leave credit, advancement on the salary schedule, or eligibility for retirement and other benefits.

8.14 **Definition of Immediate Family**

For purposes of this article only, the definition of "immediate family member" when used in connection to any leave provided in this article shall mean: Husband, wife, domestic partner, mother, father, sister, brother, son, daughter, grandparent, grandchild, parent-inlaw, foster parent, step parent, step child, foster child, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, sonin-law, daughter-in-law, or any relative of either spouse living in the immediate household of the employee.

8.15 Staff Development Leave

To encourage and enable classified employees to enhance their value to the District through further job-related education, the upgrading of their skills, or retraining for a different career ladder within the District, a Staff Development Leave has been established. After seven (7) years of service in the District, an employee is eligible to apply for a leave from one (1) to ten (10) months at 85% of full pay.

An eligible employee may apply through the Supervising Manager for a leave to complete interrupted studies, learn by observing methods used in industry or other educational institutions, or to get a substantial start on a goal of better education. The application in writing must present a detailed description of the proposed activities of the leave and the specific potential value of these activities to the District. The application shall contain precise dates for the beginning and ending of the leave.

All applications for the succeeding college year must be received by the Director of Human Resources before December 15. Each application that has been submitted and has received the recommendation of the supervising manager and the appropriate administrator shall be forwarded to the Classified Staff Development Committee for review and recommendation to the Chancellor. This Committee shall be composed of two (2) representatives of CSEA, two (2) representatives of the Association of Classified Employees (ACE), and two (2) administrators designated by the Chancellor, one of whom shall serve as chair. The percentage of classified staff from CSEA to be granted Staff Development Leave will be negotiated each year. If the number of recommended applications exceeds the number agreed upon for the year, the Committee shall establish procedures for deciding which leaves shall be recommended to the Chancellor for submission to the Board. Board-approved leaves will be announced by March 1 each year.

If a leave is granted, the employee must agree in writing to render, upon return from leave, a minimum of two (2) years of service to the District. Failure to render this service will require the employee to refund salary paid by the District during the leave. Within thirty (30) days after returning from a leave, the employee shall submit a written report to the Classified Staff Development Leave Committee of the activities of the leave, emphasizing the value to the District. If the employee attended school during the leave, he or she shall also submit a transcript showing satisfactory attendance and successful completion of the course work as soon as reasonably possible.

After reviewing the report, the Classified Staff Development Leave Committee shall either approve the report or request further information from the employee. If, after requesting further information from the employee, the Classified Staff Development Leave Committee is unable to establish that the employee satisfied the conditions of the leave, the Committee may, if it determines it is appropriate, after considering possible mitigating circumstances, recommend that the employee be required to compensate the District for the expense of the leave. The decision of the committee may be reviewed by the Chancellor at the request of the employee.

During the leave the employee will be entitled to all the benefits of classified contract employees except that the employee shall stop accruing vacation and personal necessity leave and only 85% of service time will be credited by the Public Employees Retirement System. The employee may, however, arrange to make a contribution to the System to insure full service credit for the period of the leave as provided by the regulations of PERS. During the leave the employee shall earn 85% of the normal credit for sick leave and seniority. No vacation credit shall be earned during a Staff Development Leave. Employees on staff development leave may not be employed by the District in any capacity for any reason at any time during the leave.

8.16 Court Appearance

Leaves for the purpose of court appearances shall be available as follows:

Workers who appear in court on behalf of the District shall be deemed to be in a working status.

When a worker is required to appear as a witness in court, other than as a litigant, or to respond to an official order form another government jurisdiction for reason not brought about through the connivance or misconduct of the worker, a leave without loss of pay will be granted up to the amount of the difference between the unit worker's regular earnings and any amount received for witness fees, less any mileage allowance.

Absences for other court situations should be handled through Personal Necessity Leave or other leaves; however, workers may elect to absent themselves under the authority of this section, but sustain salary deduction for such absence.

Article 9 Layoff and Reemployment

9.1 Layoff

Lack of work or a lack of funds may result in the abolition of a position and the release of a probationary or permanent employee. These reasons must be bona fide. Layoff may never be used as a disciplinary measure. If layoff occurs in an area where there is more than one person in the same classification, layoff will proceed in reverse order of seniority. In the event of a layoff, the District shall not:

- 9.1.1 Use short-term temporary employees, volunteers, students or faculty employees to replace a displaced or laid-off-employee;
- 9.1.2 Contract out the work formerly done by a displaced or laid-off employee;
- 9.1.3 Require an employee to perform overtime work or increased work assignments over and above his/her regular assignments as a result of a layoff;
- 9.1.4 Add increased responsibilities without following appropriate procedures.

9.2 **Reduction in Hours**

After a decision to reduce hours has been negotiated, any reduction in regularly assigned hours shall proceed in the order of layoff as prescribed in this article. Persons experiencing such reduction shall be considered laid off for purposes of determining all rights and benefits.

9.3 Notice and Consultation with the Union

- 9.3.1 The District shall notify the Union in writing of a layoff of a bargaining unit member. Whenever possible, such notice will be seventy-five (75) days prior to the date of layoff but in no case shall the notice be less than seventy (70) days prior to the date of layoff. The District shall notify the Union of the financial and program status of the District and of the possible need to eliminate or reduce classified positions.
- 9.3.2 The District and the Union shall meet not later than five (5) days following notification to the Union. The purpose of the meeting shall be:
 - 9.3.2.1 To determine whether, in accordance with Education Code Section 88017, short term employees are employed performing work that the employee to be laid off is qualified to perform and whether such work is sufficient to create a position in the same classification as the employee to be laid off. Should the work not be sufficient to

create a position in the same classification, the parties will explore whether there is sufficient work to create a position in a lower classification into which the employee, if qualified, can be placed, in lieu of layoff. An employee who accepts a position in a lower classification shall have reemployment rights for a period of thirty nine (39) months from the date of voluntary demotion as noted in Section 9.9 of this article.

9.3.2.2 To examine alternatives and opportunities available to each employee who may be subject to layoff, unique conditions that may affect specific employees; and the possible consequences for other employees.

In addition, the District may hold division, department or campus meetings to explain the conditions leading to layoff and to explain the reasons for selecting certain positions for layoff. The Union staff may be present and participate at such meetings.

9.4 Notice of Layoff

An employee who is to be laid off shall receive at least sixty (60) days notice prior to the layoff. The notice of layoff shall be in writing with a copy to the Union. The notice shall include the effective date of the layoff and a statement of the employee's "bumping" and reemployment rights.

9.5 Order of Layoff

Any layoff shall be affected within a class. The order of layoff shall be determined by seniority within that class. An employee with the least seniority in the class plus seniority in higher classes in which the employee has served shall be laid off first. Seniority shall be based on the date of hire in class. If two (2) or more employees subject to layoff have equal seniority in a class, the employee with the later date of hire in the District as a probationary employee shall be laid off. If the dates of hire are identical, the determination shall be by lot.

9.6 Retirement in Lieu of Layoff

An employee who is eligible for retirement and who has received a notice of layoff may, in lieu of layoff, elect to accept service retirement without loss of reemployment rights as provided in the Education Code Section 88015.

9.7 "Bumping Rights"

An employee laid off from his/her position in a class may "bump" into the next lower class in which the employee has greater seniority than the least senior employee in that class. An employee who has exercised "bumping" rights shall be placed on the salary step that the employee would have attained if he/she had remained continuously in the lower class except that no worker shall be placed on a step in a salary range that is more than 3 ranges lower than his or her current salary range. A worker who has exercised "bumping" rights shall retain all service recognition and professional growth awards and all years of service towards the Service Recognition Award.

9.8 Layoff Rather Than "Bumping"

An employee may volunteer to be laid off. An employee who elects to be laid off rather than exercising his/her right to "bump" another employee retains all reemployment rights.

9.9 Reemployment Rights

A permanent employee who has been laid off, exercised his or her bumping rights, or has taken a voluntary demotion or reduction in hours in lieu of layoff shall have reemployment rights for a period of thirty nine (39) months from the date of layoff, bumping, voluntary demotion, or reduction in hours. An employee who takes a voluntary demotion or reduction in hours in lieu of layoff shall be granted the same rights for reemployment in his/her former class as persons laid off but shall retain eligibility for reemployment in the former class for an additional twenty-four (24) months. The District shall offer such an employee any available position in a class or classes in which the employee had formally achieved permanency. The order of such offers shall be according to the seniority of all employees laid off in the class. An employee (with all appropriate service credit and level of benefits) and to his/her former placement on the salary schedule, including earned awards. A probationary employee shall be required to serve the remaining months of probation in the new position.

9.10 **<u>Right to Apply for Other Positions</u>**

In addition to the absolute right to any available position in the class from which he/she was laid off or which he/she had formally achieved permanency and for which he/she is qualified by seniority, an employee who has been laid off may apply for any open positions in classes which he/she has not served and shall be granted an interview for such a position if he/she meet the minimum qualifications set forth in the official position description for the classification.

9.11 Reemployment Rights in Other Positions

If a former classified employee who has been laid off is reemployed within one (1) calendar year in a position other than one in a class to which he/she has rights to reemployment under Section 9.9, he/she shall be reemployed in probationary status but shall regain date of hire for seniority purposes, earned sick leave, unused personal necessity leave, and former vacation status. Salary placement in the class in which the employee has not previously served shall be at Step A, or, in appropriate cases as determined by the Director of Human Resources, Step B; however, the employee shall

retain any Service Recognition Awards and Professional Growth Awards earned as an employee of the District.

9.12 Notification of Opening

An employee who has been laid off shall be notified in writing by the Director of Human Resources of any opening for which he/she is eligible under Section 9.10. Such notice shall be sent by certified mail to the last address given to the District by the employee, with a copy to the Union. The mailing of the notice with a copy to the Union shall constitute the entire notification responsibility of the District.

9.13 Employee Response

An employee shall notify the District of his/her intent to accept or refuse reemployment within ten (10) days of the mailing of the reemployment notice. If the employee accepts reemployment, he/she must report to work within thirty (30) days following the mailing of the notice. An employee sent a notice of reemployment need not accept reemployment in order to maintain reemployment rights provided the employee notifies the Director of Human Resources within ten (10) days. However, if the employee fails to reply within ten (10) days or refuses three (3) such offers of reemployment, his/her reemployment rights shall terminate.

9.14 Improper Layoff

An employee who has been improperly laid off shall be reemployed immediately upon discovery of the error and shall be reimbursed for any loss of salary or benefits.

9.15 Seniority Roster:

Whenever a layoff is anticipated, the Union shall be provided with a copy of the most recent seniority roster for affected employees at least ten (10) workdays before a layoff resolution is presented to the Board for action.

9.16 Effects of Layoff

Employees who are laid off shall be entitled to the following:

- 9.16.1 Paid benefits for three (3) months for employees and their eligible dependents;
- 9.16.2 Preference for employees whose work year or hours have been reduced in filling temporary jobs that would ordinarily be filled by short-term employees;
- 9.16.3 Reasonable paid released time for the purpose of seeking employment for employees who are subject to termination because of layoff;

- 9.16.4 Payment of accrued vacation hours for employees with fewer than six (6) months of service;
- 9.16.5 Priority registration privileges for employees who have been terminated because of layoff;
- 9.16.6 Eligibility to apply for Education, Travel and Conference funds in accordance with the terms of this *Agreement* during the first six (6) months of layoff. Applications for funds shall be submitted to the Director of Human Resources who shall sign in lieu of the employee's former administrator;
- 9.16.7 Career counseling and job placement assistance for employees who have been terminated because of layoff;

This article expresses the entire understanding between the parties regarding the effects of layoff and each party waives the right to meet and negotiate on the effects of layoff for the life of the *Agreement* except as to those effects that the parties mutually agree to negotiate.

Article 10 Grievance Procedures

10.1 **Purpose**

This grievance procedure is intended to provide a formal method of resolving employee grievances. Since it is the intention of CSEA and the District to encourage the informal resolution of potential grievances at the lowest possible administrative level, this procedure may be used only after the parties have made a conscientious effort to resolve the dispute informally.

10.2 **Definitions**

- 10.2.1 "*Agreement*" means the contract negotiated between the District and CSEA Chapter 96 pursuant to the Educational Employment Relations Act.
- 10.2.2 "Grievance" means a written statement by an employee alleging that he or she has been directly wronged by the District's violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of a specific provision of the *Agreement*. "Grievance" also means a written statement by CSEA Chapter 96 alleging that the chapter itself has been directly wronged by the District's violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of a specific provision of the *Agreement*.
- 10.2.3 To "file" means to deliver, either personally, or by certified mail return receipt requested. A document is "filed" on the day it is received.
- 10.2.4 "Notice" means a notice of grievance on a form agreed upon by CSEA and the District.
- 10.2.5 "Working Day" means any day during which the central administrative offices of the District are open for business.

10.3 Who May File a Grievance

A grievance may be filed by any of the following individuals so long as they are not alleging a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of the *Agreement* previously grieved.

- 10.3.1 Any employee who, at the time of filing, is a member of the bargaining unit; or
- 10.3.2 An officer of CSEA Chapter 96 who has been authorized to file the grievance on behalf of the Chapter.

10.4 **<u>Representation</u>**

Upon filing of the notice and thereafter, the grievant and the person designated to represent the District, if any, may each be assisted by an advisor who may advise or act for the party he or she represents. However, the grievant shall not be represented by an agent of any employee organization other than CSEA.

10.5 Filing a Formal Grievance

- 10.5.1 A grievance is initiated by the filing of a Notice of Grievance on the prescribed notice form (Appendix N).
- 10.5.2 The Notice must be filed with the grievant's appropriate administrator, with copies to the Director of Human Resources and CSEA Chapter 96, within twenty (20) working days after the grievant discovered or reasonably could have discovered the circumstances or action giving rise to the grievance regardless of the date of discovery; however, a notice shall not be timely if it is filed more than one year after the circumstance or action giving rise to the grievance.

10.6 First Level of Review

- 10.6.1 Either the appropriate administrator or the grievant may request a conference with the other. At such a conference, the parties may exchange written and oral information about the grievance.
- 10.6.2 Within ten (10) working days following the receipt of the grievance, the administrator shall render a written decision including the reasons therefore. The appropriate administrator shall send the decision to the grievant with copies to the Director of Human Resources and CSEA Chapter 96.

10.7 Second Level of Review

- 10.7.1 If the grievance is denied, or if the administrator fails to render a timely decision, the grievant may proceed to the second level of review. To do so the grievant must file a request for a second level review within five (5) working days following the date of the decision at the first level or the date on which that decision was due, whichever is earlier. The request must be filed with the second level administrator, with copies to the Director of Human Resources and CSEA Chapter 96.
- 10.7.2 Upon receipt of a notice, the second level administrator may meet with the grievant and the person designated to represent the District, if any. At the meeting, the second level administrator shall permit the grievant and the District representative to express their argument regarding the grievance and to submit any relevant information.

10.7.3 Within ten (10) working days following his or her receipt of the notice, the second level administrator shall render a written decision including the reasons therefore. The decision shall be sent to the grievant, with copies to the Director of Human Resources and CSEA Chapter 96.

10.8 **Request for Arbitration and Selection of Arbitrator**

- 10.8.1 If the second level administrator denies the grievance or fails to make a timely decision, CSEA Chapter 96, upon the request of the grievant, may refer the grievance to arbitration. Arbitration is initiated by the filing of a written request for arbitration signed by the grievant and an authorized representative of CSEA Chapter 96.
- 10.8.2 The request for arbitration must be filed with the Director of Human Resources within five (5) working days following the date of the decision of the second level administrator or, in the event the second level administrator fails to make a timely decision, within five (5) working days following the date on which the decision of the second level manager was due under Section 10.7.3.
- 10.8.3 Within two (2) working days following the filing of a request for arbitration, the Director of Human Resources and a representative of CSEA Chapter 96 shall, in the absence of an agreement between CSEA and the District regarding the designation of an arbitrator or an arbitration agency, petition the State Mediation and Conciliation Service for a list of seven (7) disinterested persons who are experienced in grievance arbitration. Upon receipt of the list of seven (7) names each party shall alternate in striking individual names, and the person remaining after six (6) names have been stricken shall be designated as the arbitrator. The designation of the party that will first strike a name shall be determined by the toss of a coin.
- 10.8.4 Upon designation of an acceptance by the arbitrator, the Director of Human Resources shall send the arbitrator a copy of the agreement (including a copy of these procedures) and a copy of the notice.
- 10.8.5 Each party shall bear the cost of preparing and presenting its own case in arbitration. All fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the District and the CSEA Chapter 96.

10.9 Arbitration Hearing

10.9.1 The arbitrator, in consultation with the parties, shall establish as early a hearing date as is practical. If the arbitrator fails to establish a hearing date that is within ninety (90) calendar days of his or her designation, either the District or CSEA Chapter 96 may request the selection of a new arbitrator pursuant to Section 10.8.

- 10.9.2 Within the guidelines established by these procedures, the arbitrator shall establish the rules for conduct of the hearing and shall decide all procedural issues presented including matters regarding the admission of evidence.
- 10.9.3 The hearing shall not be conducted according to technical rules relating to evidence and witnesses. Any relevant evidence shall be admitted if it is the sort of evidence on which responsible persons are accustomed to rely in the conduct of serious affairs. The rules of privilege shall be effective to the extent that they are statutorily recognized in civil proceedings in California, and irrelevant and unduly repetitious evidence shall be excluded.
- 10.9.4 Attendance at the hearings shall be limited to:
 - 10.9.4.1 the grievant and the grievant's representative, if any;
 - 10.9.4.2 the District Representative and the District Representative's advisor, if any;
 - 10.9.4.3 the arbitrator;
 - 10.9.4.4 witnesses, but only while giving evidence;
 - 10.9.4.5 an observer designated by CSEA Chapter 96:
 - 10.9.4.6 the Director of Human Resources, or an observer designated by the Director.
- 10.9.5 At the hearing only the participants listed in Sections 10.9.4.1 through 10.9.4.4 may participate. The grievant, the grievant's representative and all necessary witnesses shall be provided released time for the time during which they are needed at the hearing.
- 10.9.6 Notwithstanding any other provision regarding the conduct of the hearing, at the conclusion of the grievant's case, the District Representative may ask the arbitrator to rule against the grievant and terminate the hearing because the grievance is not supported by the evidence presented. The grievant may argue against this request. If the arbitrator denies the request, the District Representative shall present the District's case. If the request is granted, the arbitrator shall close the hearing and prepare his or her report as provided in Section 10.10, below.
- 10.9.7 The grievant shall demonstrate, by preponderance of the evidence, that he or she was directly wronged by the action or circumstance that gave rise to the grievance.

10.10 Arbitrator's Decision and Report

- 10.10.1 Following the conclusion of the hearing, the arbitrator shall prepare his or her report and file it with the Chancellor, the grievant and CSEA Chapter 96 as soon as possible. The report shall consist of the arbitrator's detailed findings of facts, conclusions and recommendations for resolving or terminating the grievance.
- 10.10.2 The report of the arbitrator shall be final and binding except that there shall be no binding arbitration for disciplinary matters under Article 14 of this *Agreement*. The arbitrator's authority shall be limited to interpretation of contract provisions and the arbitrator's award shall not serve to add to, subtract from, or otherwise modify the terms of the contract. The arbitrator's award shall be limited to those measures necessary to remedy the contract violation, if one is found. If the award includes back pay, back pay shall be limited to one year from the date the grievance was filed.

10.11 Miscellaneous Provisions

- 10.11.1 The time limits specified in these procedures are maximum limits. Notwithstanding this provision, any time limits specified in these procedures may be extended by agreement of the parties.
- 10.11.2 When two (2) or more grievances involving the same alleged violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of the *Agreement* or presenting a common question of fact and law have been submitted, CSEA Chapter 96 and the District may agree that said grievances be consolidated.
- 10.11.3 A grievance may be withdrawn at any time.
- 10.11.4 CSEA Chapter 96 and the District, may, by mutual agreement, proceed immediately to arbitration on any grievance.
- 10.11.5 All documents, communications and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be placed in a separate grievance file, except that any document or record removed from a personnel file, or any other file, for use in a grievance proceeding shall be returned to the original file.
- 10.11.6 An employee may present a grievance directly and have such grievance adjusted without intervention of CSEA Chapter 96 as long as the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of the *Agreement*.

As provided in these procedures, CSEA Chapter 96 shall be provided copies of any grievances filed by employees and any decisions rendered. Notwithstanding any other provision of these procedures, before any final resolution of any employee processed grievance, CSEA Chapter 96 shall be given the opportunity to file a written response to the proposed decision or settlement regarding the grievance.

Any disagreement concerning whether the decision or settlement is inconsistent with the *Agreement* shall be subject to the grievance procedure.

10.11.7 Any grievance filed before the date on which these procedures become effective shall be subject to these procedures.

Article 11 Hours and Overtime

11.1 Workweek

The workweek shall normally consist of five (5) consecutive days within any week, eight (8) hours per day or four (4) consecutive days within any week, ten (10) hours per day. Other schedules may be approved if consistent with law and approved by the employee's administrator. These include but are not limited to five (5) consecutive days within any week, nine (9) hours per four (4) days and four (4) hours on the fifth day; or eighty (80) hours worked in nine (9) consecutive days over two (2) weeks. An employee may submit to management a proposed special working schedule at any time. Such special schedules will be reviewed and may be approved by the appropriate administrator if consistent with the needs of the District.

A week shall be defined as a seven (7) day period from 12:01 a.m. Sunday through Saturday midnight. This Article shall not restrict the extension of the regular workday or workweek on an overtime basis when such is necessary to carry on the business of the District.

11.2 Workday

The workday shall be designated by the District for each position at the time of employment. Each employee shall be assigned a fixed, regular, and ascertainable minimum number of hours. The District may change the time of an employee's assignment including shift changes with appropriate notice of at least ten (10) working days. CSEA may requeest to negotiate the effect of such changes consistent with this article and labor law. Shift changes will not be used as a form of discipline unless a change is imposed as a sanction via the Disciplinary Action Procedures outlined in Article 14. Changes in shift will be made in accordance with seniority as defined in Article 9. That is, when more than one employee works a shift that is to be changed, the most senior employee will have the option to retain the shift. An employee will not have a shift changed more than once a year and whenever possible shift changes will occur through mutual consent of the employee and the appropriate administrator.

By mutual agreement between the appropriate administrator and the employees assigned to swing and night shifts, these shift assignments may work the swing or day shift during all school recess periods. These temporary reassignments will have no impact on any pay differential received.

Assignments are worked within four (4) shift periods:

• Day Shift: A workday that begins at or after 4:00 a.m. and ends at or before 6:00 p.m.

- Swing Shift: A workday that extends beyond 9:00 p.m. but ends no later than 12:00 a.m.
- Grave Shift: A workday that extends beyond 12:00 a.m.
- Middle Grave Shift M-Th 5:00 p.m. 1:00 a.m. and Friday 4:00 p.m. Midnight

11.3 Rest Periods

In accordance with State law, the District allows a rest period of not more than fifteen (15) minutes within each four-hour period of work. Rest periods shall be taken by employees after agreement with the appropriate administrator or supervisor. Rest periods are a part of the regular workday and shall be compensated at the regular rate of pay for the employee. Rest periods may not be used to shorten the workday or to extend the lunch period.

11.4 Lunch Periods

When an employee has been scheduled to work six (6) hours, the employee shall be entitled to an uninterrupted lunch period. The lunch period shall be scheduled at or about mid-point of each work shift. In no instance will the lunch period be shorter than thirty (30) minutes, nor will it be a part of the eight-hour working day, except during the swing and graveyard shifts. Lunch periods may not be used to shorten the workday.

11.5 Time Report

Each employee must complete and sign a monthly time report, showing total hours worked, overtime hours worked each day, and the hours and reason for any absence. Failure to complete the time report correctly or to submit it on time may result in pay adjustments on the subsequent payroll.

The appropriate administrator or supervisor is responsible for certifying records on the attendance of the employees under his or her supervision.

11.6 Overtime

The District is subject to Education Code Section 88027 which provides for overtime payments to all eligible employees who work over eight (8) hours in one day in a fiveday work week, or over ten (10) hours in one (1) day in a four-day work week, or over 40 hours in any work week, or on the sixth and seventh consecutive days of employment.

Any employee who is authorized to work more than twelve (12) hours in any work day will receive compensation or compensatory time at a rate equivalent to two (2) times the normal hourly rate of pay for hours in excess of twelve (12) hours.

11.6.1 Prior approval to work overtime must be provided by the appropriate administrator or supervisor.

Approval will be based upon legitimate scheduling or workload problems, which cannot be solved through reassignment or adjustment of workload and will be governed by the availability of budgeted funds.

- 11.6.2 An employee authorized to work more than forty (40) hours per week will receive compensation or compensatory time at a rate equivalent to one and one-half times the normal hourly rate as determined by current contract pay, except when an employee works on a holiday, in which case the employee will be paid both regular pay and pay at the overtime rate for the hours worked.
- 11.6.3 When the District has overtime funds and compensatory time available for overtime, an employee who has worked overtime shall have the option of time or cash compensation provided the employee requests the time option within five (5) days of earning the compensation and provided further that the employee does not have more than ninety six (96) hours (twelve (12) days) of accumulated compensatory time.

Employees with ninety six (96) or more hours of accumulated compensatory time, shall receive overtime pay unless the employee and the supervising manager mutually agree to authorize compensatory time instead.

When the District has only overtime funds or compensatory time available, the supervising manager shall determine the method of compensation for overtime worked.

Whenever compensatory time is authorized, it must be used within twelve (12) calendar months following the month in which it was reported on the monthly time report, and, if not, the employee shall receive overtime pay at the rate that was effective for the employee when the overtime was worked. Use of compensatory time must be scheduled in advance and approved by the employee's supervising manager.

- 11.6.4 For the purposes of determining the number of hours worked, time during which the employee is excused from work because of holidays, sick leave, vacation, compensatory time off, or other paid leave of absence shall be considered as time worked by the employee.
- 11.6.5 Occasionally an employee may be called back for work to accommodate a special need. In such case, travel time to and from home will be counted as time worked. In order to make the disturbance of normal time off worthwhile, the pay for combined work and travel time shall be for a minimum of four (4) hours.
- 11.6.6 Overtime shall be distributed among qualified employees in order that opportunities to earn extra pay will be equitably shared and in order that overtime work will not become the burden of a small percentage of qualified

employees. Overtime shall be assigned to the shop that_normally performs the work.

11.6.7 An overtime roster shall be established and posted for each shop in order of seniority and overtime shall be distributed on a rotating basis beginning with the most senior worker.

The distribution of overtime per the roster does not apply to overtime which is the continuation of an employee's normal workday or a special project initiated during an employee's normal workday but which extends beyond the normal work schedule over a period of time.

An employee can voluntarily opt out of the general overtime distribution by indicating his/her desire to be removed from the roster. A district form will be provided for the employee to sign. The employee may request to be added back to the roster at any time by completing a new form. The request will be processed and the employee added back to the roster within ten (10) working days.

11.6.8 <u>Compensation for Work Performed after Workers have Clocked Out for</u> <u>the Day</u>

Employees who are assigned additional work beyond their normal duties and who are unable to complete their assignments due to increased workload (as a result of layoff or reorganization) shall not be subject to discipline for refusal to work beyond a forty (40) hour work week except that overtime may be required as described in this article.

- 11.6.8.1 Workers who are contacted electronically after they have clocked out for the day, but prior to 11:00 p.m., to answer questions or handle emergencies from home, shall be paid a minimum of fifteen (15) minutes overtime and shall be paid in quarter hour (15 minute) increments after the first fifteen (15) minutes.
- 11.6.8.2 Workers who are contacted electronically after 11:00 p.m. to answer questions or handle emergency situations from home shall be paid a minimum of two hours overtime.
- 11.6.8.3 Workers who are contacted electronically for emergencies which begin prior to 11:00 p.m., but continue past 11:00 p.m., will be paid the two-hour minimum."

Employees who are assigned additional work beyond their normal duties and who are unable to complete their assignments due to increased workload (as a result of layoff or reorganization) shall not be subject to discipline for refusal to work beyond a forty (40) hour work week except that overtime may be required as described in this article.

11.7 Standby Time

Standby time shall be considered as regular hours worked and shall be compensated on a straight time or overtime basis as are other hours worked under this *Agreement*. Employees shall be compensated for standby time only if the appropriate administrator or supervisor has in advance, required the employee to be "on call."

11.8 Consideration of Rest Periods

An employee who has not had a reasonable period of rest because he or she responded to emergency situations during hours which he or she would not normally be working shall be deemed excused from reporting to work at his or her normal start time. He or she may use accrued compensatory time or unpaid leave for all or part of the following day.

11.9 Adjustment of Assigned Time

An employee in the bargaining unit who is required to work an average of thirty (30) minutes or more per day in excess of his or her regular part-time assignment for a period of twenty (20) consecutive working days or more shall have his or her regular assignment adjusted upward to reflect the longer hours, effective with the next pay period.

11.10 **<u>Reporting of Absence</u>**

11.10.1 Employee Responsibility

An employee is expected to report on time for the work assignment each day. If for any reason it is not possible to report to work, the employee shall inform his or her administrator or supervisor of this fact as soon as possible prior to the start of the scheduled work time but not later than_one hour after the start of the shift unless an emergency situation requires more time.

In all other cases, the employee must obtain the approval in advance of any absence unless the necessity for the absence cannot reasonably be anticipated in advance.

An employee who is absent because of illness must keep the appropriate administrator informed as to when he/she expects to return to work. Per Article 8.1 of the *Agreement*, a medical report outlining the nature of the problem and probable date of full recovery may be required.

11.10.2 Abandonment of Position

If an employee is absent for three (3) working days without leave or without having notified his or her appropriate administrator or supervisor, the absence will be an automatic resignation from the District. An employee may request reinstatement from such a resignation. If the District has given the employee written notice of the automatic resignation, any request for reinstatement must be filed with the Director of Human Resources within fifteen (15) days of the notice. Reinstatement may be granted only if the employee makes a satisfactory explanation of the cause for his or her absence and for the failure to notify his or her immediate supervisor. Reinstatement will be determined by the appropriate administrator in consultation with the Director of Human Resources.

11.11 Cellular Phone use after Normal Working Hours

Carrying a cellular phone after normal working hours shall be entirely voluntary. Employees will not be disciplined for failure to respond to a cellular phone call after they have left for the workday unless as noted in Section 11.7 of this Article they have been notified in advance to be "on call".

Article 12 Employee Expenses and Materials

12.1 Except as agreed to by the employee at the time of initial employment in a position, the District shall provide tools, equipment, uniforms, and supplies reasonably necessary for performance of employment duties. An employee may provide tools or equipment belonging to the employee only with prior written approval of the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management or his/her designee. If the employment duties of an employee reasonably require use of any equipment or gear to insure the safety of the employee for the cost of procuring such. The District shall enforce the proper use of such equipment or gear to ensure the safety of employees and others.

12.2 Cellular Phone

Employees shall not be held liable for damage or theft of cellular phones so long as workers exercise reasonable care of the District's equipment.

12.3 Uniform Policy

Due to the nature of the work performed by unit members, there may be a need for District-provided uniforms:

12.3.1. Safety Shoes

All CSEA Chapter 96 employees of the District, with the exception of administrative and clerical employees, shall wear safety shoes. An allowance of \$300 will be provided by the District to assist each employee in obtaining the proper safety shoes. A fund will be established based on the number of CSEA Chapter 96 employees. At the end of the fiscal year any monies remaining shall roll over to the next fiscal year but the maximum fund shall not exceed \$15,000. An additional allowance may be made with the approval of the appropriate administrator for employees who work in heavy use areas.

Each full-time employee will receive replacements for worn and/or damaged safety shoes as needed, but not less than once a year, provided that the employee can show proof of damaged or worn safety shoes to the satisfaction of the appropriate administrator.

12.3.2 Determination of Functional Groups that are to wear District-Provided Uniforms

Each functional group or shop currently not wearing uniforms shall vote to determine if its respective group or shop will wear uniforms. Should the members of the shop or group vote in favor of the uniforms, then the entire shop will be

required to wear uniforms. Should the majority of the functional group or shop vote against uniforms, employees shall not wear uniforms. In the event of a tie vote, the determination shall be made by lot.

For the selection of uniforms, the following shall apply:

- 12.3.2.1 each employee of the unit will receive six (6) pairs of pants, six (6) shirts and one (1) jacket;
- 12.3.2.2 the employee will be responsible for cleaning and maintaining his or her own uniform. The employee is required to wear the clothing provided by the District while working on the assigned job site;
- 12.3.2.3 each full-time employee will receive replacements for worn and/or damaged uniforms as needed, provided that the employee can show proof of damaged or worn uniforms to the satisfaction of the appropriate administrator;
- 12.3.2.4 the color of uniforms will be determined by a vote of the functional group/or shop;
- 12.3.2.5 the employee's name, the shop name, and the District logo-shall be printed on each shirt;

12.3.3 Failure to Comply

Employees required to wear safety shoes will be subject to disciplinary action for failing to wear appropriate safety shoes.

Employees who are required to wear safety shoes and who report to work without the appropriate safety shoes shall be relieved of their duties. Vacation leave or compensatory time earned may be used until the employee obtains the appropriate footwear. If the employee does not have vacation or compensatory time available, he or she will be placed on leave without pay.

12.3.4 Damage to Personal Clothing

Employees who have not been issued District-provided uniforms may request to be reimbursed for clothing damaged while accomplishing District work. Requests for reimbursement shall not be unreasonably denied. The requests shall be considered based on objective criteria. The criteria applied shall include: when the damage reportedly occurred; whether the employee contributed to the damage though his/her negligence; whether any past request(s) have been made if so, when and with what frequency. Replacement cost will not exceed the cost of the comparable District provided uniform article of clothing.

12.4 Automobile Insurance

The District shall provide secondary personal injury and property damage insurance for workers if they are required to use their personal vehicles in employer business.

12.5 **Physical Examinations**

The District shall provide the full cost of any medical examination required as a condition of employment or continued employment.

12.6 Hold Harmless Clause

To the extent allowed by law, the District shall indemnify, save harmless from personal loss, and defend all workers from any claim, action, or liability arising from errors or omissions within the scope of their employment if the worker reasonably cooperates in good faith in the defense of the claim or action. It is not intended that this policy protect any individual who acts with actual fraud, corruption, or malice.

12.7 Parking

Use of staff parking lots shall be at no cost to the worker providing the worker's automobile is properly identified.

12.8 Identification Badge

Every District worker shall be issued annually an employee identification badge. The identification badge is for employee identification at the District and may also be used for discounts on ticket purchases and at participating local retail establishments. Identification badges are available to all employees for the purpose of public identification on campus property and property owned or controlled by the District. All employees are encouraged to wear their identification badge; however, badges shall be mandatory for employees that do no wear uniforms.

The District shall make available suitable and safe identification badge holders or badge reels for each employee.

Article 13 Classification and Reclassification

13.1 Purpose and Principles

The District and CSEA believe it is important to maintain a fair and equitable classification system. Decisions about classification shall be made based on the level of duties and responsibilities assigned to the position by the District. Classification decisions shall not be based on funding source unless required by said funding source or mandated by law or regulation.

Because duties and responsibilities change over time, the parties have agreed to a system to update and to recognize changes that occur. Decisions regarding reclassification shall be based on substantial permanent changes in the level of duties and responsibilities of the position assigned by the District. The following general guidelines shall apply:

- 13.1.1 An increase in the volume of work shall not be the basis for a reclassification.
- 13.1.2 Assignments to higher-level duties for temporary projects are compensated by working-out-of-class pay in accordance with Article 5, Section 5.9 and have an agreed-upon beginning and ending date. Such temporary assignments are not subject to this Article.
- 13.1.3 Appropriate administrators or supervisors shall not change duties arbitrarily or capriciously while a reclassification request is pending.
- 13.1.4 Reclassifications should not be used as rewards for superior service.
- 13.1.5 A position that has been reclassified through the reclassification process shall not be submitted for further reclassification for at least two (2) years from the date of the last reclassification request, including a reclassification request under a prior agreement, except in extraordinary circumstances or as a result of a reorganization

13.2 Request for Classification or Reclassification

Requests for classification may be initiated by the appropriate administrator or Director of Human Resources when a new position is created or a vacancy is to be filled at a different classification.

A request for reclassification may be initiated by either:

- (1) the employee in consultation with the appropriate administrator or
- (2) the appropriate administrator.

The reclassification request is based on an anticipated change in duties to be assigned by the appropriate administrator on a permanent basis. To request a reclassification, a

completed application shall be submitted to the Classification Specialist. The application shall include:

- 13.2.1 A copy of the current job description;
- 13.2.2 A copy of the job description with the proposed new duties and responsibilities added
- 13.2.3 A completed copy of the Classification Questionnaire with all appropriate signatures;
- 13.2.4 Current and proposed organizational charts showing all positions with current employees and vacancies listed; and
- 13.2.5 Additional supporting documentation.

Requests for reclassification from more than one employee in the same classification at the same time may be consolidated.

All requests for classification or reclassification shall be submitted on the agreed upon application form (http://hr.fhda.edu/class-comp/c-forms.html) and the reason for the request shall be specifically stated. All requests shall be signed by the employee and the appropriate administrator, who shall not change any of the employee's comments. Applications may be obtained from the Classification Specialist. The completed and signed application shall be submitted to the Classification Specialist with a copy to the appropriate administrator and the employee organization.

13.3 Classification Process

The Classification Specialist shall prepare a report and impartial analysis on each request for classification or reclassification. It is also the Classification Specialist's responsibility to determine whether there is currently an appropriate classification within the District, to recommend addition or deletion of duties and to prepare new or amended job descriptions. The report will be completed within thirty (30) working days and sent to all interested parties prior to the meeting provided for in Section 13.4 below.

The Classification Specialist's review will be based upon the following:

13.3.1 The completed application and all appended material;

13.3.2 An interview with the employee's appropriate administrator and/or supervisor;

13.3.3 A field audit;

13.3.4 Internal or external audits of other similar or related positions as necessary;

13.3.5 Any other relevant information; and

13.3.6 An interview with any additional staff who have-reason to know about the duties being performed, if necessary.

13.4 Classification Meeting

The Classification Specialist shall schedule a meeting to consider the report within ten (10) working days after sending out the report. A representative from Human Resources, the Classification Specialist, the appropriate administrator(s) and supervisor(s) and the employee(s) and his/her representative(s) shall attend. The meeting shall be informal and shall not be conducted like an evidentiary or trial-type hearing, although there may be written statements and documents presented. There shall be a full discussion of the report and of any suggested alternatives. There shall be no witness testimony at the meeting.

If more information is necessary the meeting shall be adjourned and reconvened, if necessary, but in no case shall this step take more than twenty (20) working days.

The Director of Human Resources shall issue a written decision within ten (10) working days after the meeting. Copies of the decision shall be distributed to meeting participants. The decision shall also include instructions regarding the process for appealing the decision.

The time lines in Sections 13.3 and 13.4 may be extended at the request of either party (the employee organization and the District). The party requesting the extension must provide a rationale for the request.

13.5 <u>Appeal</u>

The decision may be appealed to the Vice Chancellor of Human Resources and Equal Opportunity. The appeal form must be filed with the Classification Specialist within ten (10) working days of receipt of the decision by the employee. The Vice Chancellor shall review the decision and all written documentation previously submitted. Within thirty (30) working days of receiving an appeal, the Vice Chancellor will render a written decision. Copies of the written decision shall be distributed to the employee organization, the employee, the appropriate administrator and the Classification Specialist.

13.6 Final Appeal

The decision of the Vice Chancellor of Human Resources may be appealed to a neutral party, jointly selected by the employee organization and the District. The cost of the neutral party shall be shared on a 50/50 basis. The appeal form must be filed with the Classification Specialist within ten (10) working days of receipt of the decision of the Vice Chancellor of Human Resources. The neutral party shall review the decision and all

written documentation previously submitted. Within thirty (30) working days of receiving an appeal, the neutral party will render a final written decision. Copies of the final written decision shall be distributed to the employee organization, the employee, the appropriate administrator and the Classification Specialist.

13.7 Effective Date of Reclassification Decisions

Reclassifications shall become effective on the first of the month following the reclassification decision or sixty (60) days after the application submittal date whichever comes first. Individuals reclassified shall be placed in the same step in the new salary range, and the increment date shall remain the same.

13.8 Classification and Salary Data Review

CSEA Chapter 96 representatives and the Classification Specialist shall establish classes for salary comparison purposes. These selected classes are usually found in private or public employment in the local labor market area. The purpose of this review is to maintain the integrity of the Classification System by verifying that position descriptions are accurate and up to date.

In determining appropriate salary levels of classes of employment in the District, analyses of two (2) major factors shall be considered to provide the basis for salary recommendations:

- a. The prevailing level of wages for comparable employment in other colleges and private agencies, where appropriate in the particular geographical and recruitment area.
- b. The internal relationship among classes of employment within the District.

Article 14 Disciplinary Action

Progressive discipline is intended to provide graduated methods and procedures that communicate to an employee work performance and conduct concerns. The primary focus of progressive discipline is to provide an opportunity for the employee to improve or correct a deficiency.

- 14.1 The Disciplinary Action Procedures for Classified Employees set forth in this article shall be the exclusive means by which permanent classified employees in the bargaining unit may be involuntarily suspended without pay, demoted or dismissed for cause.
- 14.2 Prior to any conference meeting where employee performance is to be discussed or when disciplinary action is to be imposed or proposed, the employee will be advised that he or she may contact CSEA Chapter 96.

14.3 **Progressive Discipline**

The District intends to use progressive discipline, unless the circumstances are so severe that an escalation of discipline is necessary.

- 14.3.1 Warnings: Except in those situations where discipline is justified under the provisions of the *Agreement*, an employee shall first be counseled by the appropriate administrator. The appropriate administrator will explain the problem orally, and where appropriate, shall give suggestions for improvement.
- 14.3.2 Written Reprimand: The appropriate administrator will present a copy of any written reprimand to the employee in person. The employee may request a union steward or officer to be present and assist in any response. Written reprimands are not grievable, but the employee may include a written response that will be attached to the reprimand.
- 14.3.3 Suspension: the temporary removal from the paid employment of the District for a specified period of time. During the unpaid time, health benefits shall continue.
- 14.3.4 Involuntary Demotion: the placement of an employee in a lower classification. Demotion may be an alternative to suspension.
- 14.3.5 Dismissal: the termination of employment of the worker.

14.4 **Definitions**

Unless the context requires otherwise, the following definitions shall govern the construction of these procedures:

- 14.4.1 "Chancellor" means the Chancellor of the Foothill-De Anza Community College District or such persons as the Chancellor may designate to act for the Chancellor.
- 14.4.2 "Disciplinary Action" means any action to suspend, demote or dismiss an employee for cause. Disciplinary action does not include termination during probation.
- 14.4.3 "District" means the Foothill-De Anza Community College District, its Board of Trustees, or any management employee of the Board who has authority to act on behalf of the District.
- 14.4.4 "Employee" means any classified employee in the bargaining unit.
- 14.4.5 "To file" means to deliver either personally or by certified mail, return receipt requested. A document is "filed" on the day it is received.
- 14.4.6 "Hearing record" or "record" means all of the documents and materials that are a part of the disciplinary action proceeding, including, but not limited to: the Notice of Discipline; the employee's response to the Notice, if any; all of the evidence introduced at the hearing; the tape recording of the hearing; and the transcript of the hearing, if any.
- 14.4.7 "Notice" means Notice of Discipline.
- 14.4.8 "Skelly Officer" means a management employee, not a party to the disciplinary action, designated by the Chancellor to receive and evaluate an employee's response to the Notice, if any, prior to the effective date of the discipline.
- 14.4.9 "Shall" is mandatory; "may" is permissive.
- 14.4.10 "Working day" means any day during which the central administrative offices of the District are open for business.

14.5 <u>Cause</u>

Any employee in the bargaining unit may be suspended, demoted or dismissed for any of the following causes:

- 14.5.1 Incompetence;
- 14.5.2 Failure or refusal to perform the normal and reasonable duties of the position;
- 14.5.3 Insubordination;
- 14.5.4 Willful damage of District property or waste of District property;

- 14.5.5 Use of District time, facilities, equipment or supplies for private gain or advantage;
- 14.5.6 Dishonesty;
- 14.5.7 Duplication of any key to a District facility without proper authorization;
- 14.5.8 Participation in any activity or enterprise, or acceptance of any employment that is clearly inconsistent, incompatible, in conflict with the duties of the position;
- 14.5.9 Conviction of a misdemeanor involving moral turpitude or conviction of a felony;
- 14.5.10 Discourteous treatment of, or abusive conduct towards, students, the public or other employees;
- 14.5.11 Possession of alcoholic beverages while on duty and/or_intoxication while on duty;
- 14.5.12 Possession on District premises of any narcotic, restricted dangerous drug or other substance regulated by the California Uniform Controlled Substances Act unless such possession is under a valid written prescription;
- 14.5.13 Excessive absenteeism or tardiness;
- 14.5.14 Carelessness or negligence in performance of duties, including sleeping while on duty;
- 14.5.15 Failure to observe safe practices, including:
 - 14.5.15.1 Failure to attend mandatory training regarding safety practices and procedures;
 - 14.5.15.2 Failure to comply with safe practices and procedures proscribed by safety training or other mandatory requirements;
 - 14.5.15.3 Failure to wear or use personal protection equipment provided by the District;
 - 14.5.15.4 Failure to promptly report accidents which result in the damage to persons or vehicles or equipment.
- 14.5.16 Failure to possess or keep in effect any license, certificate or other similar requirement specified in the law or the employee's class specification or otherwise necessary for the employee to perform the duties of the position.

- 14.5.17 For employees who drive a vehicle in the regular course of their employment:
 - 14.5.17.1 Failure to possess or maintain a current valid driver's license;
 - 14.5.17.2 Failure to report the suspension of a driver's license resulting in an inability to drive a District vehicle;
 - 14.5.17.3 Failure to maintain a good driving record while operating District vehicles;
 - 14.5.17.4 Failure to adhere to good driving practices which result in the damage to persons or property
- 14.5.18 Sexual harassment of other employees or students;

14.6 <u>Time Limit</u>

The District shall not initiate any disciplinary action for any cause alleged to have arisen prior to the employee becoming permanent nor for any cause alleged to have arisen more than two (2) years preceding the date that the District files the notice of disciplinary action. If the cause for discipline was concealed or not disclosed by the employee when it could be reasonably assumed that the employee should have disclosed the facts to the District, the period of time preceding the date of the filing of the notice of disciplinary action shall be extended to the date the cause occurred.

14.7 Notice of Intended Discipline

- 14.7.1 A permanent classified employee shall receive a preliminary written notice of any proposed discipline. The written notice must contain a specific statement of charges or grounds upon which the proposed disciplinary action is based. The Notice shall be in writing and it shall set forth a statement of the cause for discipline, the events or transactions upon which the cause is based, the nature of the discipline to be imposed and its effective date, and a statement of the employee's right to appeal the action.
- 14.7.2 The Notice shall name a Skelly Officer for the purposes of Section 14.7.2. The notice shall also specify a date for the Skelly conference or written response referred to in Section 14.7.2.
- 14.7.3 A copy of these procedures shall be attached to the Notice.

14.7.4 <u>Service of Notice--Response and Review Period--Effective Date of</u> <u>Discipline</u>

14.7.4.1 The Notice of Intended Discipline shall be served upon the employee either in person or by certified mail at least seven (7) working days

prior to the effective date of the sanction. A copy of the Notice shall be sent to CSEA Chapter 96. However, inadvertent failure to comply with this requirement shall not constitute reason to affect ultimate disciplinary action, if any.

- 14.7.4.2 At any time prior to the effective date of the discipline, the employee or his or her representative may examine the material upon which the discipline is based.
- 14.7.4.3 The employee may request a Skelly-conference before the Skelly Officer prior to any disciplinary action being taken. In the alternative, the employee may respond in writing. Any writing must be submitted to the Skelly Officer named in the Notice of Intended Discipline by the date specified in the Notice.
- 14.7.4.4 If, after receiving and evaluating the employee's response the Skelly Officer believes modifications to the Notice are necessary; he or she shall make any recommendations to the Chancellor that is appropriate.
- 14.7.4.5 After receiving the recommendations of the Skelly Officer, the Chancellor shall serve the employee with the Notice of Discipline. The Notice will include any modifications to the Notice of Intended Discipline.

14.8 Request for Hearing

The employee may request a hearing on the charges. The worker's request must be in writing, and must be mailed or delivered to the Chancellor within seven (7) working days after service of the Notice of Intended Discipline and Statement of Charges. A card shall be provided to the employee with the statement of charges, the signing of which shall constitute a demand for a hearing and denial of all charges. Failure to request a hearing within seven (7) working days of service of the Notice of Discipline shall be a waiver of a right to the hearing.

14.9 Formal Hearing Suspension, Demotions or Dismissal

14.9.1 If the employee elects a formal hearing, the Board shall designate a Hearing Officer as its authorized representative to hear the case.

The hearing shall be held within a reasonable period of time.

14.9.2 Access to Material

14.9.2.1 The employee, or the employee's representative, may inspect any documents in the possession of the District which may be used to

support the charges and/or are part of the employee's personnel file. The employee or the employee's representative may also interview other employees of the District who have knowledge of the acts or omissions upon which the disciplinary action was based.

- 14.9.2.2 Not later than the commencement of the presentation of evidence at the hearing, the employee and the Disciplinary Officer shall exchange the names of the witnesses they reasonably expect to call.
- 14.9.3 The employee may be represented at the hearing by a representative of his or her choice. If the representative or any witnesses required are employees of the District, they shall be released from duty to testify or represent with no loss of pay or benefits.
- 14.9.4 The District shall arrange for the making of an audiotape of the hearing. Following the completion of the hearing, the employee may purchase a copy of the tape at cost.
- 14.9.5 The employee, the Hearing Officer or both may have a court reporter present to record the hearing; provided, however that if the court reporter's notes are transcribed the other party may purchase a copy of the transcript at cost.

14.10 Confidentiality

The evidence, proceedings, and conduct of the hearing shall remain confidential and shall not be made public by the District, by any of the participants at the hearing or by any person attending the hearing, except as any of the foregoing may be filed in court or introduced as evidence in an administrative or court proceeding brought to review an action taken pursuant to these procedures. In the event such matters do become public, however, such public statements as are appropriate may be made.

This policy of confidentiality shall not preclude discussion of the case with others as necessary to prepare for the hearing, nor shall it preclude the District from taking any action following appropriate procedures against any person or entity on the basis of evidence developed at the hearing.

14.11 Results of the Formal Hearing

The Board will make a final decision at a board meeting following receipt of the Hearing officer recommendation. The employee and CSEA will be advised immediately of that decision in writing.

14.12 Immediate Suspension

An employee may be immediately suspended with pay under circumstances in which retention of the employee in the job would potentially cause harm to students, employees, public property or any other persons, and where the protection of lives becomes a factor.

- 14.12.1 Upon the imposition of the immediate suspension, the employee shall be given verbal notification to go home or to stay home. CSEA will be informed of the notification to the employee. The verbal notification shall be followed by an immediate written notice as stated in Section 14.8 of this Article.
- 14.12.2 Such suspension shall be with pay until the employee has been given the opportunity to meet with the Chancellor or his/her designee, who shall explain the reasons for the suspension. At such meeting, the employee may state, orally or in writing, his/her side of the matter. If the employee's statement is in writing, the District shall enter such statement in to the employee's personnel file, along with the District's notice of suspension and accompanying reasons therefore. Thereafter, whether or not the employee's emergency suspension continues, and whether or not, if it continues, it shall be with pay or without pay, shall be decided by the Chancellor or his/her designee.
- 14.12.3 In addition to any other remedy or sanction provided for herein, the Chancellor may, under circumstances that render it lawful, notify any employee who has willfully disrupted the orderly operation of the District or any of its facilities that the employee may not remain on any campus or other facility of the District. In such event the Chancellor shall adhere to the requirements of, and the employee shall be accorded the rights prescribed in, Penal Code Section 626.4.

14.13 Administrative Leave

- 14.13.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, an employee may be immediately placed on paid administrative leave pending investigation of incidents and/or pending a hearing for any cause listed in this article.
- 14.13.2 If the incidents giving rise to the administrative leave are not documented in writing, in the employee's personnel file, including the fact that the employee was placed on such leave, neither the incidents nor the fact of such leave may be later used in any disciplinary action against the employee.
- 14.13.3 The employee shall be supplied with a copy of any such written documentation prior to its placement in his/her personnel file and has the right to respond to the contents of the documentation within ten (10) working days. Any such response shall be attached to and made a permanent part of the documentation.

Article 15 Change in Employment Status Because of Disability

- 15.1 No employee who is a member of the Public Employees Retirement System and who is credited with at least five (5) years of service, may be terminated pursuant to this article unless he or she waives the right to retire for disability. Pursuant to Government Code Section 21023, if the employee does not waive his or her right to retire for disability and the District believes the employee to be disabled, either the employee or the District on behalf of the employee shall apply to PERS for disability retirement.
- 15.2 A permanent employee who is unable to perform the essential functions of his or her job because of a mental or physical impairment may be terminated by the District if:
 - a. Section 15.1 does not operate to prevent termination;
 - b. Prior to initiating any proceedings to terminate the employee the District first requests a medical exam as provided in Section 15.3, or the employee submits a medical report as provided in Section 15.4; and
 - c. The employee is afforded the notice and hearing rights specified in the disciplinary action procedures set forth in Appendix Q of this Agreement, but all records related to the action shall indicate that the matter is not disciplinary in nature.
- 15.3 Any employee may be required to submit to medical examination by a physician or physicians designated by the District to evaluate whether or not the employee is able to perform the essential functions of his or her position. Fees for such an examination shall be paid by the District.

The examining physician shall make a written report of the examination to the District. A copy of the report shall be provided to the employee.

The employee may submit medical records or other pertinent information to the examining physician or to the District.

Failure or refusal of the employee to submit to any medical examination required by the District shall constitute a failure or refusal to perform the normal and reasonable duties of the position. In such event, the absence of an examination shall not prevent the District from submitting an application for disability retirement for the employee or from commencing disciplinary action pursuant to Article 14.

15.4 In lieu of or in addition to a medical examination as provided in Section 15.3, the District may rely upon a medical report from the employee's physician.

Article 16 Health and Welfare Benefits

16.1 Eligibility

The District shall provide insurance benefits to each probationary or permanent employee as specified in this article.

- 16.1.1 An employee must be in paid status to be eligible for benefits.
- 16.1.2 A newly-hired employee is not eligible for benefits until the month following the month of the employee's hire date with the District.
- 16.1.3 An employee must work at least half-time or at least fifty per cent (50%) of the hours constituting a full-time assignment to be eligible for benefits.
- 16.1.4 A classified employee shall be deemed to be in paid status during any recess or intersession if the employee returns to paid status at the end of the recess or intersession. If an employee does not return to paid status at the end of the recess or intersession due to resignation or termination of employment, any costs incurred by the employee during the recess or intersession will not be compensated under the District's insurance plans.
- 16.1.5 A dependent shall be defined as the employee's spouse or domestic partner and any child who is claimed as an allowable dependent on the employee's federal income tax return.
- 16.1.6 An employee who resigns or is terminated shall cease to be eligible for insurance benefits at the end of the calendar month during which his or her resignation/termination becomes effective.

16.2 Health, Dental and Vision Benefits

16.2.1 Each eligible worker shall enroll in one of the health insurance plans offered under CalPERS. Information on the CalPERS plans, including benefits, coverage limitations, deductibles, copays, and coinsurance, is available online at <u>http://hr.fhda.edu/benefits/_medical-revised.html</u>. Information for Plan Year 2019 is available in Appendix U.

16.2.2 Opt Out

Employees and retirees may elect to waive coverage. An opt-out election shall remain in effect during the entire Plan Year, and the employee/retiree may not reenroll in a CalPERS plan except during Open Enrollment or as a consequence of an IRS Section 125 qualifying event. Waiver of coverage shall not result in a compensated allowance in lieu of coverage.

16.2.3 District Contribution

District health benefit funding shall be based on a super-composite rate (an average of employee and retiree costs in the three tiers—employee-only; employee plus one; and, employee plus family) of \$976 per employee/retiree per month (PEPM).

16.2.4 Employee Contribution

The amount of the monthly employee contribution for the option in 16.2.1 selected by a full-time employee shall be respective to the rates for each plan and tier. The information is available online at <u>http://hr.fhda.edu/benefits/_medical-revised.html</u>. Information for Plan Year 2019 is available in Appendix U.

- 16.2.5 In addition, employees shall have the option of enrolling in vision and dental coverage offered by the District. The respective monthly contribution rates all include the cost of vision and dental coverage. If a subscriber opts out of dental and vision coverage, the reduction in rates will be a flat \$5, regardless of tier (employee-only, employee-plus-one, employee-plus-family). The dental and vision coverage remain identical to that currently in place.
- 16.2.6 Employee contributions shall be recovered through twelve (12) equal monthly payroll deductions. For employees on less than 12-month contracts, i.e. 10- and 11-month contracts, the contributions required during the non-contract month(s) shall normally be deducted from the first paycheck following the non-contract month(s), typically, the following September. In the event the required monthly contribution exceeds compensation in any regular pay period, the employee shall have the responsibility for paying the District directly for the uncovered amount in accord with the Plan Compliance timelines and procedures.
- 16.2.7 The employee contributions will be recovered through monthly payroll deductions. In the event any monthly payroll amount is insufficient to cover an employee's contribution, the employee shall be responsible to pay the District directly for the unrecovered amount by the first day of the month of coverage.

16.2.8 <u>**Re-Opener**</u>

The health insurance benefits provided under this article shall remain in effect per the guidelines in the Memorandum of Understanding between the District and the Participating Unions of the Joint Labor Management Benefits Council (JLMBC) as referenced in Appendix U.

16.4 Employee Assistance Program

The District shall provide an employee assistance program for each employee and his or her eligible dependents. The District shall maintain approved procedures in making formal referrals to the EAP.

16.5 Life Insurance

The District shall provide a \$50,000 level-term life insurance benefit for each employee and a \$5,000 level-term life insurance benefit for each eligible dependent.

16.6 Long-term Disability Benefits

The District shall provide each eligible employee with long-term disability insurance as follows:

- 16.6.1 The insurance shall provide a disability payment equal to 66-2/3% of the employee's "basic monthly earnings" on the date he or she was disabled to a maximum payment of \$6,000 per month. "Basic monthly earnings" means 1/12th of the employee's annual contract salary.
- 16.6.2 The disability payment under the long-term disability shall begin after all accumulated sick leave and extended sick leave under Article 8 has been used.
- 16.6.3 For employees with five (5) years or more of STRS service and two (2) or more eligible children on the date of disability, disability payment shall be paid for one year from the date of disability for both accident and illness provided that the employee is sixty-nine (69) years of age or younger on the date of disability. If the period of disability extends beyond one year, the employee shall receive disability allowance payment from STRS.
- 16.6.4 For all employees not included under Section 16.5.3, the disability payments shall be payable for ten (10) years from the date of disability for both accident and illness provided that the employee is fifty-five (55) years of age or younger on the date of disability. If the employee is older than fifty-five (55) years on the date of disability, the maximum disability payment period shall be the same as that provided in the maximum disability payment schedule set forth in the District's income protection insurance plan.
- 16.6.5 An employee who has separated from the District due to medical reasons and is receiving long-term disability payments under Section 16.6 shall be eligible to receive health benefits under 16.2.1 for a period of two (2) years provided that the employee has been employed by the District for at least five (5) years prior to the employee's separation date.

16.7 Benefits During Unpaid Status

An employee who has been granted an unpaid leave of absence other than FMLA/CFRA is not eligible for paid insurance benefits under Sections 16.2-16.5. However, the employee may continue to receive insurance benefits during the leave of absence by reimbursing the District in advance for the full amount of the premiums for such insurance benefits.

16.8 Flexible Spending Account

The District shall offer employees the option to fund employee contributions to health insurance premium costs through the use of an IRC 125 plan.

16.9 Domestic Partners

- 16.9.1 Bona fide domestic partners aged over 18 of an unmarried eligible employee are eligible to receive health, dental and vision benefits under 16.2.1. Such benefits are available only to domestic partners who are not legally allowed to marry in the state in which they reside.
- 16.9.2 Domestic Partners are not eligible for Retirement Medical Insurance, Life Insurance, Disability Insurance and certain other benefits available to spouses. Benefits will not be provided for dependents of the non-employee Domestic Partner.
- 16.9.3 "Eligibility Criteria for Domestic Partner Benefits" are contained in Appendix R. Additional information regarding eligibility criteria may be obtained by contacting the Human Resources Office.
- 16.9.4 Both the employee and the domestic partner must attest to certain facts by completing and signing a Domestic Partnership Affidavit, which includes an Affidavit of mutual responsibility. The "Affidavit for Enrollment of Domestic Partners" is contained in Appendix S. This Affidavit may have potential legal implications under California law, which has recognized that non-marital cohabiting couples may privately contract with respect to the financial obligations of their relationship. Supervisors are advised to consult an attorney if they have questions regarding the potential legal effects of signing the Domestic Partnership Affidavit.
- 16.9.5 The District may, at its discretion, require supportive documentation satisfactory to the District concerning the eligibility criteria and assertions contained in the Affidavit.
- 16.9.6 The Administrator of any benefit plan at issue will be the sole and final judge of whether a domestic partner is eligible for benefits.

16.10 Continuation of Benefits Upon Retirement

16.10.1 Each retired employee hired before July 1, 1997 who qualifies under this section, and his or her eligible dependents including a qualified domestic partners, shall receive medical insurance benefits) prescription drug benefits, vision care benefits, and dental benefits as provided in this section.

A qualified employee is one:

- 16.10.1.1 who is age fifty-five (55) or older, who has retired from service from the State Teachers Retirement System or the Public Employees Retirement System (or who has applied for and is eligible to receive a service retirement from either of said retirement systems), and who has rendered service to the District as a permanent or probationary employee with a normal work week of at least twenty (20) hours for ten (10) or more years immediately preceding his or her retirement; or
- 16.10.1.2 who has received a disability retirement from the State Teachers Retirement System or the Public Employees Retirement System and who has rendered service to the District as a permanent or probationary employee with a normal work week of at least twenty (20) hours for ten (10) or more years immediately preceding his or her retirement; and
- 16.10.1.3 who was hired before July 1, 1997 and has rendered service to the District as a permanent or probationary employee with a normal work-week of at least twenty (20) hours for twenty (20) or more years immediately preceding her or his resignation. If the employee qualifies under this subsection benefits shall be provided to the employee and her/his spouse only. Under this section a qualified employee retains this right as long as he/she remains an employee of the District regardless of which unit the employee is in at the time of separation.

No absence from the service of the District under a leave of absence shall constitute a break in the continuity of service required by this section. Nor shall any absence from service for thirty nine (39) months or less because of layoff constitute a break in the continuity of service required by this section. However, time spent on a leave of absence or in layoff status shall not count towards the service requirement prescribed by this section.

16.10.2 The benefits provided to eligible dependents pursuant to section 16.10.1 shall cease upon the death of the retired classified employee. However, a surviving

spouse may continue to receive benefits under this section by reimbursing the District quarterly, in advance, for the full premium for all the benefits provided.

- 16.10.3 If employees are given any options regarding health benefit plans (for example, the choice between Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, the District Combined Coverage Medical Plan (PPO +) or the District Network Only Plan (PPO) the benefits provided under this section shall be in accordance with the plan or plans under which the retired employee was receiving benefits at the time of retirement unless changed during a scheduled open enrollment period. This section shall not be construed as prohibiting any change in benefits or benefit plans as specified in Section 16.10.7.
- 16.10.4 Each retired employee and every eligible dependent shall upon obtaining eligibility for Medicare, receive benefits under section 16.10.4 in a manner that augments the benefits that the employee or dependent could receive from Medicare even though the retired employee or his or her eligible dependents fail to claim rights to Medicare benefits. It shall be the sole responsibility of the retired employee or his or her eligible dependents to apply for and satisfy the requirements of Medicare; provided, however, that the District shall reimburse the retired employee and his or her eligible dependents for the cost of Standard Medicare Part B premium if adequate proof of payment is submitted to the Office of Human Resources at least once each calendar year and at any time that the amount of the premium is changed by Medicare.

This section shall not apply to retired employees or their eligible dependents whose social security status does not qualify them for Medicare benefits.

- 16.10.5 If a retired employee or his or her eligible dependents, receive benefits under any other health benefits plan, the benefits provided under the District plan shall be reduced to the difference between the benefits provided or paid or payable by the other plan and the maximum benefits provided under this section.
- 16.10.6 To obtain the benefits provided under this section an employee shall file an application for the benefits with the Office of Human Resources and shall complete all necessary enrollment forms prior to the last date of his or her employment with the District.
- 16.10.7 The benefits provided under this section shall remain subject to modification, revision, or termination by any future agreement negotiated between the Board and the exclusive representative for CSEA.
- 16.10.8 Employees hired after July 1, 1997 shall not be eligible for District paid medical benefits upon retirement or after completing 20 years of service. Unit members employed after July 1, 1997, shall receive a medical insurance benefits bridge program to cover the cost of health insurance benefits in the period of time between retirement and eligibility for Medicare coverage. Once eligible for

Medicare coverage, the District's obligation for Medicare and/or medical insurance benefits contributions shall cease.

- 16.10.8.1 A qualified individual is one:
 - 16.10.8.1.1 who was hired between July 1, 1997, and July 1, 2010; and
 - 16.10.8.1.2 who is age 55 or older.
 - 16.10.8.1.3 who has rendered service to the District as a probationary or permanent employee with a normal work week of at least twenty (20) hours of per week for fifteen (15) or more years of immediately preceding his/her retirement or resignation from the District; and

16.10.8.2 Insurance Benefits

- 16.10.8.2.1 The District shall pay an amount equal to the salary schedule percentage in effect as of June 30, 2010, currently 2.8% of Range 73 Step G of the unit's salary schedule, for the retiree. This payment will be applied toward the cost of continuing health insurance benefits as described in Article 16.2 after retirement from the District until the date at which the retiree is eligible for Medicare coverage.
- 16.10.8.2.2 If the member has a spouse or domestic partner at the time of retirement or resignation and if the member's spouse or domestic partner does not possess his/her own health insurance coverage, the employee may include his/her spouse or domestic partner in continuing health insurance benefits until the date at which the employee is eligible for Medicare coverage, at which time the eligibility of the spouse/domestic partner shall cease.
- 16.10.8.2.3 The District shall pay an additional amount equal to the same salary schedule percentage in effect as of June 30, 2010, currently 2.8% of Range 73 Step G of the unit's salary schedule, for the cost of continuing health insurance benefits for the retiree's spouse/domestic partner until the date at which the retiree is eligible for Medicare coverage.

- 16.10.8.2.4 The District payment for the cost of continuing health insurance benefits for the retiree's spouse/domestic partner and the eligibility of the spouse/domestic partner for insurance coverage shall cease upon the death of the retiree or loss of status as a spouse/domestic partner.
- 16.10.9 Employees hired after July 1, 2010, shall not be eligible for District paid medical benefits upon retirement or after completing 20 years of service. Unit members employed after July 1, 2010, shall receive a medical benefits bridge program to cover the cost of medical benefits in the period of time between retirement and eligibility for Medicare coverage. Once eligible for Medicare coverage, the District's obligation for Medicare and/or medical benefits contributions shall cease.
 - 16.10.9.1 A qualified individual is one:
 - 16.10.9.1.1 who was hired after July 1, 2010; and
 - 16.10.9.1.2 who is age 55 or older.
 - 16.10.9.1.3 who has rendered service to the District as a probationary or permanent employee with a normal work week of at least twenty (20) hours of per week for fifteen (15) or more years of immediately preceding his/her retirement or resignation from the District; and

16.10.9.2 Insurance Benefits

- 16.10.9.2.1 The District shall pay an amount equal to the salary schedule percentage in effect as of June 30, 2010, currently 2.8% of Range 73 Step G of the unit's salary schedule, for the retiree. This payment will be applied toward the cost of continuing health insurance benefits as described in Article 16.2 after retirement from the District until the date at which the retiree is eligible for Medicare coverage.
- 16.10.9.2.2 If the employee has a spouse/domestic partner at the time of retirement or resignation and if the employee's spouse or domestic partner does not possess his/her own health benefit coverage, the employee may include his/her spouse or domestic partner in continuing health insurance benefits until the date at which the employee is eligible for

Medicare coverage, at which time the eligibility of the spouse/domestic partner shall cease.

16.10.9.2.3 The eligibility for insurance coverage of a spouse/domestic partner of an employee because of the employee's participation in a District-provided health insurance plan shall cease upon the death of the employee or loss of status as a spouse/domestic partner.

The parties acknowledge that for Medicare-eligible retirees and their Medicare-eligible dependent(s), the CalPERS Choice and CalPERS Select plans offer identical benefits, except for retirees who live outside of California in which the select plan is not available.

In accord with CalPERS regulations, the entire CalPERS retiree monthly premium less the minimum District contribution to CalPERS (i.e. \$1 for 2012) is deducted from the retiree's monthly retirement warrant (e.g. STRS or PERS pension check), and the District shall reimburse the retiree the difference between the monthly warrant deduction and the subscriber's required monthly contribution. In the event a required retiree monthly contribution exceeds the monthly retirement warrant, the retiree shall have the responsibility for paying the District directly for the required retiree monthly contribution in accord with the Plan Compliance timelines and procedures.

16.10.10 Denial of Benefits

Notwithstanding any other provision of this article, an individual eligible to receive health insurance benefits under this article may be denied such benefits if it is established that the individual engaged in felonious criminal activity involving District property or students or persons employed by the District and said activity occurred on District premises.

16.10.11 Negotiations

- 16.10.11.1 The health insurance benefits provided under this article shall remain in effect per the guidelines in the Memorandum of Understanding between the District and the Participating Unions of the Joint Labor Management Benefits Council (JLMBC), and will not be subject to modification, revision, or termination by any future agreement negotiated between the District and the exclusive representative, except by mutual agreement.
- 16.10.11.2 The District and CSEA will open negotiations regarding health insurance benefits based on the recommendations of the JLMBC.

Article 17 Management Rights

17.1 **<u>Rights</u>**

It is understood and agreed that the District has all the customary and usual rights, powers, functions, and authority to discharge its obligations. Any of the rights, powers, or authority which the District had prior to this *Agreement* are retained except as they are specifically abridged or modified by this agreement or by any supplement to this agreement arrived at through the process of collective bargaining.

Article 18 Contracting Out of Work

- 18.1 During the life of this *Agreement* the District shall not retain the services of outside contractors to do work usually performed by employees in the unit except as required by law, or as permitted by this article.
- 18.2 This article shall not apply to projects for which the total cost of labor by employees in the unit would exceed \$22,500 or the total number of hours would exceed seven hundred fifty (750) hours, nor shall it apply to projects that are certified by the Chancellor as being necessary to meet an emergency or the program or safety needs of the District.
- 18.3 If management determines a project to which this article applies cannot be done economically, efficiently, and within the required timelines by members of the bargaining unit, it may be contracted out. The Union will be apprised of such projects and the justification prior to issuance of the contract. If the work can economically and efficiently be done on an overtime basis by members of the bargaining unit in appropriate classifications, it shall first be offered to employees who have expressed interest in overtime work. If the offer of overtime work is rejected, the work may then be contracted out.
- 18.4 If a member of the bargaining unit is required to correct a deficiency or an error of a contractor for which the contractor is legally responsible, or must participate in unplanned cleanup contractually the responsibility of the contractor, the member will be authorized "working with contractor pay," which will be an additional half of his/her straight time rate for the hours worked on such tasks. Working with contractor pay shall also be authorized when approved by the Executive Director, Facilities, Operations and Construction Management or Director, College Services because an employee in the unit is required to work on a project jointly with an outside contractor in the same trade.
- 18.5 Normally all major remodel and construction projects will be offered to the in-house trades on an overtime basis first prior to going out to bid.
- 18.6 Employment of substitute and/or short-term employees employed to perform a service for the District shall not result in the displacement of classified personnel.
- 18.7 From the money saved by contracting for services, \$5,000 per year shall be committed to a training fund for unit members.

Article 19 No Discrimination

The District will not discriminate illegally against any employee because of race, religion, creed, national origin, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation or physical or mental disability. The District will not discriminate against any employee for participation in protected Union activities.

This article shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

Article 20 Organizational Security

The District shall distribute CSEA supplied membership applications to new hires as part of the onboarding process. CSEA is responsible for supplying and providing updated membership applications to the District.

20.1 Check off

CSEA shall have the sole and exclusive right to have membership dues, and initiation fees, deducted by the District for employees in the bargaining unit.

20.2 Dues Deduction

- 20.2.1 The District shall deduct in accordance with the CSEA Dues.Schedule, dues from the wages of all employees who are Reported by CSEA to be members of CSEA. All employees requesting chnages in membership status shall be referred to CSEA Leadership. The District recognizes that the membership agreement is between CSEA and the employee with regard to that employee's membership in CSEA.
- 20.2.2 The Distirct shall deduct from each salary warrant due the employee in the bargaining unit, an amount determined by the current CSEA Chapter 96, dues, provided that such schedule is received by the Distirct on or before the 10^h day of the month for which the deduction has been made, the District shall promptly remit the entire amount to CSEA less the actual cost, if any, of making the deduction. The Distirct shall have no other obligation with respect to the amount deducted pursuant to this article, whether expressed or implied.

Article 21 Duration

21.1 This agreement shall become effective on January 1, 2022 and shall continue in effect through December 31, 2024 provided, however, that either party may reopen negotiations on Article 5 (Pay and Allowances), Article 16 (Health and Welfare Benefits), Appendix A (Salaries), and on two (2) other articles of choice by serving the other party a written request to reopen negotiations before September 15 of each year of this *Agreement*.

APPENDICES

Appendix A Salary Schedule for Classified Staff

• NOTE: Current salary schedule for CSEA is available online at: <u>http://hr.fhda.edu/class-comp/b-salary-schedules.html</u>

| | | Annual |
|-------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|
| Grade | Step | Monthly Hourly |
| 04 | 1 | \$22,661.00 | 2 | \$23,672.96 | 3 | \$24,488.35 | 4 | \$25,303.62 | 5 | \$26,428.23 | 6 | \$27,765.02 | 7 | \$29,153.06 |
| | 1 | \$1,888.42 | 2 | \$1,972.75 | 3 | \$2,040.70 | 4 | \$2,108.63 | 5 | \$2,202.35 | 6 | \$2,313.75 | 7 | \$2,429.42 |
| | 1 | \$10.85 | 2 | \$11.34 | 3 | \$11.73 | 4 | \$12.12 | 5 | \$12.66 | 6 | \$13.30 | 7 | \$13.96 |
| 05 | 1 | \$23,082.23 | 2 | \$23,982.18 | 3 | \$24,966.56 | 4 | \$25,894.35 | 5 | \$26,906.04 | 6 | \$28,267.42 | 7 | \$29,680.57 |
| | 1 | \$1,923.52 | 2 | \$1,998.51 | 3 | \$2,080.55 | 4 | \$2,157.86 | 5 | \$2,242.17 | 6 | \$2,355.62 | 7 | \$2,473.38 |
| | 1 | \$11.05 | 2 | \$11.49 | 3 | \$11.96 | 4 | \$12.40 | 5 | \$12.89 | 6 | \$13.54 | 7 | \$14.21 |
| 06 | 1 | \$23,672.96 | 2 | \$24,488.35 | 3 | \$25,303.62 | 4 | \$26,428.23 | 5 | \$27,439.93 | 6 | \$28,827.84 | 7 | \$30,269.48 |
| | 1 | \$1,972.75 | 2 | \$2,040.70 | 3 | \$2,108.63 | 4 | \$2,202.35 | 5 | \$2,286.66 | 6 | \$2,402.32 | 7 | \$2,522.46 |
| | 1 | \$11.34 | 2 | \$11.73 | 3 | \$12.12 | 4 | \$12.66 | 5 | \$13.14 | 6 | \$13.81 | 7 | \$14.50 |
| 07 | 1 | \$23,982.18 | 2 | \$24,966.56 | 3 | \$25,894.35 | 4 | \$26,906.04 | 5 | \$27,918.00 | 6 | \$29,330.76 | 7 | \$30,797.38 |
| | 1 | \$1,998.51 | 2 | \$2,080.55 | 3 | \$2,157.86 | 4 | \$2,242.17 | 5 | \$2,326.50 | 6 | \$2,444.23 | 7 | \$2,566.45 |
| | 1 | \$11.49 | 2 | \$11.96 | 3 | \$12.40 | 4 | \$12.89 | 5 | \$13.37 | 6 | \$14.05 | 7 | \$14.75 |
| 08 | 1 | \$24,488.35 | 2 | \$25,303.62 | 3 | \$26,428.23 | 4 | \$27,439.93 | 5 | \$28,424.57 | 6 | \$29,862.56 | 7 | \$31,355.59 |
| | 1 | \$2,040.70 | 2 | \$2,108.63 | 3 | \$2,202.35 | 4 | \$2,286.66 | 5 | \$2,368.71 | 6 | \$2,488.55 | 7 | \$2,612.97 |
| | 1 | \$11.73 | 2 | \$12.12 | 3 | \$12.66 | 4 | \$13.14 | 5 | \$13.61 | 6 | \$14.30 | 7 | \$15.02 |
| 09 | 1 | \$24,966.56 | 2 | \$25,894.35 | 3 | \$26,906.04 | 4 | \$27,918.00 | 5 | \$28,930.35 | 6 | \$30,393.06 | 7 | \$31,912.76 |
| | 1 | \$2,080.55 | 2 | \$2,157.86 | 3 | \$2,242.17 | 4 | \$2,326.50 | 5 | \$2,410.86 | 6 | \$2,532.76 | 7 | \$2,659.40 |
| | 1 | \$11.96 | 2 | \$12.40 | 3 | \$12.89 | 4 | \$13.37 | 5 | \$13.86 | 6 | \$14.56 | 7 | \$15.28 |
| 10 | 1 | \$25,303.62 | 2 | \$26,428.23 | 3 | \$27,439.93 | 4 | \$28,424.57 | 5 | \$29,549.31 | 6 | \$31,043.38 | 7 | \$32,595.46 |
| | 1 | \$2,108.63 | 2 | \$2,202.35 | 3 | \$2,286.66 | 4 | \$2,368.71 | 5 | \$2,462.44 | 6 | \$2,586.95 | 7 | \$2,716.29 |
| | 1 | \$12.12 | 2 | \$12.66 | 3 | \$13.14 | 4 | \$13.61 | 5 | \$14.15 | 6 | \$14.87 | 7 | \$15.61 |
| 11 | 1 | \$25,894.35 | 2 | \$26,906.04 | 3 | \$27,918.00 | 4 | \$28,930.35 | 5 | \$30,195.59 | 6 | \$31,722.83 | 7 | \$33,308.86 |
| | 1 | \$2,157.86 | 2 | \$2,242.17 | 3 | \$2,326.50 | 4 | \$2,410.86 | 5 | \$2,516.30 | 6 | \$2,643.57 | 7 | \$2,775.74 |
| | 1 | \$12.40 | 2 | \$12.89 | 3 | \$13.37 | 4 | \$13.86 | 5 | \$14.46 | 6 | \$15.19 | 7 | \$15.95 |
| 12 | 1 | \$26,428.23 | 2 | \$27,439.93 | 3 | \$28,424.57 | 4 | \$29,549.31 | 5 | \$30,673.53 | 6 | \$32,225.23 | 7 | \$33,836.37 |
| | 1 | \$2,202.35 | 2 | \$2,286.66 | 3 | \$2,368.71 | 4 | \$2,462.44 | 5 | \$2,556.13 | 6 | \$2,685.44 | 7 | \$2,819.70 |
| | 1 | \$12.66 | 2 | \$13.14 | 3 | \$13.61 | 4 | \$14.15 | 5 | \$14.69 | 6 | \$15.43 | 7 | \$16.21 |
| 13 | 1 | \$26,906.04 | 2 | \$27,918.00 | 3 | \$28,930.35 | 4 | \$30,195.59 | 5 | \$31,263.74 | 6 | \$32,844.58 | 7 | \$34,487.20 |
| | 1 | \$2,242.17 | 2 | \$2,326.50 | 3 | \$2,410.86 | 4 | \$2,516.30 | 5 | \$2,605.31 | 6 | \$2,737.05 | 7 | \$2,873.93 |
| | 1 | \$12.89 | 2 | \$13.37 | 3 | \$13.86 | 4 | \$14.46 | 5 | \$14.97 | 6 | \$15.73 | 7 | \$16.52 |
| 14 | 1 | \$27,439.93 | 2 | \$28,424.57 | 3 | \$29,549.31 | 4 | \$30,673.53 | 5 | \$32,023.07 | 6 | \$33,642.41 | 7 | \$35,324.71 |
| | 1 | \$2,286.66 | 2 | \$2,368.71 | 3 | \$2,462.44 | 4 | \$2,556.13 | 5 | \$2,668.59 | 6 | \$2,803.53 | 7 | \$2,943.73 |
| | 1 | \$13.14 | 2 | \$13.61 | 3 | \$14.15 | 4 | \$14.69 | 5 | \$15.34 | 6 | \$16.11 | 7 | \$16.92 |
| 15 | 1 | \$27,918.00 | 2 | \$28,930.35 | 3 | \$30,195.59 | 4 | \$31,263.74 | 5 | \$32,641.38 | 6 | \$34,292.07 | 7 | \$36,006.77 |
| | 1 | \$2,326.50 | 2 | \$2,410.86 | 3 | \$2,516.30 | 4 | \$2,605.31 | 5 | \$2,720.12 | 6 | \$2,857.67 | 7 | \$3,000.56 |
| | 1 | \$13.37 | 2 | \$13.86 | 3 | \$14.46 | 4 | \$14.97 | 5 | \$15.63 | 6 | \$16.42 | 7 | \$17.24 |
| 16 | 1 | \$28,424.57 | 2 | \$29,549.31 | 3 | \$30,673.53 | 4 | \$32,023.07 | 5 | \$33,316.54 | 6 | \$35,001.57 | 7 | \$36,751.52 |
| | 1 | \$2,368.71 | 2 | \$2,462.44 | 3 | \$2,556.13 | 4 | \$2,668.59 | 5 | \$2,776.38 | 6 | \$2,916.80 | 7 | \$3,062.63 |
| | 1 | \$13.61 | 2 | \$14.15 | 3 | \$14.69 | 4 | \$15.34 | 5 | \$15.96 | 6 | \$16.76 | 7 | \$17.60 |

| | | Annual Monthly |
|-------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|
| Grade | Step | Hourly |
| 17 | 1 | \$28,930.35 | 2 | \$30,195.59 | 3 | \$31,263.74 | 4 | \$32,641.38 | 5 | \$34,047.38 | 6 | \$35,769.09 | 7 | \$37,557.68 |
| | 1 | \$2,410.86 | 2 | \$2,516.30 | 3 | \$2,605.31 | 4 | \$2,720.12 | 5 | \$2,837.28 | 6 | \$2,980.76 | 7 | \$3,129.81 |
| | 1 | \$13.86 | 2 | \$14.46 | 3 | \$14.97 | 4 | \$15.63 | 5 | \$16.31 | 6 | \$17.13 | 7 | \$17.99 |
| 18 | 1 | \$29,549.31 | 2 | \$30,673.53 | 3 | \$32,023.07 | 4 | \$33,316.54 | 5 | \$34,693.91 | 6 | \$36,448.55 | 7 | \$38,270.95 |
| | 1 | \$2,462.44 | 2 | \$2,556.13 | 3 | \$2,668.59 | 4 | \$2,776.38 | 5 | \$2,891.16 | 6 | \$3,037.38 | 7 | \$3,189.25 |
| | 1 | \$14.15 | 2 | \$14.69 | 3 | \$15.34 | 4 | \$15.96 | 5 | \$16.62 | 6 | \$17.46 | 7 | \$18.33 |
| 19 | 1 | \$30,195.59 | 2 | \$31,263.74 | 3 | \$32,641.38 | 4 | \$34,047.38 | 5 | \$35,565.51 | 6 | \$37,364.50 | 7 | \$39,232.70 |
| | 1 | \$2,516.30 | 2 | \$2,605.31 | 3 | \$2,720.12 | 4 | \$2,837.28 | 5 | \$2,963.79 | 6 | \$3,113.71 | 7 | \$3,269.39 |
| | 1 | \$14.46 | 2 | \$14.97 | 3 | \$15.63 | 4 | \$16.31 | 5 | \$17.03 | 6 | \$17.89 | 7 | \$18.79 |
| 20 | 1 | \$30,673.53 | 2 | \$32,023.07 | 3 | \$33,316.54 | 4 | \$34,693.91 | 5 | \$36,240.14 | 6 | \$38,073.35 | 7 | \$39,976.93 |
| | 1 | \$2,556.13 | 2 | \$2,668.59 | 3 | \$2,776.38 | 4 | \$2,891.16 | 5 | \$3,020.01 | 6 | \$3,172.78 | 7 | \$3,331.41 |
| | 1 | \$14.69 | 2 | \$15.34 | 3 | \$15.96 | 4 | \$16.62 | 5 | \$17.36 | 6 | \$18.23 | 7 | \$19.15 |
| 21 | 1 | \$31,263.74 | 2 | \$32,641.38 | 3 | \$34,047.38 | 4 | \$35,565.51 | 5 | \$36,858.71 | 6 | \$38,722.88 | 7 | \$40,658.86 |
| | 1 | \$2,605.31 | 2 | \$2,720.12 | 3 | \$2,837.28 | 4 | \$2,963.79 | 5 | \$3,071.56 | 6 | \$3,226.91 | 7 | \$3,388.24 |
| | 1 | \$14.97 | 2 | \$15.63 | 3 | \$16.31 | 4 | \$17.03 | 5 | \$17.65 | 6 | \$18.55 | 7 | \$19.47 |
| 22 | 1 | \$32,023.07 | 2 | \$33,316.54 | 3 | \$34,693.91 | 4 | \$36,240.14 | 5 | \$37,730.18 | 6 | \$39,638.31 | 7 | \$41,620.34 |
| | 1 | \$2,668.59 | 2 | \$2,776.38 | 3 | \$2,891.16 | 4 | \$3,020.01 | 5 | \$3,144.18 | 6 | \$3,303.19 | 7 | \$3,468.36 |
| | 1 | \$15.34 | 2 | \$15.96 | 3 | \$16.62 | 4 | \$17.36 | 5 | \$18.07 | 6 | \$18.98 | 7 | \$19.93 |
| 23 | 1 | \$32,641.38 | 2 | \$34,047.38 | 3 | \$35,565.51 | 4 | \$36,858.71 | 5 | \$38,545.83 | 6 | \$40,495.60 | 7 | \$42,520.29 |
| | 1 | \$2,720.12 | 2 | \$2,837.28 | 3 | \$2,963.79 | 4 | \$3,071.56 | 5 | \$3,212.15 | 6 | \$3,374.63 | 7 | \$3,543.36 |
| | 1 | \$15.63 | 2 | \$16.31 | 3 | \$17.03 | 4 | \$17.65 | 5 | \$18.46 | 6 | \$19.39 | 7 | \$20.36 |
| 24 | 1 | \$33,316.54 | 2 | \$34,693.91 | 3 | \$36,240.14 | 4 | \$37,730.18 | 5 | \$39,361.22 | 6 | \$41,351.84 | 7 | \$43,419.33 |
| | 1 | \$2,776.38 | 2 | \$2,891.16 | 3 | \$3,020.01 | 4 | \$3,144.18 | 5 | \$3,280.10 | 6 | \$3,445.99 | 7 | \$3,618.28 |
| | 1 | \$15.96 | 2 | \$16.62 | 3 | \$17.36 | 4 | \$18.07 | 5 | \$18.85 | 6 | \$19.80 | 7 | \$20.79 |
| 25 | 1 | \$34,047.38 | 2 | \$35,565.51 | 3 | \$36,858.71 | 4 | \$38,545.83 | 5 | \$40,120.42 | 6 | \$42,149.41 | 7 | \$44,257.10 |
| | 1 | \$2,837.28 | 2 | \$2,963.79 | 3 | \$3,071.56 | 4 | \$3,212.15 | 5 | \$3,343.37 | 6 | \$3,512.45 | 7 | \$3,688.09 |
| | 1 | \$16.31 | 2 | \$17.03 | 3 | \$17.65 | 4 | \$18.46 | 5 | \$19.21 | 6 | \$20.19 | 7 | \$21.20 |
| 26 | 1 | \$34,693.91 | 2 | \$36,240.14 | 3 | \$37,730.18 | 4 | \$39,361.22 | 5 | \$40,935.42 | 6 | \$43,005.78 | 7 | \$45,156.14 |
| | 1 | \$2,891.16 | 2 | \$3,020.01 | 3 | \$3,144.18 | 4 | \$3,280.10 | 5 | \$3,411.29 | 6 | \$3,583.82 | 7 | \$3,763.01 |
| | 1 | \$16.62 | 2 | \$17.36 | 3 | \$18.07 | 4 | \$18.85 | 5 | \$19.61 | 6 | \$20.60 | 7 | \$21.63 |
| 27 | 1 | \$35,778.90 | 2 | \$37,079.87 | 3 | \$38,777.11 | 4 | \$40,361.14 | 5 | \$42,086.13 | 6 | \$44,214.97 | 7 | \$46,425.61 |
| | 1 | \$2,981.57 | 2 | \$3,089.99 | 3 | \$3,231.43 | 4 | \$3,363.43 | 5 | \$3,507.18 | 6 | \$3,684.58 | 7 | \$3,868.80 |
| | 1 | \$17.14 | 2 | \$17.76 | 3 | \$18.57 | 4 | \$19.33 | 5 | \$20.16 | 6 | \$21.18 | 7 | \$22.23 |
| 28 | 1 | \$36,240.14 | 2 | \$37,730.18 | 3 | \$39,361.22 | 4 | \$40,935.42 | 5 | \$42,650.51 | 6 | \$44,807.37 | 7 | \$47,047.89 |
| | 1 | \$3,020.01 | 2 | \$3,144.18 | 3 | \$3,280.10 | 4 | \$3,411.29 | 5 | \$3,554.21 | 6 | \$3,733.95 | 7 | \$3,920.66 |
| | 1 | \$17.36 | 2 | \$18.07 | 3 | \$18.85 | 4 | \$19.61 | 5 | \$20.43 | 6 | \$21.46 | 7 | \$22.53 |
| 29 | 1 | \$36,858.71 | 2 | \$38,545.83 | 3 | \$40,120.42 | 4 | \$41,835.12 | 5 | \$43,578.17 | 6 | \$45,782.65 | 7 | \$48,071.68 |
| | 1 | \$3,071.56 | 2 | \$3,212.15 | 3 | \$3,343.37 | 4 | \$3,486.26 | 5 | \$3,631.51 | 6 | \$3,815.22 | 7 | \$4,005.97 |
| | 1 | \$17.65 | 2 | \$18.46 | 3 | \$19.21 | 4 | \$20.04 | 5 | \$20.87 | 6 | \$21.93 | 7 | \$23.02 |

| | | Annual |
|-------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|
| Grade | Step | Monthly Hourly |
| 30 | 1 | \$37,730.18 | 2 | \$39,361.22 | 3 | \$40,935.42 | 4 | \$42,650.51 | 5 | \$44,534.32 | 6 | \$46,786.67 | 7 | \$49,125.79 |
| | 1 | \$3,144.18 | 2 | \$3,280.10 | 3 | \$3,411.29 | 4 | \$3,554.21 | 5 | \$3,711.19 | 6 | \$3,898.89 | 7 | \$4,093.82 |
| | 1 | \$18.07 | 2 | \$18.85 | 3 | \$19.61 | 4 | \$20.43 | 5 | \$21.33 | 6 | \$22.41 | 7 | \$23.53 |
| 31 | 1 | \$38,545.83 | 2 | \$40,120.42 | 3 | \$41,835.12 | 4 | \$43,578.17 | 5 | \$45,490.60 | 6 | \$47,791.08 | 7 | \$50,180.54 |
| | 1 | \$3,212.15 | 2 | \$3,343.37 | 3 | \$3,486.26 | 4 | \$3,631.51 | 5 | \$3,790.88 | 6 | \$3,982.59 | 7 | \$4,181.71 |
| | 1 | \$18.46 | 2 | \$19.21 | 3 | \$20.04 | 4 | \$20.87 | 5 | \$21.79 | 6 | \$22.89 | 7 | \$24.03 |
| 32 | 1 | \$39,361.22 | 2 | \$40,935.42 | 3 | \$42,650.51 | 4 | \$44,534.32 | 5 | \$46,389.77 | 6 | \$48,736.17 | 7 | \$51,173.25 |
| | 1 | \$3,280.10 | 2 | \$3,411.29 | 3 | \$3,554.21 | 4 | \$3,711.19 | 5 | \$3,865.81 | 6 | \$4,061.35 | 7 | \$4,264.44 |
| | 1 | \$18.85 | 2 | \$19.61 | 3 | \$20.43 | 4 | \$21.33 | 5 | \$22.22 | 6 | \$23.34 | 7 | \$24.51 |
| 33 | 1 | \$40,120.42 | 2 | \$41,835.12 | 3 | \$43,578.17 | 4 | \$45,490.60 | 5 | \$47,373.63 | 6 | \$49,770.37 | 7 | \$52,258.57 |
| | 1 | \$3,343.37 | 2 | \$3,486.26 | 3 | \$3,631.51 | 4 | \$3,790.88 | 5 | \$3,947.80 | 6 | \$4,147.53 | 7 | \$4,354.88 |
| | 1 | \$19.21 | 2 | \$20.04 | 3 | \$20.87 | 4 | \$21.79 | 5 | \$22.69 | 6 | \$23.84 | 7 | \$25.03 |
| 34 | 1 | \$40,935.42 | 2 | \$42,650.51 | 3 | \$44,534.32 | 4 | \$46,389.77 | 5 | \$48,610.51 | 6 | \$51,069.44 | 7 | \$53,622.68 |
| | 1 | \$3,411.29 | 2 | \$3,554.21 | 3 | \$3,711.19 | 4 | \$3,865.81 | 5 | \$4,050.88 | 6 | \$4,255.79 | 7 | \$4,468.56 |
| | 1 | \$19.61 | 2 | \$20.43 | 3 | \$21.33 | 4 | \$22.22 | 5 | \$23.28 | 6 | \$24.46 | 7 | \$25.68 |
| 35 | 1 | \$41,835.12 | 2 | \$43,578.17 | 3 | \$45,490.60 | 4 | \$47,373.63 | 5 | \$49,679.31 | 6 | \$52,191.97 | 7 | \$54,801.67 |
| | 1 | \$3,486.26 | 2 | \$3,631.51 | 3 | \$3,790.88 | 4 | \$3,947.80 | 5 | \$4,139.94 | 6 | \$4,349.33 | 7 | \$4,566.81 |
| | 1 | \$20.04 | 2 | \$20.87 | 3 | \$21.79 | 4 | \$22.69 | 5 | \$23.79 | 6 | \$25.00 | 7 | \$26.25 |
| 36 | 1 | \$42,650.51 | 2 | \$44,534.32 | 3 | \$46,389.77 | 4 | \$48,610.51 | 5 | \$50,860.26 | 6 | \$53,432.49 | 7 | \$56,103.99 |
| | 1 | \$3,554.21 | 2 | \$3,711.19 | 3 | \$3,865.81 | 4 | \$4,050.88 | 5 | \$4,238.35 | 6 | \$4,452.71 | 7 | \$4,675.33 |
| | 1 | \$20.43 | 2 | \$21.33 | 3 | \$22.22 | 4 | \$23.28 | 5 | \$24.36 | 6 | \$25.59 | 7 | \$26.87 |
| 37 | 1 | \$43,578.17 | 2 | \$45,490.60 | 3 | \$47,373.63 | 4 | \$49,679.31 | 5 | \$52,041.46 | 6 | \$54,672.88 | 7 | \$57,406.43 |
| | 1 | \$3,631.51 | 2 | \$3,790.88 | 3 | \$3,947.80 | 4 | \$4,139.94 | 5 | \$4,336.79 | 6 | \$4,556.07 | 7 | \$4,783.87 |
| | 1 | \$20.87 | 2 | \$21.79 | 3 | \$22.69 | 4 | \$23.79 | 5 | \$24.92 | 6 | \$26.18 | 7 | \$27.49 |
| 38 | 1 | \$44,534.32 | 2 | \$46,389.77 | 3 | \$48,610.51 | 4 | \$50,860.26 | 5 | \$53,249.98 | 6 | \$55,943.07 | 7 | \$58,740.23 |
| | 1 | \$3,711.19 | 2 | \$3,865.81 | 3 | \$4,050.88 | 4 | \$4,238.35 | 5 | \$4,437.50 | 6 | \$4,661.92 | 7 | \$4,895.02 |
| | 1 | \$21.33 | 2 | \$22.22 | 3 | \$23.28 | 4 | \$24.36 | 5 | \$25.50 | 6 | \$26.79 | 7 | \$28.13 |
| 39 | 1 | \$45,490.60 | 2 | \$47,373.63 | 3 | \$49,679.31 | 4 | \$52,041.46 | 5 | \$54,487.38 | 6 | \$57,242.91 | 7 | \$60,105.11 |
| | 1 | \$3,790.88 | 2 | \$3,947.80 | 3 | \$4,139.94 | 4 | \$4,336.79 | 5 | \$4,540.61 | 6 | \$4,770.24 | 7 | \$5,008.76 |
| | 1 | \$21.79 | 2 | \$22.69 | 3 | \$23.79 | 4 | \$24.92 | 5 | \$26.10 | 6 | \$27.42 | 7 | \$28.79 |
| 40 | 1 | \$46,389.77 | 2 | \$48,610.51 | 3 | \$50,860.26 | 4 | \$53,249.98 | 5 | \$55,695.77 | 6 | \$58,512.57 | 7 | \$61,438.39 |
| | 1 | \$3,865.81 | 2 | \$4,050.88 | 3 | \$4,238.35 | 4 | \$4,437.50 | 5 | \$4,641.31 | 6 | \$4,876.05 | 7 | \$5,119.87 |
| | 1 | \$22.22 | 2 | \$23.28 | 3 | \$24.36 | 4 | \$25.50 | 5 | \$26.67 | 6 | \$28.02 | 7 | \$29.42 |
| 41 | 1 | \$47,373.63 | 2 | \$49,679.31 | 3 | \$52,041.46 | 4 | \$54,487.38 | 5 | \$56,961.01 | 6 | \$59,842.08 | 7 | \$62,833.98 |
| | 1 | \$3,947.80 | 2 | \$4,139.94 | 3 | \$4,336.79 | 4 | \$4,540.61 | 5 | \$4,746.75 | 6 | \$4,986.84 | 7 | \$5,236.16 |
| | 1 | \$22.69 | 2 | \$23.79 | 3 | \$24.92 | 4 | \$26.10 | 5 | \$27.28 | 6 | \$28.66 | 7 | \$30.09 |
| 42 | 1 | \$48,610.51 | 2 | \$50,860.26 | 3 | \$53,249.98 | 4 | \$55,695.77 | 5 | \$58,338.77 | 6 | \$61,289.31 | 7 | \$64,353.80 |
| | 1 | \$4,050.88 | 2 | \$4,238.35 | 3 | \$4,437.50 | 4 | \$4,641.31 | 5 | \$4,861.56 | 6 | \$5,107.44 | 7 | \$5,362.82 |
| | 1 | \$23.28 | 2 | \$24.36 | 3 | \$25.50 | 4 | \$26.67 | 5 | \$27.94 | 6 | \$29.35 | 7 | \$30.82 |

| | | Annual | | Annual | | Annual Monthly | | Annual | | Annual Monthly | | Annual Monthly | | Annual |
|-------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|
| Grade | Step | Monthly Hourly | Step | Monthly Hourly | Step | Hourly | Step | Monthly Hourly | Step | Hourly | Step | Hourly | Step | Monthly Hourly |
| 43 | 1 | \$49,679.31 | 2 | \$52,041.46 | 3 | \$54,487.38 | 4 | \$56,961.01 | 5 | \$59,716.02 | 6 | \$62,736.54 | 7 | \$65,873.36 |
| | 1 | \$4,139.94 | 2 | \$4,336.79 | 3 | \$4,540.61 | 4 | \$4,746.75 | 5 | \$4,976.33 | 6 | \$5,228.05 | 7 | \$5,489.45 |
| | 1 | \$23.79 | 2 | \$24.92 | 3 | \$26.10 | 4 | \$27.28 | 5 | \$28.60 | 6 | \$30.05 | 7 | \$31.55 |
| 44 | 1 | \$50,860.26 | 2 | \$53,249.98 | 3 | \$55,695.77 | 4 | \$58,338.77 | 5 | \$61,010.01 | 6 | \$64,095.05 | 7 | \$67,299.91 |
| | 1 | \$4,238.35 | 2 | \$4,437.50 | 3 | \$4,641.31 | 4 | \$4,861.56 | 5 | \$5,084.17 | 6 | \$5,341.25 | 7 | \$5,608.33 |
| | 1 | \$24.36 | 2 | \$25.50 | 3 | \$26.67 | 4 | \$27.94 | 5 | \$29.22 | 6 | \$30.70 | 7 | \$32.23 |
| 45 | 1 | \$52,041.46 | 2 | \$54,487.38 | 3 | \$56,961.01 | 4 | \$59,716.02 | 5 | \$62,499.78 | 6 | \$65,660.67 | 7 | \$68,943.71 |
| | 1 | \$4,336.79 | 2 | \$4,540.61 | 3 | \$4,746.75 | 4 | \$4,976.33 | 5 | \$5,208.32 | 6 | \$5,471.72 | 7 | \$5,745.31 |
| | 1 | \$24.92 | 2 | \$26.10 | 3 | \$27.28 | 4 | \$28.60 | 5 | \$29.93 | 6 | \$31.45 | 7 | \$33.02 |
| 46 | 1 | \$53,249.98 | 2 | \$55,695.77 | 3 | \$58,338.77 | 4 | \$61,010.01 | 5 | \$64,074.89 | 6 | \$67,315.26 | 7 | \$70,681.17 |
| | 1 | \$4,437.50 | 2 | \$4,641.31 | 3 | \$4,861.56 | 4 | \$5,084.17 | 5 | \$5,339.57 | 6 | \$5,609.61 | 7 | \$5,890.10 |
| | 1 | \$25.50 | 2 | \$26.67 | 3 | \$27.94 | 4 | \$29.22 | 5 | \$30.69 | 6 | \$32.24 | 7 | \$33.85 |
| 47 | 1 | \$54,487.38 | 2 | \$56,961.01 | 3 | \$59,716.02 | 4 | \$62,499.78 | 5 | \$65,536.56 | 6 | \$68,850.82 | 7 | \$72,293.22 |
| | 1 | \$4,540.61 | 2 | \$4,746.75 | 3 | \$4,976.33 | 4 | \$5,208.32 | 5 | \$5,461.38 | 6 | \$5,737.57 | 7 | \$6,024.44 |
| | 1 | \$26.10 | 2 | \$27.28 | 3 | \$28.60 | 4 | \$29.93 | 5 | \$31.39 | 6 | \$32.97 | 7 | \$34.62 |
| 48 | 1 | \$55,695.77 | 2 | \$58,338.77 | 3 | \$61,010.01 | 4 | \$64,074.89 | 5 | \$66,998.37 | 6 | \$70,386.78 | 7 | \$73,906.06 |
| | 1 | \$4,641.31 | 2 | \$4,861.56 | 3 | \$5,084.17 | 4 | \$5,339.57 | 5 | \$5,583.20 | 6 | \$5,865.56 | 7 | \$6,158.84 |
| | 1 | \$26.67 | 2 | \$27.94 | 3 | \$29.22 | 4 | \$30.69 | 5 | \$32.09 | 6 | \$33.71 | 7 | \$35.40 |
| 49 | 1 | \$56,961.01 | 2 | \$59,716.02 | 3 | \$62,499.78 | 4 | \$65,536.56 | 5 | \$68,572.70 | 6 | \$72,040.85 | 7 | \$75,643.00 |
| | 1 | \$4,746.75 | 2 | \$4,976.33 | 3 | \$5,208.32 | 4 | \$5,461.38 | 5 | \$5,714.39 | 6 | \$6,003.40 | 7 | \$6,303.58 |
| | 1 | \$27.28 | 2 | \$28.60 | 3 | \$29.93 | 4 | \$31.39 | 5 | \$32.84 | 6 | \$34.50 | 7 | \$36.23 |
| 50 | 1 | \$58,338.77 | 2 | \$61,010.01 | 3 | \$64,074.89 | 4 | \$66,998.37 | 5 | \$70,316.14 | 6 | \$73,872.24 | 7 | \$77,565.70 |
| | 1 | \$4,861.56 | 2 | \$5,084.17 | 3 | \$5,339.57 | 4 | \$5,583.20 | 5 | \$5,859.68 | 6 | \$6,156.02 | 7 | \$6,463.81 |
| | 1 | \$27.94 | 2 | \$29.22 | 3 | \$30.69 | 4 | \$32.09 | 5 | \$33.68 | 6 | \$35.38 | 7 | \$37.15 |
| 51 | 1 | \$59,716.02 | 2 | \$62,499.78 | 3 | \$65,536.56 | 4 | \$68,572.70 | 5 | \$71,918.31 | 6 | \$75,555.32 | 7 | \$79,333.08 |
| | 1 | \$4,976.33 | 2 | \$5,208.32 | 3 | \$5,461.38 | 4 | \$5,714.39 | 5 | \$5,993.19 | 6 | \$6,296.28 | 7 | \$6,611.09 |
| | 1 | \$28.60 | 2 | \$29.93 | 3 | \$31.39 | 4 | \$32.84 | 5 | \$34.44 | 6 | \$36.19 | 7 | \$37.99 |
| 52 | 1 | \$61,010.01 | 2 | \$64,074.89 | 3 | \$66,998.37 | 4 | \$70,316.14 | 5 | \$73,661.49 | 6 | \$77,386.70 | 7 | \$81,256.44 |
| | 1 | \$5,084.17 | 2 | \$5,339.57 | 3 | \$5,583.20 | 4 | \$5,859.68 | 5 | \$6,138.46 | 6 | \$6,448.89 | 7 | \$6,771.37 |
| | 1 | \$29.22 | 2 | \$30.69 | 3 | \$32.09 | 4 | \$33.68 | 5 | \$35.28 | 6 | \$37.06 | 7 | \$38.92 |
| 53 | 1 | \$62,499.78 | 2 | \$65,536.56 | 3 | \$68,572.70 | 4 | \$71,918.31 | 5 | \$75,460.22 | 6 | \$79,277.02 | 7 | \$83,240.81 |
| | 1 | \$5,208.32 | 2 | \$5,461.38 | 3 | \$5,714.39 | 4 | \$5,993.19 | 5 | \$6,288.35 | 6 | \$6,606.42 | 7 | \$6,936.73 |
| | 1 | \$29.93 | 2 | \$31.39 | 3 | \$32.84 | 4 | \$34.44 | 5 | \$36.14 | 6 | \$37.97 | 7 | \$39.87 |
| 54 | 1 | \$64,074.89 | 2 | \$66,998.37 | 3 | \$70,316.14 | 4 | \$73,661.49 | 5 | \$77,203.93 | 6 | \$81,108.14 | 7 | \$85,163.90 |
| | 1 | \$5,339.57 | 2 | \$5,583.20 | 3 | \$5,859.68 | 4 | \$6,138.46 | 5 | \$6,433.66 | 6 | \$6,759.01 | 7 | \$7,096.99 |
| | 1 | \$30.69 | 2 | \$32.09 | 3 | \$33.68 | 4 | \$35.28 | 5 | \$36.98 | 6 | \$38.84 | 7 | \$40.79 |
| 55 | 1 | \$65,536.56 | 2 | \$68,572.70 | 3 | \$71,918.31 | 4 | \$75,460.22 | 5 | \$79,115.84 | 6 | \$83,117.35 | 7 | \$87,273.03 |
| | 1 | \$5,461.38 | 2 | \$5,714.39 | 3 | \$5,993.19 | 4 | \$6,288.35 | 5 | \$6,592.99 | 6 | \$6,926.45 | 7 | \$7,272.75 |
| | 1 | \$31.39 | 2 | \$32.84 | 3 | \$34.44 | 4 | \$36.14 | 5 | \$37.89 | 6 | \$39.81 | 7 | \$41.80 |

| | | Annual Monthly |
|-------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|
| Grade | Step | Hourly |
| 56 | 1 | \$66,998.37 | 2 | \$70,316.14 | 3 | \$73,661.49 | 4 | \$77,203.93 | 5 | \$80,915.09 | 6 | \$85,007.54 | 7 | \$89,257.79 |
| | 1 | \$5,583.20 | 2 | \$5,859.68 | 3 | \$6,138.46 | 4 | \$6,433.66 | 5 | \$6,742.92 | 6 | \$7,083.96 | 7 | \$7,438.15 |
| | 1 | \$32.09 | 2 | \$33.68 | 3 | \$35.28 | 4 | \$36.98 | 5 | \$38.75 | 6 | \$40.71 | 7 | \$42.75 |
| 57 | 1 | \$68,572.70 | 2 | \$71,918.31 | 3 | \$75,460.22 | 4 | \$79,115.84 | 5 | \$82,827.13 | 6 | \$87,016.10 | 7 | \$91,366.91 |
| | 1 | \$5,714.39 | 2 | \$5,993.19 | 3 | \$6,288.35 | 4 | \$6,592.99 | 5 | \$6,902.26 | 6 | \$7,251.34 | 7 | \$7,613.91 |
| | 1 | \$32.84 | 2 | \$34.44 | 3 | \$36.14 | 4 | \$37.89 | 5 | \$39.67 | 6 | \$41.67 | 7 | \$43.76 |
| 58 | 1 | \$70,316.14 | 2 | \$73,661.49 | 3 | \$77,203.93 | 4 | \$80,915.09 | 5 | \$84,823.46 | 6 | \$89,113.65 | 7 | \$93,569.43 |
| | 1 | \$5,859.68 | 2 | \$6,138.46 | 3 | \$6,433.66 | 4 | \$6,742.92 | 5 | \$7,068.62 | 6 | \$7,426.14 | 7 | \$7,797.45 |
| | 1 | \$33.68 | 2 | \$35.28 | 3 | \$36.98 | 4 | \$38.75 | 5 | \$40.62 | 6 | \$42.68 | 7 | \$44.81 |
| 59 | 1 | \$71,918.31 | 2 | \$75,460.22 | 3 | \$79,115.84 | 4 | \$82,827.13 | 5 | \$86,847.38 | 6 | \$91,239.68 | 7 | \$95,801.49 |
| | 1 | \$5,993.19 | 2 | \$6,288.35 | 3 | \$6,592.99 | 4 | \$6,902.26 | 5 | \$7,237.28 | 6 | \$7,603.31 | 7 | \$7,983.46 |
| | 1 | \$34.44 | 2 | \$36.14 | 3 | \$37.89 | 4 | \$39.67 | 5 | \$41.59 | 6 | \$43.70 | 7 | \$45.88 |
| 60 | 1 | \$73,661.49 | 2 | \$77,203.93 | 3 | \$80,915.09 | 4 | \$84,823.46 | 5 | \$88,871.81 | 6 | \$93,366.50 | 7 | \$98,034.98 |
| | 1 | \$6,138.46 | 2 | \$6,433.66 | 3 | \$6,742.92 | 4 | \$7,068.62 | 5 | \$7,405.98 | 6 | \$7,780.54 | 7 | \$8,169.58 |
| | 1 | \$35.28 | 2 | \$36.98 | 3 | \$38.75 | 4 | \$40.62 | 5 | \$42.56 | 6 | \$44.72 | 7 | \$46.95 |
| 61 | 1 | \$75,460.22 | 2 | \$79,115.84 | 3 | \$82,827.13 | 4 | \$86,847.38 | 5 | \$90,952.45 | 6 | \$95,552.11 | 7 | \$100,329.61 |
| | 1 | \$6,288.35 | 2 | \$6,592.99 | 3 | \$6,902.26 | 4 | \$7,237.28 | 5 | \$7,579.37 | 6 | \$7,962.68 | 7 | \$8,360.80 |
| | 1 | \$36.14 | 2 | \$37.89 | 3 | \$39.67 | 4 | \$41.59 | 5 | \$43.56 | 6 | \$45.76 | 7 | \$48.05 |
| 62 | 1 | \$77,203.93 | 2 | \$80,915.09 | 3 | \$84,823.46 | 4 | \$88,871.81 | 5 | \$93,229.77 | 6 | \$97,944.83 | 7 | \$102,842.00 |
| | 1 | \$6,433.66 | 2 | \$6,742.92 | 3 | \$7,068.62 | 4 | \$7,405.98 | 5 | \$7,769.15 | 6 | \$8,162.07 | 7 | \$8,570.17 |
| | 1 | \$36.98 | 2 | \$38.75 | 3 | \$40.62 | 4 | \$42.56 | 5 | \$44.65 | 6 | \$46.91 | 7 | \$49.25 |
| 63 | 1 | \$79,115.84 | 2 | \$82,827.13 | 3 | \$86,847.38 | 4 | \$90,952.45 | 5 | \$95,563.43 | 6 | \$100,396.60 | 7 | \$105,416.45 |
| | 1 | \$6,592.99 | 2 | \$6,902.26 | 3 | \$7,237.28 | 4 | \$7,579.37 | 5 | \$7,963.62 | 6 | \$8,366.38 | 7 | \$8,784.70 |
| | 1 | \$37.89 | 2 | \$39.67 | 3 | \$41.59 | 4 | \$43.56 | 5 | \$45.77 | 6 | \$48.08 | 7 | \$50.49 |
| 64 | 1 | \$80,915.09 | 2 | \$84,823.46 | 3 | \$88,871.81 | 4 | \$93,229.77 | 5 | \$97,727.71 | 6 | \$102,670.42 | 7 | \$107,803.96 |
| | 1 | \$6,742.92 | 2 | \$7,068.62 | 3 | \$7,405.98 | 4 | \$7,769.15 | 5 | \$8,143.98 | 6 | \$8,555.87 | 7 | \$8,983.66 |
| | 1 | \$38.75 | 2 | \$40.62 | 3 | \$42.56 | 4 | \$44.65 | 5 | \$46.80 | 6 | \$49.17 | 7 | \$51.63 |
| 65 | 1 | \$82,827.13 | 2 | \$86,847.38 | 3 | \$90,952.45 | 4 | \$95,563.43 | 5 | \$100,061.49 | 6 | \$105,122.06 | 7 | \$110,378.15 |
| | 1 | \$6,902.26 | 2 | \$7,237.28 | 3 | \$7,579.37 | 4 | \$7,963.62 | 5 | \$8,338.46 | 6 | \$8,760.17 | 7 | \$9,198.18 |
| | 1 | \$39.67 | 2 | \$41.59 | 3 | \$43.56 | 4 | \$45.77 | 5 | \$47.92 | 6 | \$50.35 | 7 | \$52.86 |
| 66 | 1 | \$84,823.46 | 2 | \$88,871.81 | 3 | \$93,229.77 | 4 | \$97,727.71 | 5 | \$102,563.74 | 6 | \$107,750.89 | 7 | \$113,138.63 |
| | 1 | \$7,068.62 | 2 | \$7,405.98 | 3 | \$7,769.15 | 4 | \$8,143.98 | 5 | \$8,546.98 | 6 | \$8,979.24 | 7 | \$9,428.22 |
| | 1 | \$40.62 | 2 | \$42.56 | 3 | \$44.65 | 4 | \$46.80 | 5 | \$49.12 | 6 | \$51.60 | 7 | \$54.19 |
| 67 | 1 | \$86,847.38 | 2 | \$90,952.45 | 3 | \$95,563.43 | 4 | \$100,061.49 | 5 | \$105,037.37 | 6 | \$110,350.18 | 7 | \$115,867.88 |
| | 1 | \$7,237.28 | 2 | \$7,579.37 | 3 | \$7,963.62 | 4 | \$8,338.46 | 5 | \$8,753.11 | 6 | \$9,195.85 | 7 | \$9,655.66 |
| | 1 | \$41.59 | 2 | \$43.56 | 3 | \$45.77 | 4 | \$47.92 | 5 | \$50.31 | 6 | \$52.85 | 7 | \$55.49 |
| 68 | 1 | \$88,871.81 | 2 | \$93,229.77 | 3 | \$97,727.71 | 4 | \$102,563.74 | 5 | \$107,427.62 | 6 | \$112,860.89 | 7 | \$118,503.99 |
| | 1 | \$7,405.98 | 2 | \$7,769.15 | 3 | \$8,143.98 | 4 | \$8,546.98 | 5 | \$8,952.30 | 6 | \$9,405.07 | 7 | \$9,875.33 |
| | 1 | \$42.56 | 2 | \$44.65 | 3 | \$46.80 | 4 | \$49.12 | 5 | \$51.45 | 6 | \$54.05 | 7 | \$56.75 |

| | | Annual |
|-------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|------|-------------------|
| Grade | Step | Monthly Hourly |
| 69 | 1 | \$90,952.45 | 2 | \$95,563.43 | 3 | \$100,061.49 | 4 | \$105,037.37 | 5 | \$110,126.56 | 6 | \$115,696.42 | 7 | \$121,481.19 |
| | 1 | \$7,579.37 | 2 | \$7,963.62 | 3 | \$8,338.46 | 4 | \$8,753.11 | 5 | \$9,177.21 | 6 | \$9,641.37 | 7 | \$10,123.43 |
| | 1 | \$43.56 | 2 | \$45.77 | 3 | \$47.92 | 4 | \$50.31 | 5 | \$52.74 | 6 | \$55.41 | 7 | \$58.18 |
| 70 | 1 | \$93,229.77 | 2 | \$97,727.71 | 3 | \$102,563.74 | 4 | \$107,427.62 | 5 | \$112,769.69 | 6 | \$118,472.90 | 7 | \$124,396.60 |
| | 1 | \$7,769.15 | 2 | \$8,143.98 | 3 | \$8,546.98 | 4 | \$8,952.30 | 5 | \$9,397.47 | 6 | \$9,872.74 | 7 | \$10,366.38 |
| | 1 | \$44.65 | 2 | \$46.80 | 3 | \$49.12 | 4 | \$51.45 | 5 | \$54.01 | 6 | \$56.74 | 7 | \$59.58 |
| 71 | 1 | \$95,563.43 | 2 | \$100,061.49 | 3 | \$105,037.37 | 4 | \$110,126.56 | 5 | \$115,412.57 | 6 | \$121,249.76 | 7 | \$127,312.01 |
| | 1 | \$7,963.62 | 2 | \$8,338.46 | 3 | \$8,753.11 | 4 | \$9,177.21 | 5 | \$9,617.71 | 6 | \$10,104.15 | 7 | \$10,609.33 |
| | 1 | \$45.77 | 2 | \$47.92 | 3 | \$50.31 | 4 | \$52.74 | 5 | \$55.27 | 6 | \$58.07 | 7 | \$60.97 |
| 72 | 1 | \$97,727.71 | 2 | \$102,563.74 | 3 | \$107,427.62 | 4 | \$112,769.69 | 5 | \$118,082.89 | 6 | \$124,054.86 | 7 | \$130,257.73 |
| | 1 | \$8,143.98 | 2 | \$8,546.98 | 3 | \$8,952.30 | 4 | \$9,397.47 | 5 | \$9,840.24 | 6 | \$10,337.90 | 7 | \$10,854.81 |
| | 1 | \$46.80 | 2 | \$49.12 | 3 | \$51.45 | 4 | \$54.01 | 5 | \$56.55 | 6 | \$59.41 | 7 | \$62.38 |
| 73 | 1 | \$100,061.49 | 2 | \$105,037.37 | 3 | \$110,126.56 | 4 | \$115,412.57 | 5 | \$120,950.69 | 6 | \$127,068.10 | 7 | \$133,421.61 |
| | 1 | \$8,338.46 | 2 | \$8,753.11 | 3 | \$9,177.21 | 4 | \$9,617.71 | 5 | \$10,079.22 | 6 | \$10,589.01 | 7 | \$11,118.47 |
| | 1 | \$47.92 | 2 | \$50.31 | 3 | \$52.74 | 4 | \$55.27 | 5 | \$57.93 | 6 | \$60.86 | 7 | \$63.90 |
| 74 | 1 | \$102,563.74 | 2 | \$107,427.62 | 3 | \$112,769.69 | 4 | \$118,082.89 | 5 | \$123,931.15 | 6 | \$130,199.06 | 7 | \$136,708.94 |
| | 1 | \$8,546.98 | 2 | \$8,952.30 | 3 | \$9,397.47 | 4 | \$9,840.24 | 5 | \$10,327.60 | 6 | \$10,849.92 | 7 | \$11,392.41 |
| | 1 | \$49.12 | 2 | \$51.45 | 3 | \$54.01 | 4 | \$56.55 | 5 | \$59.35 | 6 | \$62.36 | 7 | \$65.47 |
| 75 | 1 | \$105,037.37 | 2 | \$110,126.56 | 3 | \$115,412.57 | 4 | \$120,950.69 | 5 | \$126,855.14 | 6 | \$133,270.97 | 7 | \$139,934.49 |
| | 1 | \$8,753.11 | 2 | \$9,177.21 | 3 | \$9,617.71 | 4 | \$10,079.22 | 5 | \$10,571.26 | 6 | \$11,105.91 | 7 | \$11,661.21 |
| | 1 | \$50.31 | 2 | \$52.74 | 3 | \$55.27 | 4 | \$57.93 | 5 | \$60.75 | 6 | \$63.83 | 7 | \$67.02 |
| 76 | 1 | \$107,427.62 | 2 | \$112,769.69 | 3 | \$118,082.89 | 4 | \$123,931.15 | 5 | \$129,919.63 | 6 | \$136,490.27 | 7 | \$143,314.96 |
| | 1 | \$8,952.30 | 2 | \$9,397.47 | 3 | \$9,840.24 | 4 | \$10,327.60 | 5 | \$10,826.64 | 6 | \$11,374.19 | 7 | \$11,942.91 |
| | 1 | \$51.45 | 2 | \$54.01 | 3 | \$56.55 | 4 | \$59.35 | 5 | \$62.22 | 6 | \$65.37 | 7 | \$68.64 |
| 77 | 1 | \$110,126.56 | 2 | \$115,412.57 | 3 | \$120,950.69 | 4 | \$126,855.14 | 5 | \$133,125.01 | 6 | \$139,857.86 | 7 | \$146,850.89 |
| | 1 | \$9,177.21 | 2 | \$9,617.71 | 3 | \$10,079.22 | 4 | \$10,571.26 | 5 | \$11,093.75 | 6 | \$11,654.82 | 7 | \$12,237.57 |
| | 1 | \$52.74 | 2 | \$55.27 | 3 | \$57.93 | 4 | \$60.75 | 5 | \$63.76 | 6 | \$66.98 | 7 | \$70.33 |
| 78 | 1 | \$112,769.69 | 2 | \$118,082.89 | 3 | \$123,931.15 | 4 | \$129,919.63 | 5 | \$136,330.00 | 6 | \$143,224.94 | 7 | \$150,386.43 |
| | 1 | \$9,397.47 | 2 | \$9,840.24 | 3 | \$10,327.60 | 4 | \$10,826.64 | 5 | \$11,360.83 | 6 | \$11,935.41 | 7 | \$12,532.20 |
| | 1 | \$54.01 | 2 | \$56.55 | 3 | \$59.35 | 4 | \$62.22 | 5 | \$65.29 | 6 | \$68.59 | 7 | \$72.02 |
| 79 | 1 | \$115,412.57 | 2 | \$120,950.69 | 3 | \$126,855.14 | 4 | \$133,125.01 | 5 | \$139,591.44 | 6 | \$146,651.47 | 7 | \$153,983.90 |
| | 1 | \$9,617.71 | 2 | \$10,079.22 | 3 | \$10,571.26 | 4 | \$11,093.75 | 5 | \$11,632.62 | 6 | \$12,220.96 | 7 | \$12,831.99 |
| | 1 | \$55.27 | 2 | \$57.93 | 3 | \$60.75 | 4 | \$63.76 | 5 | \$66.85 | 6 | \$70.24 | 7 | \$73.75 |
| 80 | 1 | \$118,082.89 | 2 | \$123,931.15 | 3 | \$129,919.63 | 4 | \$136,330.00 | 5 | \$142,908.83 | 6 | \$150,136.27 | 7 | \$157,643.02 |
| | 1 | \$9,840.24 | 2 | \$10,327.60 | 3 | \$10,826.64 | 4 | \$11,360.83 | 5 | \$11,909.07 | 6 | \$12,511.36 | 7 | \$13,136.92 |
| | 1 | \$56.55 | 2 | \$59.35 | 3 | \$62.22 | 4 | \$65.29 | 5 | \$68.44 | 6 | \$71.90 | 7 | \$75.50 |

NOTES REGARDING TYPES OF EARNINGS:

<u>Service Recognition Award (SRA)</u>: Service Recognition increments are awarded to acknowledge continued growth and performance with the District. The monthly increments are cumulative (and subject to proration) and will be paid at the completion of the year as follows:

| SRA #1 | \$110 per month | After 3 years on the 7th step of the salary schedule |
|--------|-----------------|--|
| SRA #2 | \$110 per month | After 3 years @ SRA #1 |
| SRA #3 | \$110 per month | After 3 years @ SRA #2 |
| SRA #4 | \$110 per month | After 3 years @ SRA #3 |

Professional Growth Award: \$500 per year for employees who meet the requirements of the award.

Shift Differential Pay:

Swing Shift - A full-time employee whose normal workday extends after 9:00 p.m. will be entitled to the swing shift differential of 4.5% per month.

Grave Shift - A full-time employee whose normal workday extends after 12:00 a.m. will be entitled to the graveyard differential of 6.0% per month.

(Part-time employees in the bargaining unit who have a normal work day of six (6) hours or more shall be eligible for the swing shift differential or the graveyard differential on a pro-rata basis.)

Weekend Shift - Premium pay of \$75 per month shall be paid any worker whose regular workweek assignment falls outside of the normal workweek (Monday-Friday).

Appendix B Definitions

DEFINITIONS

- 1. **Anniversary Date:** The date upon which an employee is eligible for salary step advance earned by completion of a required period of service, also known as the increment date. See Article 5 (Pay and Allowances).
- 2. <u>Appropriate Administrator</u>: A manager who directs the work of the unit member.
- 3. <u>Apprenticeship Program</u>: A program designed to provide opportunities for on-the-job experience and instructional training for the skilled trades. Advancement through program leads to journey level status in a specified trade. (See Article 4)
- 4. **<u>Basic Monthly Earnings</u>**: 1/12th of an employee's annual contract salary.
- 5. <u>Class or Job Classification</u>: A group of positions sufficiently similar in duties, responsibilities, and authority that the same job title, minimum qualifications, and salary ranges are appropriate for all positions in the class; also known as job classification.
- 6. <u>Classification</u>: The act of placing a position in a class or job classification with a designated title, assigned hours per day, days per week, months per year, specified duties and responsibilities, and salary placement. See Article 13 (Classification and Reclassification).
- 7. **Demotion:** A change in the assignment of an employee from a position in one class to a position in another class with a lower maximum salary rate.
- 8. **Differential:** A salary allowance in addition to the basic rate based upon hours of employment. See Article 5 (Pay and Allowances).
- 9. <u>Health and Welfare Benefits</u>: Any form of insurance or similar benefit programs paid for entirely or in part by the District. See Article 16 (Health and Welfare Benefits).
- 10. **Industrial Accident or Illness:** An injury or illness arising out of or in the course of employment within the District.
- 11. **Leave Policies:** Any policy concerning any form of employee leave. See Article 6 (Holidays), Article 7 (Vacation Leave), and Article 8 (Leaves).
- 12. **Permanent Employee:** A regular employee who successfully completes a probationary period. See Article 4 (Employment Practices).
- 13. **Probationary Employee:** A regular employee who will become permanent upon completion of a prescribed probationary period. See Article 4 (Employment Practices).

- 14. **Promotion:** A change in the assignment of an employee from a position in one class to a vacant position in another class with a higher maximum salary rate. See Section 4.7 of Article 4 (Pay and Allowances).
- 15. **Reassignment:** Movement from a position in one class to a position in another class in the same salary range; distinguished from a transfer because the movement is not within the same class; distinguished from a promotion or a demotion because the movement is to neither a higher nor a lower class.
- 16. **<u>Reclassification</u>**: The upgrading of a position to a higher class as a result of an increase in the level of duties or responsibilities assigned to the position. See Article 13 (Classification and Reclassification).
- 17. <u>Salary Range</u>: A range of salaries on a salary schedule assigned to a class or job classification.
- 18. Salary Rate: A specific amount of money paid for a specific period of service.
- 19. <u>Salary Schedule</u>: A series of salary ranges and steps which comprise the rates of pay for all classes.
- 20. Shift Change: Movement from one shift to another in the same classification
- 21. Supervisor: A supervisor who is a member of the Teamsters Local 287.
- 22. <u>Transfer</u>: Lateral movement from one position to another in a single job classification.

Appendix C Transfer Request Form

Foothill-De Anza Community College District Office of Human Resources and Equal Opportunity

TRANSFER REQUEST FORM CSEA, Chapter 96

Print Name:

Current Job Title:

Campus: _____

Current Shift:

TRANSFER REQUEST

Transfer Definition: Lateral movement from one position to another in your same job classification.

I hereby request a transfer to (check all that apply):

| Foothill CollegeDe Anza CollegeCentral Ser |
|--|
|--|

Signed: _____

Date:

Appendix D Shift Change Request Form

SHIFT CHANGE REQUEST FORM

Shift Change Request

A Shift Change Request must be completed and submitted to Human Resources. When a vacancy occurs in a particular shift, Human Resources will provide the specific requests to the appropriate administrator.

To be considered for a shift change, provide the following information. Return the completed form to Human Resources.

Please Print Clearly

| Employee Name | | | | | | |
|---|-------------------|-----------------|--|--|--|--|
| Job Title | | | | | | |
| Current Shift | | | | | | |
| Current Job Site | | | | | | |
| Requested Shift Change | | | | | | |
| Day Swing | Grave Grave | | | | | |
| □ Foothill College | 🗖 De Anza College | District Office | | | | |
| I understand that if I am offered the shift that I have listed above and I decline to accept it, I must complete a new request for a shift change to be eligible again. | | | | | | |

Signature _____

Appendix E Apprenticeship Application Form

APPRENTICESHIP APPLICATION FORM

Please refer to CSEA *Agreement* (Article 4.10) for Apprenticeship Program details. Employees must complete the District employment probationary period and meet the minimum skill requirements to participate in this program.

| Print Name: | Current Title: |
|--|--|
| at: Foothill De Anza | Central Services Hire Date: |
| I am interested in: Carpentry Electrical | Fire/Life Safety Systems HVAC |
| Locksmith/Hardware Mechanic | Painting Plumbing |
| Previous education in any of the above trades (Atta | |
| Name of School: | |
| Name of School: | |
| Dates Attended: From: To: | |
| Certificate/License: | |
| Previous work experience in any of the above trade | es (Attach additional sheets as needed): |
| Employer: | |
| Address: | |
| Dates Employed: From: To: | |
| Position Title: Duties: | |
| List any valid skilled trade licenses or certificates c | |
| Note: Per the CSEA <i>Agreement</i> , if selected for an app and agree that I will be required to complete eighteen successful hours of trade related vocational instruction | (18) months of service and one hundred fifty (150) |
| Employee Signature: | Date: |
| This form was reviewed and filed in the Office of Hum | an Resources/EEO: |
| Authorized Signature: | Date: |
| Authorized Signature: Office of Human Re | esources/EEO |
| Original to Human Resources (for personnel file) 10. Copy to employee; department administrator | 3 (Rev. February 2011) |

Appendix F Professional Growth Award Application

PROFESSIONAL GROWTH AWARD APPLICATION

Employee Eligibility and Qualifications for Professional Growth Award:

- 1. An employee must have completed at least one year of employment with the District and have achieved permanent status.
- 2. An eligible employee must complete a minimum of 200 hours of credited activity, 100 hours of which must have been completed since the last award. Carryover points may be applied to a maximum of 50% of any one award.
- 3. A minimum of two (2) years in paid status must have occurred since the last award.
- 4. No more than two hundred (200) hours may be applied towards an award for activities undertaken during a staff development leave. No carryover points will be allowed for these activities. No premium points will be allowed for activities while on staff development leave.

Schedule of Hours and Limitations:

- 1. Completion of college, adult education, or trade school courses. The calculation of hours will be based on the published regulations as they appear in the catalog or schedule of classes. Where such hours are not formally stated, the following method shall apply to all units for courses.
 - a. 1 quarter unit = 12 hours
 - b. 1 semester unit = 18 hours
- 2. Attendance and participation in District in-service workshops related to the work of the District. Maximum of fifty (50) hours per award.
- 3. Participation in educational activities, such as seminars, conferences, conventions, institutes, and lectures offered by colleges, adult schools, professional associations, and community organizations. Maximum of fifty (50) hours per award.
- 4. Participation in a leadership role in professional associations and community service organizations. **Maximum of fifty (50) hours per award.** No carryover points will be allowed for these activities.
- 5. Participation in District related committee work. Maximum of fifty (50) hours per award. No carryover points will be allowed for these activities.
- 6. Participation in Physical Fitness activities. A maximum of seventy-two (72) hours per award.
- 7. Premium points will be awarded for courses, seminars, and workshops taken or attended on other than assigned time or released time and that are directly related to the

employee's job. The employee must complete and attach the Application for Professional Growth Premium Points (Appendix G).

8. Carryover points may be applied to a maximum of 50% of any one award.

PROFESSIONAL GROWTH AWARD APPLICATION

| Date Submitted | | | | |
|---|---|-----------------|--|--------------------|
| Name: | CWII | D: | Hire Date: | |
| Position: | Department: | | Campus: | |
| 1. College, Adult Educa Institution | ation, or Trade Scho Course Title | ol Courses | Units (Specify Quarter or Semester) | Hours |
| | | | | |
| 2. District In-Service W Workshop | Vorkshops | Date of Works | shop | Hours |
| 3. Conferences, Semina Organization | | | Total Hours Date of Activity | Hours |
| | | | | |
| | | | Total Hours | |
| 4. Leadership activities Organization | in professional asso Activity | ciations or com | Date of Activity | nizations Hours |
| | | | Total Hours | |

5. **District Committee Work**

| Professional Organization | | Date of Activity | Hours |
|--|---------------------|------------------|-------|
| | | | |
| | | Total Hours | |
| 6. Physical Fitness Activit Institution/Organization | ies | Date of Activity | Hours |
| | | | |
| | | Total Hours | |
| For use of Professional Growt | h Review Panel Only | | |
| | Completed | | |
| Section 1 | | | |
| Section 2 | | | |
| Section 3 | | | |
| Section 4 | | | |
| Section 5 | | | |
| Section 6 | | | |
| Premium Points | | | |
| Previous Award Carryover | | | |
| Total Hours | | | |
| Carryover for next award | | | |
| Professional Growth Review Pa | nel Signature: | | |
| Approved | | Date | |
| Denied | Reason for Denial _ | | |
| Effective Date of Award | | | |

Appendix G Professional Growth Premium Points Application

PROFESSIONAL GROWTH PREMIUM POINTS APPLICATION

| Name | |
|--|-----------------------|
| Job Title | |
| Contact Number | |
| Upon completion of courses/training, submit this form along with official course verification. | al transcripts and/or |
| List of Courses/Training for PREMIUM Professional Growth Points | |
| Course/Training Dates | No. of Hours |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| Signature of Applicant | Date |
| I certify that the above courses/training are directly job related. | |
| Administrator's Signature | Date |
| Administrator's Name (please print) | Extension |

Please note: Premium points will be awarded for courses, seminars, and workshops taken or attended on other than assigned time or released time and that are directly related to the employee's job. The PGA Review Committee must obtain written recommendation from the Administrator that such activity is directly job-related.

Updated 08/2006

Appendix H CSEA Educational Assistance Reimbursement

CSEA EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANCE REIMBURSEMENT

The District shall maintain a fund for assisting unit members to pay for required tuition, fees, and textbooks to attend any work-related class at an accredited college or university. The fund shall be \$10,000 per year- includes conference and travel. Remaining money shall be rolled over to the next year but the maximum fund shall be not more than \$15,000. Educational Assistance may be used during a Staff Development Leave.

- 1. The worker shall provide evidence of successfully completing the class.
- 2. A worker may receive up to a maximum of \$2,000 per academic year (including conference and travel).
- 3. Assistance shall be on a first come first serve basis, until the fund is depleted.

<u>Include official transcript verifying successful completion of the work-related class and receipts</u> <u>identifying tuition, fees and textbooks. Parking fees are not included.</u>

To Be Completed By The Employee:

| Employee Name | CWID | |
|---|-------------------|---------------|
| Job Title: | Phone: | |
| Amount of Educational Assistance Requested: | Tuition: | \$ |
| Date of Course(s): | Fees: | \$ |
| Date Course(s) Completed: | Textbooks: | \$ |
| | Total: | \$ |
| Information on course(s): | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| Employee Signature | Da | te |
| To Be Completed by the Administrator: | | |
| I verify that this class is a work-related class. | | |
| Administrator's Name (please print) | dministrator's Si | gnature Date |
| ********(For Human R | lesources Use Or | nly)******** |
| Director, Human Resources | Amount R | eimbursed \$ |
| Processor: | Date of Re | eimbursement: |

Appendix I Travel and Conference Fund

TRAVEL AND CONFERENCE FUND

The District shall maintain a fund for assisting employees with conferences and workshops related to the employee's current field or to support activities that will prepare the employee for new fields or endeavors. The fund shall be \$10,000 per year. Unused funds shall be rolled over to the next year but the maximum fund amount shall not be more than \$15,000. Education, travel, and conference funds may be used during a Staff Development Leave.

- 1. The employee shall provide evidence of successfully completing the class or full participation in conference/workshop.
- 2. An employee may receive up to a maximum of \$2,000 per fiscal year.
- 3. Assistance shall be on a first come first serve basis, until the fund is depleted.

Include official transcript verifying successful completion of the work-related class and receipts identifying tuition, fees, textbooks, conference and workshop registration and travel related expenses.

To Be Completed By The Employee:

| Name: | Amount Requested: |
|---|--|
| Job Title: | |
| | |
| CWID: | |
| Beginning Date of Course / Conference / Workshop: | |
| Ending Date of Course / Conference / Workshop: | Travel and Related Expenses: \$ |
| | Total: \$ |
| *Attach Information on Conference / Workshop form. | to this sheet along with a District Trip Voucher |
| Employee Signature | Date |
| Approval of Administrator: | |
| Administrator's Name (please print) Adminis | strator's Signature Date sources Use Only)******** |
| Director of HR: | Amount Reimbursed \$ |
| Processor: | Date of Reimbursement: |

Appendix J Working out of Classification Form

WORKING OUT OF CLASSIFICATION FORM

| EMPLOYEE NAME | | | CWID | |
|--|--|----------------|------------------|--------------------------|
| POSITION #: | DIVISION | | DEPT | |
| CAMPUS | _ CURRENT CLASSIFICA | TION | | LEVEL |
| BASIS FOR OUT OF | CLASSIFICATION REQUE | EST: | | |
| higher salary range for which criteria applies | | ys in any 15-0 | calendar day per | iod. <u>Please check</u> |
| when a positi | ll temporarily assume all the on in that classification is ter | nporarily vac | ant. | - |
| HIGHER CLASSIFIC | ATION TO BE ASSUMED: | (.1 | | · · 1 1 |
| | | | | e job description) |
| | | OR | | |
| | LEVEL DUTIES TO BE PE | | | |
| START DATE: | | END] | DATE: | |
| | Please provide the current | | | |
| | | FROM | | |
| Employee Signature | | | Extension | Date |
| Supervising Administr | ator Signature | | Extension | Date |
| Campus Administrator | Signature | | Extension | Date |
| Human Resource Signa | ature | | Extension | Date |

Appendix K Leave Request

LEAVE REQUEST

In accordance with Chapter 7 of the *Agreement* between the Foothill-De Anza Community College District and CSEA, Chapter 96, this form must be submitted at least **<u>10 working days</u>** in advance of the days requested for leave.

Employee Information

| Date: | |
|---|---|
| Name: | |
| Position: | Department: |
| Type of Leave Requested | |
| VacationSickO | Compensation Time Personal Necessity |
| I request leave on the following days: | |
| Beginning: | _ Ending: |
| Return to work on: | _ Days Taken: |
| | |
| Employee Signature | Date |
| Appropriate Administrator | |
| In accordance with Chapter 7 of the Agreement College District and CSEA Chapter 96 this for employee within <u>3 working days</u> of receipt. | at between the Foothill-De Anza Community rm must be approved/denied and returned to the |
| Date Form Received: | |
| Your leave request is: | |
| Approved as scheduled above. | |

_____ Denied as scheduled above (for the following reason(s):

____a) There is another employee already scheduled to take vacation during this time.

____b) The workload of the department does not permit any vacations during this time.

_____c) Other ______

Signature of Appropriate Administrator

Date

Appendix L Donation of Sick Leave Pledge Form

DONATION OF SICK LEAVE PLEDGE FORM

| In accordance with Article 8 of the Agreement b | between CSEA and the District, I hereby |
|---|---|
| authorize the following sick leave donation to (p | please type or print): |

Name: _____

Campus: _____

Division:

I understand that I must retain a minimum of 60 days (480.00 hours) of sick leave and that I must donate sick leave in not less than 8-hour increments.

DONATING EMPLOYEE INFORMATION

(Please type or print)

| Name: | CWID: | |
|---|----------------------|----------------|
| Campus: | Division: | |
| Number of sick leave hours being donated: | Anonymous | Donation |
| Effective date of sick leave transfer: | | |
| Donating Employee's Signature: | Date: | |
| | | 2 |
| For Office Use Only (initia | als of processor) | |
| Criteria Met Balance of donor's sick le | eave before donation | Criteria Met |
| Sufficient verification of certification for eligibili | ity of donee | Not Sufficient |
| Donor's sick leave balance decreased to h | nours by | effective |
| Donee's sick leave balance increased to h | nours by | effective |

Appendix M Family Medical Leave Act/California Family Rights Act

FAMILY MEDICAL LEAVE ACT / California Family Rights Act

POLICY

In compliance with the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and the California Family Rights Act, eligible District employees may take unpaid leave of up to 12 weeks for qualified medical and family reasons. The purpose of the Family Medical Leave Act is to provide employees reasonable leave to care for an eligible family member, or the employee himself or herself, in the event of a serious medical condition, or to enable the employee to care for a child within one year of the child's adoption or receipt into foster care. While on leave, employees are entitled to District paid benefits.

<u>NOTE</u>

Family Medical Leave runs concurrently with other applicable leaves. This means that the leave is granted only to ensure a total of 12 weeks of leave with benefits for certain qualifying events (see below). For example, if an employee has paid personal necessity leave of one week available, the Family Medical Leave will be for an additional 11 weeks, making a total of 12 weeks of leave in any 12 month period.

ELIGIBILITY

Full-time or part-time employees that have been employed for more than 12 months with the District and have worked at least 1,250 hours in the 12-month period prior to the date the leave begins.

QUALIFYING EVENTS FOR PURPOSE OF FAMILY MEDICAL LEAVE

The conditions for which Family Medical Leave may be taken are:

- 1. birth or adoption of a child, or the receipt of a child into foster care, within one year of such birth or placement, or
- 2. the employee's own serious health condition that makes the employee unable to work at all or unable to perform essential job functions, or
- 3. a serious health condition of an employee's child, spouse, parent or member of the immediate household, which requires the employee to care for the family member.

A serious health condition means an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition which involves either inpatient care or continuing treatment or supervision by a health care provider.

ELIGIBLE CHILD

An eligible child is defined as:

- 1. a biological, adopted or foster child under the age of 18, or
- 2. an adult dependent child over the age of 18 who is incapable of self-help due to a mental or physical disability, or

3. a child under 18 who is treated as the employee's child or for whom the employee has been "in loco parentis."

APPLICATION FOR LEAVE

A request for Family Medical Leave must be made in writing by completing the Family Medical Leave application form. The application must be submitted to the employee's administrator and then forwarded to the Office of Human Resources at least thirty days before the requested start of the leave unless the reason for the leave is due to an emergency, in which case the request must be made immediately. The completed application must state the reason for the leave and the beginning and ending dates of the leave.

CONDITIONS OF LEAVE

- 1. An employee who requests medical leave for his or her own serious health condition is required to use all accrued paid leave, including vacation time, sick leave and extended sick leave if applicable concurrently with the Family Medical Leave Act leave. Because Family Medical Leave is limited to twelve workweeks, it is unlikely that an employee will run out of extended sick leave within the duration of this leave.
- 2. An employee who requests Family Medical Leave to care for his or her spouse, child, parent or member of the immediate household with a serious medical condition must first use all available paid leave, including vacation time and personal necessity and then sick leave to the extent allowed in the employee's relevant bargaining unit agreement for care of family members. At the exhaustion of all paid leaves, the remainder of the leave up to a maximum of twelve weeks will be unpaid.
- 3. Leave taken because of the serious health condition of an employee, spouse, child, parent or member of the immediate household may be taken intermittently or on a reduced medical schedule when medically necessary. Leave may be counted in full or partial days or full or partial weeks. Such intermittent or reduced time schedule leave may require the employee to transfer temporarily to another position. Leave taken because of the birth or placement of a child may not be taken intermittently or on a reduced schedule leave unless expressly approved by the Director of Human Resources.
- 4. While in unpaid status under Family Medical Leave, an employee will not accrue additional benefits such as sick leave, vacation, or seniority. However, Family Medical leave is counted as active work status for the purposes of pension vesting or eligibility in pension plans.
- 5. If both a husband and wife work for the District, their leave is limited to a combination of twelve weeks for the qualifying event of a birth, adoption, or foster care placement.

MEDICAL CERTIFICATION STATEMENT

An application for leave based on the serious health condition of the employee or the employee's spouse, child, parent or member of the immediate household must be accompanied by a Medical Certification Statement completed by a health care provider. The certification must state the date on which the health condition commenced, the probable duration of the condition, and the appropriate medical facts regarding the condition. If leave is for the care of a family member, it should also estimate the amount of time that the employee will be needed to care for the patient. If leave is for the employees own health condition, certification should also state that the employee is unable to perform the functions of his or her own position. The District may require the employee to obtain a second medical provider, approved jointly by the employee and the District, may be required at District expense, and the third opinion will be final and binding. If additional leave is requested beyond the period stated in the certification, the District may require recertification in accordance with these procedures.

RETURN FROM OR FAILURE TO RETURN FROM LEAVE

The employee is expected to return to work on the date stated in the application for leave. If the employee wishes to return earlier, both the employee's administrator and the office of Human Resources should be notified at least 5 days before the employee's planned return. Failure to return from leave without notification may be construed as an abandonment of the employee's position. The District will require a certification that the employee is physically able to return to work upon return from leave due to the employee's own serious health condition. However, if an employee returning from Family Medical Leave due to his or her own serious medical condition is unable to perform the essential functions of his or her job because of a physical or mental condition, the Americans with Disabilities Act may govern.

REINSTATEMENT RIGHTS

Unless considered a "key" employee, an employee on Family Medical Leave is entitled to be returned to the same position held prior to the leave, if still available, or to a comparable position with equivalent pay, benefits, if applicable, and other terms and conditions of employment, subject to provisions of the contract with the relevant bargaining unit. A "key" employee is one who is among the highest paid 10% of the district's employees and whose reinstatement would cause substantial harm to the district's operations. An employee on Family Medical Leave will not suffer the loss of any other employment benefit that the employee earned or was entitled to before using the leave.

HEALTHCARE BENEFITS (if applicable)

District paid benefits will continue during the period of Family Medical Leave. If the employee does not return from leave for a reason other than continuation or recurrence of the serious health condition that entitled the employee to leave in the first place and employment is terminated, the District can recover the cost of the health care premiums from the employee.

COORDINATION WITH PREGNANCY DISABILITY LEAVE

Family Medical Leave is separate and distinct from disability leave for pregnant employees. Pregnant employees may be entitled to a disability leave in addition to the Family Medical Leave. An eligible employee may be entitled to take a pregnancy disability leave of up to four months and a Family Medical Leave of up to twelve weeks for a combination of approximately seven months.

REFERENCE

The Family Medical Leave Act became effective on August 5, 1993.

The California Family Rights Act was amended by AB 1460 to conform the state law to the federal Family Medical Leave Act. These amendments were effective on October 5, 1993.

Appendix N Notice of Grievance

Grievance #

Foothill-De Anza Community College District Office of Human Resources and Equal Opportunity

NOTICE OF GRIEVANCE

Instructions: A Notice must be filed with the grievant's appropriate administrator, with copies to the Director of Human Resources and CSEA, Chapter 96, within twenty (20) working days after the grievant discovered or reasonably could have discovered the circumstances or action giving rise to the grievance regardless of the date of discovery. (Article 10.5.2)

To be completed by grievant

FIRST LEVEL OF REVIEW

| Who is grievance filed with? |
|--|
| Grievant: Department: |
| Position: Ext.: |
| Date of incident or discovery: Alleged Article(s) Violated: |
| Describe the action or circumstances that give rise to the grievance: |
| |
| |
| |
| Remedy Sought: |
| |
| Request for conference: Yes No |
| - |
| Grievant's signature: Date: |
| (<i>NOTE:</i> The appropriate administrator may meet with the grievant; the union shall be notified and a union representative may be present.) |
| To be completed by the appropriate administrator |
| Within ten (10) working days following the receipt of the grievance, the administrator shall render a written decision including the reasons therefore. The appropriate administrator shall send the decision to the grievant with copies to the Director of Human Resources and CSEA Chapter 96. (Article 10.6.2) |
| Date Grievance was received: |
| Administrator's decision and reasons for decision: |
| |
| (Attach additional pages if need to explain decision.) |
| Administrator's signature: Date: |
| Grievance was resolved at First Level of Review: Yes No Date: |
| Rev: February 2012 127 (previous forms may NOT be used) |

Grievance # _____

Foothill-De Anza Community College District Office of Human Resources and Equal Opportunity

NOTICE OF GRIEVANCE

Instructions: If the grievance is denied at the First Level, or is the administrator fails to render a timely decision, a request for a second level review may be filed within five (5) working days following the date of the decision at the first level or the date on which that decision was due, whichever is earlier. The request must be filed with the second level administrator, with copies to the Director of Human Resources and CSEA, Chapter 96. (Article 10.7.1)

SECOND LEVEL OF REVIEW

| To be completed by grievant | | |
|--|-------------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Who is grievance filed with? | | |
| Grievant: | Department: | |
| Position: | Ext.: | |
| Grievant's signature: | 1 | Date: |
| Request for meeting: Yes No D | District representative (if any): | |
| Attach a copy of the First Level grievance and | administrator response. | |
| To be completed | by second level administrator | |
| Within ten (10) working days following the re- administrator shall render a written decision in be sent to the grievant, the Director of Human | cluding the reasons therefore. Copi | ies of the decision shall |
| Date grievance was received at second level: _ | | |
| (NOTE: The appropriate second level administrat represent the District, if any; the union shall be not | | |

Second level administrator's decision and reasons for decision:

(Attach additional pages if need to explain decision.)

| Second level administrator's signature: | Date: |
|---|-------|
| C . | |

Grievance was resolved at Second Level of Review: ____Yes ____No Date: _____

Grievance #

Foothill-De Anza Community College District Office of Human Resources and Equal Opportunity

NOTICE OF GRIEVANCE

Instructions: If the second level administrator denies the grievance or fails to make a timely decision, CSEA Chapter 96, upon the request of the grievant, may refer the grievance to arbitration. Arbitration is initiated by the filing of a written request for arbitration signed by the grievant and an authorized representative of CSEA, Chapter 96. (Article 10.8.1)

The request for arbitration must be filed with the Director of Human Resources within five (5) working days following the date of the decision of the second level administrator or, in the event the second level administrator fails to make a timely decision, within five (5) working days following the date on which the decision of the second level manager was due. (Article 10.8.2)

REQUEST FOR ARBITRATION

| Grievant: | | |
|---|----------------------|--|
| Grievant's signature: | Date: | |
| Attach a copy of the First Level and Second Level grievances and admi | nistrator responses. | |

The Union is hereby requesting that the attached grievance be forwarded for arbitration.

| Union Representative: | Phone No.: |
|-----------------------------------|------------|
| Union Representative's signature: | Date: |

Date Request for Arbitration received by the Director of Human Resources:

Appendix O Voluntary Request to be Removed from the General Overtime Roster

VOLUNTARY REQUEST TO BE REMOVED FROM THE GENERAL OVERTIME ROSTER

In accordance with Article 11 of the *Agreement* between the Foothill-De Anza Community College District and CSEA, Chapter 96, I voluntarily request to be removed from the General Overtime Roster.

| <u>Employee:</u> (Print Name) | | | |
|----------------------------------|--|--|--|
| Effective Date: | | | |
| Signature: | | | |

In accordance with Article 11 of the *Agreement* between the Foothill-De Anza Community College District and CSEA, Chapter 96, I voluntarily request to be returned to the General Overtime Roster.

(Must be submitted 10 days in advance)

| Employee: | |
|------------------------|---------------------------|
| (Print Name) | |
| | |
| Effective Date: | |
| (10 Days in advance) | |
| (10 Duys in advance) | |
| <u>Signature:</u> | |
| | |
| | Appropriate Administrator |
| | |
| | |
| Administrator: | |
| (Print Name) | |
| () | |
| | |
| Date: | |
| | |
| | |
| <u>Signature:</u> | |

Appendix P Application for Classification/Reclassification



APPLICATION FOR CLASSIFICATION/RECLASSIFICATION CSEA, UNIT A

IMPORTANT INSTRUCTIONS:

- An employee applying for reclassification must complete this application and submit it to the Classification Specialist.
- An administrator requesting a reclassification of a current position, a new classification, or reclassification of a vacant position must complete this application and submit it to the Classification Specialist.
- Incomplete packets will be returned and considered invalid.

CHECKLIST OF REQUIRED MATERIALS

Before you submit your request, you must include all of the following:

If request is Employee-initiated:

- □ Complete application.
- □ Current job description.
- □ Employee signature.
- □ Appropriate administrator signature.

If request is Administrator-initiated:

- □ Complete application for affected employee.
- □ Current job description.
- □ Proposed job description, if applicable.
- □ Current organizational chart.
- □ Proposed organizational chart.
- □ Employee signature, if applicable.
- □ Administrator signature.

RESPONSIBILITY OF CLASSIFICATION SPECIALIST:

- □ Field Review with employee. Date scheduled: ______
- □ Meeting with administrator (to confirm duties of position).
- Determination Report
- □ Classification Meeting (to consider findings of Determination Report). Date scheduled: _____

Should you have any questions regarding this form or the Classification/Reclassification process, please contact Myisha Washington, Classification Specialist at (650) 949-6228.

(Please retain this page for your records.)

| FOOTHILL-DE ANZA Community College District |
|--|

APPLICATION FOR CLASSIFICATION/RECLASSIFICATION CSEA, UNIT A

Case #: _____ (to be assigned by Classification Specialist)

Requested Action: \Box Reclass existing position \Box Classify New Position \Box Reclass vacant position

Who initiated request?:
Employee
Administrator

| BASIC INFORMATION | | | | |
|--------------------|---------------------|--------|-----------|---------------|
| Name of Employee | Current Title | | | Current Level |
| | | | | |
| | | - | | |
| Department | | Campus | Employee | Phone # |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| Administrator Name | Administrator Title | | Administr | ator Phone # |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

DUTIES/RESPONSIBILITIES ADDED TO THE POSITION

Please use this space to describe any part of the position, which falls outside of the current job description. After you have listed the duties, please indicate how often you perform each duty by using a D=Daily, W=Weekly, M=Monthly, Q=Quarterly, A=Annually, or O=Occasionally.

| What Duties Have Been Added to the Position? | Frequency (D,W,M,Q,A ,O) | Additional Comments |
|--|--------------------------------|---------------------|
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |

What responsibilities of the position have increased or changed? Please give examples:

What skills does position require? Please give examples:

What projects are developed by the position and how are they carried out? Please give examples:

Please list any certifications, licenses, trainings that are required for the position:

Please list any trainings that have been assigned by the administrator that are outside the scope of the position:

EMPLOYEE SIGNATURE

DATE

ADMINISTRATOR SIGNATURE

DATE

Administrator Please Note: In signing, you are not expressly agreeing to the reclassification, but you are acknowledging that you have reviewed the application.

Appendix Q Disciplinary Action Appeal Form

DISCIPLINARY ACTION APPEAL FORM

Check One I hereby appeal the disciplinary action taken against me. Pursuant to Article 14, Section 14.8 of the Disciplinary Action Procedures of the Foothill-De Anza Community College District, I elect:

An informal appeal pursuant to Article 14, Subsection 14.8.3.3 of the Procedures. The following times would be inconvenient for me to meet with the Skelly Officer.

A formal hearing pursuant to Section 10 of the Procedures. I request a formal hearing on the grounds that:

- ____ I did not commit the acts or omissions alleged as the events upon which the cause for discipline is based.
- ____ The acts or omissions alleged do not amount to cause for dismissal, demotion or suspension.
- ____ The penalty imposed is excessive or unreasonable. The required procedure was not followed.

(Date)

(Signature)

NOTE: If you wish to appeal the disciplinary action taken against you, you must date and sign this form after having indicated the election required of you by Section 14.9.2 of the Procedures. You must also return this form to the Director of Human Resources within seven (7) days of the effective date of the sanction imposed against you. If the Director of Human Resources has not received this form by that time, you will be deemed to have waived your right to an appeal and the disciplinary action shall be final.

Appendix R Domestic Partners' Benefits Eligibility Criteria

DOMESTIC PARTNERS' BENEFITS ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA

I. **DEFINITIONS**

Domestic Partnership. Domestic partners are two (2) persons, each aged 18 or older, who have chosen to live together in a committed relationship, who are not legally allowed to marry in the state in which they reside, and who have agreed to be jointly responsible for living expenses incurred during the domestic partnership.

- <u>Live Together</u>. "Live together" means that two (2) people share the same living quarters. Each partner must have the legal right, documented in writing, to possess the living quarters.
- <u>Living Expenses.</u> "Responsible for living expenses" means that the partners are jointly responsible for the common welfare and financial obligations of each other which are incurred during the domestic partnership.

II. ELIGIBILITY AND ENROLLMENT CRITERIA

- A. In order to enroll for coverage of the domestic partner, the employee and his or her domestic partner must complete, sign under penalty of perjury, and file with the District an affidavit attesting to their meeting eligibility requirements, as provided below.
- B. In order to be eligible for domestic partner coverage, the following criteria must be met:
 - 1. The benefit must be one for which the employee's spouse would be eligible, if the employee were married.
 - 2. The employee and the non-employee must be domestic partners according to the definition in Section I above.
 - 3. Both members of the domestic partnership must have reached the age of 18 and be mentally competent to consent to contract.
 - 4. The employee and non-employee must be each other's sole domestic partner.
 - 5. Neither member of the domestic partnership may be married.
 - 6. Neither member of the domestic partnership may have had another domestic partner within the previous six (6) months, unless that domestic partnership terminated by death.
 - 7. Neither of the partners is related to the other by blood as would prevent them from marrying under California law (i.e., parent, child, sibling, half-sibling, grandparent, grandchild, niece, nephew, aunt, uncle).

- 8. The domestic partners must share the same principal place of residence and intend to do so indefinitely. They must disclose the address of that residence.
- 9. The domestic partners must agree that they both are jointly responsible for the common welfare and financial obligations of each other which are incurred during the domestic partnership. The partners' practice need not be to contribute equally to the cost of the living expenses as long as they agree that both are responsible for the total cost.
- 10. The domestic partners must intend that the circumstances which render them eligible for enrollment will remain so indefinitely.
- 11. The domestic partners must acknowledge that they understand and agree that the employee domestic partner may make health plan and other benefit elections on behalf of the non-employee domestic partners.
- 12. The domestic partners must acknowledge that the District may require supportive documentation satisfactory to the District concerning any and all eligibility criteria. Such documentation may include but not be limited to: a deed showing joint ownership of property, a lease stating both partners' names as lessees, a joint bank account, or other similar documentation.
- 13. The domestic partners must acknowledge that they understand that in addition to the eligibility requirements of the District for domestic partner coverage, there are terms and conditions and limitations of coverage set forth in the offered benefit plans themselves. The domestic partners must agree that by executing the affidavit, each agrees to be bound by the terms and conditions of coverage of the plans.
- 14. The employee must acknowledge that he or she understands that under applicable federal and state tax law, District-provided benefits coverage of the non-employee domestic partner could result in imputed taxable income to the employee, subject to income tax withholding and applicable payroll taxes.
- 15. The domestic partners must agree to notify the District within 30 days if there is any change of circumstances attested to in their affidavit. The notice is to be in the form of an amendment of their affidavit. The non-employee domestic partner must agree that the employee domestic partner may terminate the domestic partner benefits unilaterally, at any time, irrespective of the view of the non-employee. If the employee executes such an option, that employee shall notify the non-employee domestic partner as soon as possible that his or her benefits have been terminated and it shall be sole responsibility of that employee to make such notification.
- 16. The domestic partners must acknowledge that they understand that, if either has made a false statement regarding his or her qualification as a domestic partner or has failed to comply with the terms of the affidavit, the District shall have the absolute right to terminate any and all of the domestic partner's benefits in accordance with the

eligibility procedures specified in the health benefits plan. Additionally, if the District suffers any loss thereby, the District may bring a civil action against either or both of the domestic partners to recover its losses, including reasonable attorney's fees and court costs.

17. The domestic partners must acknowledge that the District Administrator of any benefit plan at issue will be the sole and final judge of whether a domestic partner is qualified for benefits.

Appendix S Affidavit for Enrollment of Domestic Partners

AFFIDAVIT FOR ENROLLMENT OF DOMESTIC PARTNERS

I, ______(print name of employee)
and
I, ______(print name of non-employee domestic partner)

certify that:

1. We are domestic partners of one another within the following definitions:

DEFINITIONS:

<u>Domestic Partnership</u>. Domestic partners are two persons, each aged 18 or older, who have chosen to live together in a committed relationship, who are not legally allowed to marry in the state in which they reside, and who have agreed to be jointly responsible for living expenses incurred during the domestic partnership.

- <u>Live Together</u>. "Live together" means that two people share the same living quarters. Each partner must have the legal right, documented in writing, to possess the living quarters.
- <u>Living Expenses.</u> "Responsible for living expenses" means that the partners are jointly responsible for the common welfare and financial obligations of each other which are incurred during the domestic partnership.
- 2. Each of us understands that in addition to meeting the definition of domestic partnership provided in Section I above, we must satisfy the additional eligibility criteria provided herein.
- 3. We are both eighteen (18) years of age or older and are mentally competent to consent to contract.
- 4. We are each other's sole domestic partner.
- 5. Neither of us is married.
- 6. Neither of us has been a member of another domestic partnership within the previous six months, unless that domestic partnership terminated by death.

- 7. Neither of us is related to the other by blood as would prevent us from marrying under California law (i.e., parent, child, sibling, half-sibling, grandparent, grandchild, niece, nephew, aunt, uncle).
- 8. We share the same principal place of residence and we intend to do so indefinitely. Currently the address of our principal place of residence is:

- 9. By signing this Affidavit for enrollment of a Domestic Partner for District benefits, we agree that we both are jointly responsible for the common welfare and financial obligations of each other which are incurred during the domestic partnership. We understand that our practice need not be to contribute equally to the cost of our living expenses but we agree that both of us are responsible for the total cost.
- 10. Each of us intends that the circumstances which render us eligible for enrollment will remain so indefinitely.
- 11. Each of us understands and agrees that the employee domestic partner may make health plan and other benefits elections on behalf of the non-employee domestic partner.
- 12. Each of us understands and agrees that the District may in its discretion, require supportive documentation satisfactory to the District concerning the eligibility criteria and assertions herein. Such documentation may include but not be limited to: a deed showing joint ownership of property, a lease stating both partners' names as lessees, a joint bank account, or other similar documentation.
- 13. Each of us understands that, in addition to the eligibility requirements of the District for domestic partner coverage, there are terms and conditions and limitations of coverage and eligibility criteria set forth in the offered benefit plans themselves. We understand that we are also bound by the terms of these policies and agreements.
- 14. Each of us understands that under applicable federal and state tax law, District-provided benefits coverage of the non-employee domestic partner could result in imputed taxable income to the employee, subject to income tax withholding and applicable payroll taxes.
- 15. Each of us agrees that if there is any change of circumstances attested to in this affidavit, we will, within thirty (30) days of such change of circumstances, file an amendment of this affidavit. The non-employee domestic partner agrees that the employee domestic partner may terminate the domestic partner benefits unilaterally, at any time, irrespective of the view of the non-employee. If the employee-domestic partner executes such an option, the employee shall notify the non-employee domestic partner as soon as possible that his or her

benefits have been terminated and it shall be the sole responsibility of that employee to make such notification.

- 16. Each of us understands that if either of us has made a false statement regarding his or her qualifications as a domestic partner or has failed to comply with the terms of the Affidavit, the District shall have the absolute right to terminate any and all of the domestic partner's benefits in accordance with the eligibility procedures specified in the health benefits plan. Additionally, if the District suffers any loss thereby, the District may bring a civil action against either or both of the domestic partners to recover its losses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and court costs.
- 17. Each of us understands and agrees that the District Administrator of any benefit plan at issue shall be the sole judge of determining whether we qualify as domestic partners.
- 18. Each of us declares under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of California that the assertions in this Affidavit are true and correct.

| Signature of Employee | Date of Birth |
|---|--|
| Signature of Non-Employee Domestic Partner | Date of Birth |
| State of California)) se County of Santa Clara) | 5. |
| | On this, day of, in the year 20, before me,, a Notary Public, State of California, duly commissioned and sworn, personally appeared personally known to me (or proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence) to be the person(s) whose name(s) subscribed to the within instrument and acknowledged to me that he executed the same in his/her/their authorized capacity(ies), and that by his/her/their signature(s) on the instrument the person(s), or the entity upon behalf of which the person(s) acted, executed the instrument. WITNESS my hand and official seal. |
| | NOTARY PUBLIC, STATE OF CALIFORNIA My commission expires: |

Appendix T Training Fund

TRAINING FUND

From the money saved by contracting for services, \$5000 per year shall be committed to be used as training funds for unit members.

- 1. The employee shall provide evidence of successfully completing the class.
- 2. Assistance shall be on a first come first serve basis, until the fund is depleted.

Include verification of completion of training and receipts of payment for fees and related expenses.

To Be Completed By The Employee:

| Employee Name | CWID: | |
|--|--------------------------------|--------|
| Job Title: | Contact Number/ | Radio: |
| Training: | | |
| Amount of Request: | | |
| Fees: | | |
| Materials: | | |
| Travel: (Attach Mileage Reimbursement Voucher/Trip Vouc | cher) | |
| Date(s) of Course(s): | Date Course(s) Completed: | |
| Employee Signature: | Date: | |
| To Be Completed by the Administrator: | | |
| Administrator's Name (please print) | Administrator's Signature | Date |
| ********(For Huma | n Resources Use Only)********* | |
| | Amount Reimbursed | \$ |
| Director, Human Resources | | |
| Processor | Date of Reimburseme | ent |

Appendix U Memorandum of Understanding on Provisions of Health Insurance Plans

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN FOOTHILL-DE ANZA COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT AND THE PARTICIPATING UNIONS OF THE JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COUNCIL ("JLMBC") COMPOSED AS FOLLOWS: ASSOCIATION OF CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES, CALIFORNIA SCHOOL EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION, FACULTY ASSOCIATION, POLICE OFFICERS ASSOCIATION, AND TEAMSTERS

This Memorandum of Understanding is entered into by and between the Foothill-De Anza Community College District (District) and the following Unions: the Association of Classified Employees (ACE), the California School Employees Association (CSEA), the Faculty Association (FA), the Police Officers Association (POA), and the Teamsters.

The parties agree that the following provisions, described in Sections I through VIII, shall constitute an agreement between the Unions and the District on the topic of Paid Benefits for 2019. The provisions of this agreement are subject to ratification by members of the bargaining units, where required, and approval by the Board itself.

SECTION I: BENEFITS PLAN PROVIDER

Affecting the 2019 Plan Year, CalPERS shall remain the provider for all District medical health insurance plans for all qualified employees, retirees, and eligible dependents.

SECTION II: HEALTH PLAN OPTIONS

Qualified employees shall continue to have the option to enroll in any one of the plans offered by CalPERS and available in the participant's geographic area. For example, CalPERS offers several *PPO plans*, including: PERS Select, PERS Choice, and PERS Care; and several *HMO plans* including: Anthem Blue Cross Select, Anthem Blue Cross Traditional, Health Net SmartCare, Kaiser CA, and Western Health Advantage. Plan choices are subject to change and are entirely under the control of CalPERS. Brief information, including benefits, coverage limitations, deductibles, copays, and coinsurance, is contained in the CalPERS Health Benefit Summary published by CalPERS for each Plan Year. Full information is provided in the plan documents provided by the respective provider.

SECTION III: EMPLOYEE CONTRIBUTION RATES for PLAN YEAR 2019

All plans shall require eligible employees to contribute for each plan choice and tier placement as described below. In accordance with the principles developed by the Joint Labor Management Benefits Council (JLMBC), the parties agree to the employee monthly contribution rates specified below. Except for part-time faculty, employee contributions for Plan Year 2019 shall remain unchanged from Plan Year 2018. See Section VIII (a) for information affecting part-time faculty. In the event new plans not currently identified are added for Plan Year 2019, the Joint Labor Management Benefits Council will convene immediately to negotiate employee/retiree contributions for the added plan. The addition of

new plans will not change or alter the employee/retiree contributions for any plans continuing from PY 2018 to PY 2019.

Contribution rates in each plan shall have three tiers: employee only; employee plus one; employee plus family. The rate for each tier shall be based on a proportional formula: employee only = employee rate x 1; employee plus one = employee rate x 2; employee plus family = employee rate x 3.

Rates for each plan and tier are expressed monthly, i.e., 1/12th of the employee annual contribution as specified below [based On Active-Retiree Contribution, JLMBC, 6/21/18]:

| PPO Plans | |
|--------------------------|-----------------|
| PERS Care | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$480 |
| E + 1 | \$960 |
| E + family | \$1440 |
| | |
| PERS Choice | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$152 |
| E + 1 | \$304 |
| E + family | \$456 |
| | |
| PERS Select | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$89 |
| E + 1 | \$178 |
| F + family | \$267 |
| | |
| | |
| HMO Plans: Bay Area | |
| Anthem Blue Cross Select | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$81 |
| E + 1 | \$162 |
| E + family | \$243 |
| | |
| Anthem Blue Cross | |
| Traditional | January 1, 2019 |

| Anthem Blue Closs | |
|---------------------|-----------------|
| Traditional | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$214 |
| E + 1 | \$428 |
| E + family | \$642 |
| | |
| Healthnet SmartCare | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$167 |
| E + 1 | \$334 |
| | |
| E + family | \$501 |

| Kaiser CA | January 1, 2019 |
|----------------------------|------------------|
| E | \$108 |
| E + 1 | \$216 |
| E + family | \$324 |
| | |
| Western Health Advantage | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$108 |
| E + 1 | \$216 |
| E + family | \$324 |
| Retiree Only: UHC Medicard | e Advantage Plan |
| UnitedHealthcare | e mavamage i van |
| | Ionuoru 1 2010 |
| Medicare Advantage Plan | January 1, 2019 |
| E | \$81 |
| E + 1 | \$162 |

In addition, employees shall have the option of enrolling in vision and dental coverage offered by the District. The respective monthly contribution rates all include the cost of vision and dental coverage. If an employee subscriber opts out of dental and vision coverage, the reduction in rates will be \$6 for employee-only, \$12 for employee-plus-one, and \$18 for employee-plus-family. The vision coverage remains essentially unchanged from the plan currently in place.

\$243

Employee contributions shall be recovered through twelve (12) equal monthly payroll deductions. For employees on less than 12-month contracts, i.e. 10- and 11-month contracts, the contributions required during the non-contract month(s) shall normally be deducted from the first paycheck following the non-contract month(s), typically, the following September.

In the event the required monthly contribution exceeds compensation in any regular pay period, or the employee is not in pay status, or the employee is eligible for District paidbenefits under Long-Term Disability (LTD) status, in order to continue health benefit coverage the employee must enroll with CalPERS under the Direct Pay Plan or COBRA Program, depending on the enrollee's status at the time of change in pay status. The District Benefits Unit shall assist the member with the transition and forward the request to CalPERS, in accordance with CalPERS processes.

When Direct Pay status is applicable:

E + family

The following CalPERS process generally applies – CalPERS will contact the individual insurance carrier to set up Direct Pay, a process that normally takes one month. In the intervening period before Direct Pay is established, CalPERS will bill the District (since the invoice is issued in advance) and the District shall invoice the member for the employee's contribution for the intervening period.

Once Direct Pay is established, the employee must prepay the full cost of the monthly premium for the CalPERS plan selected when receiving the bill from the plan provider. Direct Bill payments cannot be, by law, pre-tax.

To seek reimbursement in arrears for the *Employer Share of Cost* (the plan's monthly premium minus the employee's required monthly contribution), the employee shall submit proof of payment and invoice for each month to the Benefits Unit. Payment is calculated month-by-month based on twelve (12) calendar months.

When the employee returns to work within the applicable benefits plan year, the Benefits Unit shall transition the member back to Active Account with the next regular payroll cycle.

When COBRA status is applicable:

COBRA is an option for anyone who incurs a qualifying life event but who is not eligible to continue benefits under Direct Pay status.

The employee must prepay the full cost of the monthly premium plus any administrative fees for the CalPERS plan selected in accordance with the billing procedures of the plan provider. There is no reimbursement for benefits coverage under COBRA status.

SECTION IV: RETIREE BENEFITS

(a): Retired Employees Hired Before July 1, 1997

Retirees who qualify under the terms of their respective "paid benefits for retired employees hired before July 1, 1997" contract provisions are eligible to participate in the District's medical health insurance plans in the same manner as eligible employees and may select from the same plan choices and contribution levels as offered to eligible employees, subject to any limitations imposed by CalPERS.

The parties acknowledge that for Medicare-eligible retirees and their Medicare-eligible dependent(s), the CalPERS Choice and CalPERS Select plans offer identical benefits.

In accord with CalPERS regulations, the entire CalPERS retiree monthly premium for the plan selected is deducted from the monthly retirement warrant (e.g. STRS or PERS pension check), and the District shall reimburse the retiree the difference between the CalPERS premium deduction and the subscriber's required monthly contribution (as specified above in Section III: Employee Contribution Rates). In the event the CalPERS retiree monthly premium exceeds the retiree's monthly retirement warrant, the retiree shall have the responsibility for paying CalPERS directly for the required retiree monthly premium in accord with CalPERS procedures.

The District shall provide reimbursement in arrears for the District's monthly contribution towards the Retired employee's benefit. Reimbursement shall be made upon submission to

the Benefits Unit of proof of payment and invoice by CalPERS or the Retiree, as applicable, for each month of coverage.

Election of a medical health plan shall also include vision and dental coverage offered by the District. The respective monthly contribution rates include the cost of vision and dental coverage. Retirees may not opt out of dental and vision coverage, nor elect only vision and dental coverage. The vision coverage remains essentially unchanged from the plan currently in place.

(b): Retired Employees Hired After July 1, 1997

Retirees who qualify under the term of their respective "paid benefits for retired employees hired after July 1, 1997" contract provisions are eligible to participate in the District's medical health insurance plans by contracting directly with CalPERS.

To seek reimbursement in arrears for the District's monthly contribution towards the Retired employee's *Bridge Program* benefit, the Retiree shall submit proof of payment and invoice to the Benefits Unit for each month of coverage.

SECTION V: DISTRICT CONTRIBUTION AND DRAWDOWN OF THE BENEFITS RATE STABILIZATION FUND (RSF)

District health benefit funding for the period of January 1, 2019 through December 31, 2109 shall be based on a super-composite rate (an average of employee and retiree costs in the three tiers—employee-only; employee plus one; and, employee plus family) of \$1011 per employee/retiree per month (PEPM).

In addition to Employee/Retiree monthly premium contributions and the District supercomposite rate contribution of \$1011 per month, the Benefits Rate Stabilization Fund (RSF) shall supplement the total cost of the health insurance benefits participation. The effect on RSF funds for Plan Year 2019 is estimated at \$1,718,608.

SECTION VI: DISTRICT HEALTH PLAN WAIVER

Employees and retirees may elect to waive coverage. An opt-out election shall remain in effect during the entire Plan Year, and the employee/retiree may not reenroll in a CalPERS plan except during Open Enrollment or as a consequence of an IRS Section 125 qualifying life event. Waiver of coverage shall not result in a compensated allowance in lieu of coverage.

SECTION VII: TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- a) The health insurance plan provider, employee/retiree monthly contribution rates, terms and conditions specified herein are based on the recommendations of the Joint Labor Management Benefits Council;
- b) The parties have created a Post-97 Fund i.e., the VEBA Trust dedicated to a post-age-65 retiree benefit for District employees hired after July 1, 1997. The Post-97 Fund was established with the FA Post-1997 Health Benefits Reserve (\$250,000), the ACE Post-1997 Health Benefits Reserve (\$250,000), \$500,000 from Fund 600, and previously

agreed to funding on the basis of tiered contributions per enrolled employee/retiree per month at the rate of \$2 employee-only; \$4 employee-plus-one; and \$6 employee-plusfamily. In addition, for the 2019 Plan Year, funding on the basis of tiered contributions per enrolled employee/retiree per month shall continue at the rate of \$2 employee-only; \$4 employee-plus-one; and \$6 employee-plus-family. Future funding shall be subject to negotiation. The Post-97 Fund shall not increase the District's GASB unfunded liability.

Further, a one-time allocation of funds in the amount of \$800,000 – that is, \$500,000 from non-RSF district funds plus \$300,000 from RSF funds – was paid as a benefit allowance to all regular and contract (benefit eligible, excluding PT Faculty) employees in December of 2016 for Plan Year 2017. All contract and regular employees, on the same frequency as and amount of the benefit allowance, contributed to the benefits fund via a special deduction which was then redirected for the purpose of commitment to the Post-97 VEBA trust.

- d) The parties acknowledge that (a) the employee/retiree contribution rates specified herein are based on a gradual drawdown of Fund 600 Benefits Rate Stabilization Fund; (b) and Fund 600 is one-time money and, dependent on future negotiations, may be depleted within several years;
- e) The parties further acknowledge that the \$1011 PEPM District contribution specified in Part V and used in the funding model shall not be deemed a "cap" for the purposes of negotiations upon expiration of this agreement; and
- f) Finally, the parties acknowledge that the District continues to face uncertain fiscal stability. The parties agree that the JLMBC shall continue to review the health insurance benefit costs and make recommendations regarding health insurance benefits, including plan coverage, associated costs, and contribution structures subsequent to the duration of this agreement.

SECTION VIII: ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS FOR SPECIFIC BARGAINING UNIT

The parties acknowledge there may be specific provision(s) relevant to each union's collective bargaining agreement (CBA) and exclusively related to health benefits. Further, the parties agree to bring to the JLMBC any such benefit provision that may be relevant to, or have an impact on, the total cost of health insurance or the coverage provided to the other bargaining groups.

The additional provisions pertaining to the Faculty Association (FA) Paid Benefits Program (for Part-Time Faculty) are contained in Section VIII (a) attached at the end of this document.

Signature

| Date <i>California</i> | Print Name a School Employees Association (CSEA) | Signature |
|---------------------------|---|-----------|
| Date Faculty A | Print Name ssociation (FA) | Signature |
| Date FHDA Di | Print Name | Signature |
| Date Police Off | Print Name ficers Association (POA) | Signature |
| Date Teamsters | Print Name | Signature |

SECTION VIII (a): ARTICLE 22A - PART-TIME FACULTY PAID BENEFITS

Affecting the 2019 Plan Year, qualified part-time faculty employees shall continue to have the option to enroll in any one of the plans offered by CalPERS and available in the participant's geographic area. For example, CalPERS offers several *PPO plans*, including: PERS Select, PERS Choice, and PERS Care; and several *HMO plans*, including: Anthem Blue Cross Select, Anthem Blue Cross Traditional, Health Net SmartCare, Kaiser CA, and Western Health Advantage. Plan choices are subject to change and are entirely under the control of CalPERS. Brief information, including benefits, coverage limitations, deductibles, copays, and coinsurance, is contained in the CalPERS Health Benefit Summary published by CalPERS for each Plan Year. Full information is provided in the plan documents provided by the respective provider.

Benefits shall be provided in accordance with Article 22A of the Faculty *Agreement*. Eligibility for District-provided subsidy in accordance with Article 22A of the *Agreement* shall be determined annually for the period January 1 through December 31, 2019 based upon the part-time faculty employee's load and attainment or status of reemployment preference during the 2017-2018 academic year.

Employee and District contributions for Plan Year 2019 are set as follows: The Kaiser HMO plan shall be the "basic" plan and all other plans shall be a "buy-up." The benefits shall have three load thresholds, each with a respective District contribution to the premium cost. For employees with loads of 0.400 up to 0.499, the District shall be responsible for payment of forty percent (40%) of the Kaiser monthly plan premium or the dollar equivalent under the other plan options. For employees with loads of 0.500 up to 0.599, the District shall be responsible for payment of fifty percent (50%) of the Kaiser monthly plan premium or the dollar equivalent under the dollar equivalent under the other plan options. For employees with loads of 0.600 up to 0.670, the District shall be responsible for payment of sixty percent (60%) of the Kaiser monthly plan premium or the dollar equivalent under the other plan options. The contribution rates shall have three tiers: employee-only; employee plus one; employee plus family. The employee shall be responsible for the remainder of the monthly plan premium for the coverage elected.

Part-time faculty participating in the 2019 Plan Year shall have contributions recovered in twelve (12) equal monthly payroll deductions. This shall mean that the twelve months of coverage will be paid in twelve equal installments deducted from the regular payroll periods.

Rates for PY 2017 were established in June, 2016 when CalPERS published its premium rates. Irrespective of any changes, Part-time Faculty employee contribution rates remained unchanged from 2016 – that is, the dollar equivalent of the 40/50/60% contribution based on 2016 CalPERS Select plan premium rates remained the same dollar contribution per plan and tier for PY 2017 – and was expressed monthly, i.e., 1/12th of the employee's annual contribution. In addition to Part-time Faculty 40/50/60% monthly premium contributions on the basis of the 2016 Select Plan plus any buy-up, and the District offset of 60/50/40% per month contribution, the Benefits Rate Stabilization Fund (RSF) shall supplement the total cost of the health insurance benefits participation. The variance effect

of Part-time Faculty contributions on RSF funds for Plan Year 2017 is \$5874.00. That is, due to an unexpected decrease in premiums for the CalPERS Select Plan, the contributions of Part-time Faculty exceeded the rates that would have been applicable had the 2017 contribution rates applied.

Rates for PY 2018 were established in June, 2017 when CalPERS publishes its premium rates. Irrespective of any changes, Part-time Faculty employee contribution rates again remained unchanged from 2016 – that is, the dollar equivalent of the 40/50/60% contribution based on 2016 CalPERS Select plan premium rates remained the same dollar contribution per plan and tier for PY 2018 – and were expressed monthly, i.e., 1/12th of the employee's annual contribution. In addition to Part-time Faculty 40/50/60% monthly premium contributions on the basis of the 2016 Select Plan plus any buy-up, and the District offset of 60/50/40% per month contribution, the Benefits Rate Stabilization Fund (RSF) shall supplement the total cost of the health insurance benefits participation. The variance effect of Part-time Faculty contributions on RSF funds for Plan Year 2018 is - \$71,528.16. That is, due to an increase in premiums for the CalPERS Select Plan, the contributions of Part-time Faculty fell below the rates that would have been applicable had the 2018 contribution rates applied.

In the event new plans not currently identified are added for Plan Year 2019, the District and FA, along with the remaining members of the Joint Labor Management Benefits Council, shall immediately resume negotiations to reach agreement on the contributions for the added plan(s). The addition of new plans will not change or alter the Part-time Faculty contributions for any plans continuing from PY 2018 to PY 2019.

In the event the required employee monthly contribution exceeds compensation in any regular pay period, or the part-time faculty member is not in paid status during a regular academic quarter (i.e., has no paid assignment in that particular quarter), in order to continue health benefit coverage the employee must enroll with CalPERS under the Direct Pay Plan or COBRA program, depending on the enrollee's status at the time of change in pay status. The District Benefits Unit shall assist the member with the transition and forward the request to CalPERS.

When Direct Pay status is applicable:

The following CalPERS process generally applies – CalPERS will contact the individual insurance carrier to set up Direct Pay, a process that normally takes one month. In the intervening period before Direct Pay is established, CalPERS will bill the District (since the invoice is issued in advance). The District shall invoice the member for the employee's contribution for the intervening period.

Once Direct Pay is established, the part-time faculty employee must prepay the full cost of the monthly premium for the CalPERS plan selected in accordance with the billing procedures of the plan provider. Direct Pay payments cannot, by law, be pre-tax.

To seek reimbursement in arrears for the *Employer Share of Cost* (the plan's monthly premium minus the employee's required monthly contribution), the part-time faculty employee shall submit proof of payment and invoice to the Benefits Unit for each month of coverage. Payment is calculated month-by-month based on twelve (12) calendar months.

When COBRA status is applicable:

Under COBRA, the maximum extension of benefits is 18 months as permissible by law. The employee is required to enroll for COBRA benefits and prepay directly with the insurance carrier.

The District shall provide the monthly premium variance reimbursement in arrears for the *Employer Share of Cost* (the plan's monthly premium minus the employee's required monthly contribution and applicable COBRA administrative fees) for the remainder of the plan year. The employee shall submit proof of payment and invoice for each month to the Benefits Unit. The COBRA premium variance reimbursement is calculated month-by-month based on 12 calendar months.

A part-time faculty employee is eligible for reimbursement under COBRA status when continuing to meet the eligibility requirements for the remaining months in the applicable plan year. A part-time faculty employee who separates employment or otherwise no longer meets eligibility requirements for benefits is not eligible for COBRA reimbursement.

When the part-time faculty employee returns to work in a subsequent quarter of the academic year or summer session, and which occurs within the applicable benefits plan year, the Benefits Unit shall transition the member back to Active Account with the next regular payroll cycle.

The parties acknowledge that CalPERS regulations and administrative procedures for providing Part-Time Faculty Paid Benefits coverage continue to evolve and may necessitate future modifications. The parties agree to work together in good faith to protect the benefits provided by Article 22A and to resolve in the best interests of all parties any issues that may arise.

Date

Foothill-De Anza Community College District

Date

Foothill-De Anza Faculty Association

2022-2024 CSEA Agreement Revised_FINAL to PRINT - Copy

Final Audit Report

2023-11-08

| Created: | 2023-11-07 |
|-----------------|--|
| Ву: | hsuchristinec@fhda.edu |
| Status: | Signed |
| Transaction ID: | CBJCHBCAABAA38-QqehSxDYVLSna-KtoiJm0uTBPEZbk |

"2022-2024 CSEA Agreement Revised_FINAL to PRINT - Copy" History

- Document created by hsuchristinec@fhda.edu 2023-11-07 - 10:26:22 PM GMT
- Document emailed to quanray@fhda.edu for signature 2023-11-07 - 10:30:01 PM GMT
- Email viewed by quanray@fhda.edu 2023-11-07 - 10:30:28 PM GMT
- Signer quanray@fhda.edu entered name at signing as Raymond T. Quan 2023-11-07 - 10:31:54 PM GMT
- Document e-signed by Raymond T. Quan (quanray@fhda.edu) Signature Date: 2023-11-07 - 10:31:56 PM GMT - Time Source: server
- Document emailed to Stanley Saraos (saraosstanley@fhda.edu) for signature 2023-11-07 - 10:32:00 PM GMT
- Email viewed by Stanley Saraos (saraosstanley@fhda.edu) 2023-11-07 - 10:44:36 PM GMT
- Document e-signed by Stanley Saraos (saraosstanley@fhda.edu) Signature Date: 2023-11-07 - 10:56:25 PM GMT - Time Source: server
- Document emailed to mlinutzig@csea.com for signature 2023-11-07 - 10:56:30 PM GMT
- Email viewed by mlinutzig@csea.com 2023-11-07 - 10:57:45 PM GMT

👃 Adobe Acrobat Sign

- Signer mlinutzig@csea.com entered name at signing as Mike Lin-Utzig 2023-11-07 - 10:58:51 PM GMT
- Document e-signed by Mike Lin-Utzig (mlinutzig@csea.com) Signature Date: 2023-11-07 - 10:58:53 PM GMT - Time Source: server
- Document emailed to lambertlee@fhda.edu for signature 2023-11-07 10:58:58 PM GMT
- Email viewed by lambertlee@fhda.edu 2023-11-08 - 0:33:20 AM GMT
- Signer lambertlee@fhda.edu entered name at signing as Lee Lambert 2023-11-08 0:33:44 AM GMT
- Document e-signed by Lee Lambert (lambertlee@fhda.edu) Signature Date: 2023-11-08 - 0:33:46 AM GMT - Time Source: server

Agreement completed. 2023-11-08 - 0:33:46 AM GMT